          1

          2  CITY COUNCIL

          3

             CITY OF NEW YORK

          4

             -------------------------------x

          5

             THE TRANSCRIPT OF THE MINUTES

          6

                       of the

          7

             COMMITTEE ON TRANSPORTATION

          8

             -------------------------------x

          9

         10                 July 18, 2001

                            Start:  11:30 a.m.

         11                 Recess: 2:35 p.m.

         12                 City Hall

                            Council Chambers

         13                 New York, New York

         14

                  B E F O R E:

         15

                         NOACH DEAR

         16                                Chairperson,

         17

                         COUNCIL MEMBERS:   Ronnie Eldridge

         18                                 A. Gifford Miller

                                            Eva Moskowitz

         19                                 Michael Nelson

                                            Kathryn Freed

         20                                 Speaker Peter Vallone

         21

         22

         23

         24       LEGAL-EASE COURT REPORTING SERVICES, INC.

                         217 Broadway -  Suite 511

         25              New York, New York 10007

                              (800) 756-3410

             Legal-Ease Court Reporting Services, Inc. (800) 756-3410

                                                            2

          1

          2  A P P E A R A N C E S

          3

             Millard L. Seay

          4  Senior Vice President

             Department of Buses

          5  MTA New York City Transit

          6  Catherine Quinn

             Office of Assemblyman John Ravitz

          7  73rd District, New York

          8  Minna Elias

             Office of Congresswoman Carolyn B. Maloney

          9  14th District, New York

         10  Richard Miller

             Office of C. Virginia Fields

         11  Manhattan Borough President

         12  Betty Cooper Wallerstein

             President

         13  79th Street Association

         14  M. Barry Schneider

             Chair, Transportation Committee

         15  Community Board No. 8, Manhattan

         16  Arline L. Bronzatt, Ph.D

             Mayor's Council on the Environment

         17

             Trudy L. Mason

         18  New York City Transit Riders Council, PCAC

             Office of the Manhattan Borough President

         19

             Jean Ryan

         20  Disabled In Action

         21  Frieda Zames

             Disabled In Action

         22

             Charles Spielholz

         23  East 79th Street Neighborhood Association

         24  Lou Sepersky

             Chair, Transportation Committee

         25  Community Board No. 6, Manhattan

             Legal-Ease Court Reporting Services, Inc. (800) 756-3410

                                                            3

          1

          2  A P P E A R A N C E S (CONTINUED)

          3

             Nicholas Viest

          4

             Philip Opher

          5

             Arthur Livingston

          6

          7

          8

          9

         10

         11

         12

         13

         14

         15

         16

         17

         18

         19

         20

         21

         22

         23

         24

         25

             Legal-Ease Court Reporting Services, Inc. (800) 756-3410

                                                            4

          1  COMMITTEE ON TRANSPORTATION

          2                 CHAIRPERSON DEAR: Will the Committee

          3  on Transportation please come to order.

          4                 Good morning, and welcome to today's

          5  Transportation Committee hearing. The Committee's

          6  focus today is centered on exploring the issues

          7  related to articulated buses.

          8                 This is an issue that was raised by

          9  the Speaker, who will be joining us in just a few

         10  minutes, as well as Council Member Gifford Miller,

         11  who has been hounding me on this issue for some

         12  time, and has made it clear where he stands on this

         13  issue, and I know that he's been a strong advocate

         14  on this.

         15                 I am joined also by Council Member

         16  Nelson and Eva Moskowitz as well.

         17                 Welcome. Is this a first for this

         18  Committee? It's always a pleasure. I figure that my

         19  time that I'm in the Council, I would always like to

         20  have Ronnie Eldridge sitting on one of my committee

         21  meetings.

         22                 Thank you, Ronnie.

         23                 I must say that this was brought to

         24  my attention many times, and it's interesting

         25  because I was always wondering in my mind why it
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          2  took so long for the TA to bring articulated buses

          3  here to this City, because many times when I visit

          4  Israel and Jerusalem in particular, that's all they

          5  use are articulated buses, or at least the majority.

          6  And the streets are much narrower there, and it's a

          7  lot more difficult because it's more condensed, the

          8  area, and one of the areas I'm always amazed to get

          9  through, and maybe we should bring those drivers

         10  here to teach maybe our New York drivers how to

         11  drive or how to maneuver those buses, is in the old

         12  City of Jerusalem, in particular, very, very narrow

         13  streets, with many times, many tunnels, as you would

         14  say, because they have to pass through buildings.

         15  I'm just amazed how they maneuvered their buses.

         16                 True, that there are other issues

         17  that are raised, and issues that are raised, valid

         18  issues, which I will talk about, that we have to

         19  address, and that's why the members have asked, and

         20  that's why this Committee has decided to hold

         21  hearings on this, because there are very serious

         22  safety issues that have to be addressed.

         23                 In fact, the reason there has been an

         24  increase in the number of articulated buses on the

         25  streets of New York, this is also a result of a
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          2  five-year effort by the MTA, New York City Transit,

          3  to make commuting easier to City residents.

          4                 Over this time, the MTA has been

          5  steadily converting many bus routes from standard

          6  bus service to articulated bus service.

          7                 The standard length of the existing

          8  bus fleet is 40 feet per bus. Articulated buses are

          9  60 feet long, this allows more people to board each

         10  arriving bus and travel in comfort.

         11                 This is why the MTA has purchased

         12  many of these articulated buses and plans to

         13  purchase more.

         14                 I believe embracing progress and

         15  change is one of the great characteristics of

         16  leaders and residents of New York City. Articulated

         17  buses represent such progress.

         18                 However, I am cautious against

         19  recommending progress simply for the sake of

         20  progress alone. If a particular form of progress is

         21  not suitable, or helpful to the residents of our

         22  City, we must have the courage to recognize and act

         23  accordingly.

         24                 For this reason, I wish to raise a

         25  thorough dialogue about the possible expansion of
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          2  articulated bus fleet in New York City.

          3                 As I stated earlier, articulated

          4  buses are 20 feet longer than standard buses and

          5  hold more passengers. However, to compensate for the

          6  expansion, fewer buses will need to run. In fact,

          7  during peak hours, four standard buses will be

          8  replaced with three articulated buses, and during

          9  off-peak, five standard buses will be replaced with

         10  four articulated buses. In a sense, to me that's not

         11  real progress, if you were to get more articulated

         12  buses, I understand. But to bring in less because

         13  you want to even it out, as you say, I think that's

         14  a big mistake.

         15                 On one hand, the improvement means

         16  fewer buses on City streets, less pollution and less

         17  bus traffic; however, the progress implied by this

         18  change may be deceptive.

         19                 Fewer buses running means greater

         20  standing time at each stop, longer waits from

         21  commuters and bunching of buses.

         22                 Riders have expressed their

         23  frustration at having to wait longer for an

         24  articulated bus than a regular bus, and that the

         25  articulated buses really run on schedule.
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          2                 There are other matters to consider

          3  due to their longer length. Articulated buses

          4  sometimes block the box and clog traffic at their

          5  intersections, and what happens is, in this

          6  particular case, is when a bus tries to pull in at a

          7  bus stop, and for whatever reason there is something

          8  blocking it, so it can't pull into the entire bus

          9  stop, part of the bus is sticking out to an

         10  intersection and passengers getting off could end up

         11  trying to dodge ongoing traffic and cars trying to

         12  cross in the intersection.

         13                 Also, passengers who exit buses that

         14  spillover into the intersection often find

         15  themselves dangerously stepping onto oncoming

         16  traffic.

         17                 Disabled riders complain about the

         18  difficulty of embarking and disembarking the buses,

         19  other riders have expressed concerns about

         20  insufficient holding bars and straps.

         21                 Finally, in sharp contrast to

         22  creation of less buses, equal less pollution

         23  equation, articulated buses are diesel powered, they

         24  are not hybrid electric, or compressed natural gas.

         25                 This means articulated buses are not
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          2  early, as environmental friendly, as they can be.

          3                 Representatives of the MTA New York

          4  City Transit are here to testify and discuss these

          5  concerns with Council Members and the public.

          6                 Further material about the

          7  articulated buses can be found on the side table,

          8  and the MTA has generously provided an articulated

          9  bus for inspection after the hearing. But we will

         10  change that, after the TA testifies we will take a

         11  recess and go down to inspect one of those

         12  articulated buses.

         13                 I, for one, am interested, because it

         14  will be probably the first time for me for going on

         15  an articulated bus here, because most of the buses,

         16  articulated buses, are stationed mostly in

         17  Manhattan. So, we'll find out what it's all about

         18  and what the complaints are all about.

         19                 I also want to say that, I respect

         20  that we have to make change, and I respect that we

         21  have to do everything we can to improve service, and

         22  I know from my 18 years in the Council that many

         23  times when change is suggested, even know if it's

         24  good or bad, even if it's good, many people are just

         25  not used to it, so obviously they will complain. But
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          2  I value your complaints, and that's why we're here

          3  at this hearing, and I hope that we can come to

          4  conclusion at the end of this hearing, which I'm

          5  sure there will be continued dialogue, which we have

          6  always with the TA, to have an understanding that

          7  we're going to work together to see where we can

          8  have these buses and where can we improve service

          9  because I think it's important that we continue to

         10  improve service.

         11                 I know this much. We were the

         12  champion, and I don't care what anyone says, we, the

         13  Council, are the ones that talk about, and my

         14  former, this former chair of this Committee, a

         15  member of this Committee, June Eisland, and I

         16  remember being a member of this Committee,

         17  championed the cause for the Metrocards, and I

         18  remember talking about this already 15 years, and

         19  we've finally come to fruition as being used.

         20                 I remember 15 years ago we started

         21  the dialogue, no one believes it will be so

         22  successful. I remember the years, at the very

         23  beginning years, early stages, the TA talked that it

         24  will never be successful, and we talked about the

         25  difficulties that it has with the MetroCard. But I
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          2  believe we weren't as surprised, but I think the

          3  people at the MTA were highly surprised when they

          4  found how successful this program is, and how people

          5  are just getting used to it, and that's the

          6  direction we have to move.

          7                 And I believe the same thing here,

          8  because of the success of the MetroCard, more people

          9  are using buses, and in fact, it's reported almost

         10  immediately afterwards, that there was an increased

         11  volume, passengers, ridership on the buses.

         12                 So, we need, obviously, more service,

         13  and we'll do everything we can to provide that, and

         14  work with the MTA and TA.

         15                 And one final note to understand, as

         16  much as I'd like -- you know, people came to a

         17  hearing just two weeks ago about the token booth,

         18  about the closing, they all thought that we could

         19  pass a law and with a magic wand we could stop

         20  everything. It doesn't work that way. The MTA being

         21  an authority, like the Board of Education being a

         22  microcosm of many different bosses, and the same

         23  thing with the MTA, but I want to be on record

         24  again, because I remember when I started years ago,

         25  when I said that the Board of Education should be
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          2  broken up, and we should bring in a commissioner and

          3  be responsible to one person, I want to go on record

          4  again, when I chaired this Committee and prior to

          5  that, that it's time now, we want real service, and

          6  we want real accountability. It's time that the

          7  Transit Authority not be a part of an authority,

          8  that it be directly linked, and direct with the City

          9  of New York, that just like in other cities and just

         10  like we have other agencies, there should be a

         11  Department of Transit Authority with a Commissioner

         12  that's accountable to the Mayor and the City Council

         13  and the City of New York, then we will get the

         14  service that we can.

         15                 The only reason why we get this

         16  cooperation we get today is because the various

         17  presidents decided to cooperate with us, including

         18  this one, who I have great admiration for and great

         19  respect. But let me tell you, if we really want to

         20  get the power, and if we really want to have

         21  control, and be able to have input, the only way to

         22  have it is if we have a Transit Authority that is

         23  accountable only to the City of New York and to the

         24  Mayor of the City of New York, and to the Council

         25  and oversight. Then we know that we will have real
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          2  input and real change of what should take place in

          3  the City of New York.

          4                 Without further ado, I have been

          5  joined by Committee members, as well as someone who

          6  has been a great advocate on this issue, before I

          7  get to the Transit Authority, I guess, Council

          8  Member Miller, you would want to say a few words?

          9                 COUNCIL MEMBER MILLER: Oh, thank you.

         10                 Well, thank you, Mr. Chairman, for

         11  having this hearing. I appreciate your leadership,

         12  and, of course, Speaker Vallone's leadership on this

         13  issue, as well, and on making sure that this hearing

         14  occurs.

         15                 I think there are a lot of questions

         16  that need to be answered, but first and foremost,

         17  obviously, is the concern that has been raised as a

         18  result of the Council's investigation that accidents

         19  appear to be up rather markedly on this route, on

         20  the routes, on the crosstown routes in which they've

         21  been implemented, and this is an area of major

         22  concern. But there are other areas of concern for me

         23  and for many people who have contacted my office

         24  about the method of implementation in terms of the

         25  fact that this was implemented in a way that meant
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          2  fewer buses, longer waiting times, longer periods of

          3  time for the buses to get to their destination and

          4  also the construction of the bus, the fact that

          5  their diesel buses, the fact that their disabled

          6  accessibility appears to be significantly more

          7  difficult, at least from the reports from disabled

          8  people who have been riding the buses have spoken to

          9  me about, the height of the steps - these are areas

         10  in which, at least it's my position, that we would

         11  hope that this kind of input and this kind of

         12  discussion would result in better implementation of

         13  articulated buses.

         14                 It's not my position that articulated

         15  buses should not be anywhere in Manhattan or in the

         16  five boroughs. My position is that they should be

         17  constructed in a way that it's safe and accessible

         18  for all New Yorkers, that they should be implemented

         19  in a way that actually increases service, and they

         20  should be implemented in routes in which they are

         21  safer for them to be run on. And I hope that this

         22  dialogue will result, I'm sure that's the position

         23  of the Transit Authority, as well, and we hope that

         24  this kind of dialogue results in all of us coming to

         25  a better understanding of what the needs of the
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          2  riding public are, and what the real safety concerns

          3  are, and I thank you, Mr. Chairman, for your

          4  leadership in bringing this issue to the fore and

          5  making sure that we have this hearing.

          6                 CHAIRPERSON DEAR: Well, it was just

          7  brought to my attention another problem that I think

          8  you should know about. And, again, it shows that the

          9  difficulty we have being at City Council and what

         10  our relationship is with the overall MTA.

         11                 This has been a big issue for me and

         12  this Committee about offensive billboards on buses.

         13  It was just brought to my attention now that the bus

         14  they just brought here into the yard, into the City

         15  Hall lot, has a very offensive message, what's

         16  written in Spanish. So, I had someone, it was

         17  brought to my attention, a member of the public came

         18  running up the steps of City Hall carrying out,

         19  screaming, and it was brought to other Council

         20  members and staff, and it's a little -- I mean, it's

         21  a very offensive message, it's an advertisement of

         22  some radio station, something about young women. I

         23  think it's important. In a glad, in a sense I'm glad

         24  it was brought up over here, but coming back to my

         25  old issue is if we're going to have these
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          2  articulated buses and bus issues, I'd like you to

          3  bring back the MTA once again, the problem again

          4  with advertising and total insensitivity they have

          5  towards many, many different communities. In this

          6  case, I understand it's towards the Latino

          7  community, which I understand they are very offended

          8  by this. Obviously it was brought to our attention

          9  by someone who knows what this issue is all about.

         10                 So, once again, if we had the power,

         11  I guarantee you, we wouldn't see such offensive

         12  buses advertisements. If it was up to me I'd

         13  probably just do away with bus advertising, because

         14  I think it's very distractive, and I think it's just

         15  a serious problem, and the few bucks that the City

         16  gets, the MTA gets for it, is not worth the safety

         17  issue and the other difficulties we have. So, I just

         18  wanted to bring that to your attention.

         19                 COUNCIL MEMBER ELDRIDGE: Mr.

         20  Chairman.

         21                 CHAIRPERSON DEAR: So, next time you

         22  bring at least to the Committee, we should have

         23  someone who reads the bus ads so we don't have

         24  defensive.

         25                 COUNCIL MEMBER ELDRIDGE: Excuse me,
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          2  Mr. Chairman.

          3                 CHAIRPERSON DEAR: Yes.

          4                 COUNCIL MEMBER ELDRIDGE: It's Council

          5  Member Eldridge, how you were excited that I was at

          6  your hearing, so you'll be sorry. Anyway, I just

          7  wanted to say, I don't know what the offensive

          8  message is. Certainly the sentiments that you just

          9  expressed are not necessarily the sentiments of the

         10  majority of the Council, that First Amendment Issues

         11  and censorship are of acute interest to many of us,

         12  and I don't think we should get weigh-laid into that

         13  discussion today, all right? Thank you.

         14                 CHAIRPERSON DEAR: You can run your

         15  Committees the way you want to run them, and I'll

         16  run mine --

         17                 COUNCIL MEMBER ELDRIDGE: I'm not

         18  asking you to run --

         19                 CHAIRPERSON DEAR: You have a right to

         20  express --

         21                 COUNCIL MEMBER ELDRIDGE: That's fine.

         22  I just wanted to say --

         23                 CHAIRPERSON DEAR: Please. I didn't

         24  say anything about majority.

         25                 COUNCIL MEMBER ELDRIDGE: I just
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          2  wanted to say for the record that you're not

          3  reflecting everybody's opinion.

          4                 CHAIRPERSON DEAR: Council member, I

          5  heard you.

          6                 COUNCIL MEMBER ELDRIDGE: Thank you.

          7                 CHAIRPERSON DEAR: I heard you,

          8  Council member. But I know where you're coming from

          9  and what you stand for, but I don't necessarily say

         10  that's the agreement -- many members of the Council,

         11  or less members or more members, we had a hearing

         12  about this more than once. In fact, the MTA took it

         13  seriously enough to change the way they do

         14  advertisement.

         15                 I didn't read that message. It was

         16  brought to me. Someone outside, who obviously reads

         17  Spanish, obviously was Latino, came running to staff

         18  members, how do you bring such an offensive message

         19  to City Hall.

         20                 That's all. So, I brought it to their

         21  attention.

         22                 Thank you.

         23                 Let's move on to what we're here for

         24  as well, the articulated buses.

         25                 Transit Authority.
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          2                 MR. SEAY: Good morning, Mr. Chairman,

          3  members of the City Council. My name is Millard

          4  Seay, I'm the Senior Vice President of Buses for the

          5  New York City Transit.

          6                 Before answering your questions about

          7  articulated buses, I would like to take a few

          8  minutes just to give you some of our experiences to

          9  date with our articulated buses.

         10                 In 1992, New York City Transit began

         11  investigating and evaluating the possible use of

         12  articulated buses to provide service in New York

         13  City.

         14                 As the Chairman indicated,

         15  articulated buses are 20 feet longer than the

         16  standard 40-foot transit coach and provide 40 to 45

         17  percent more passenger carrying capacity.

         18                 In addition to the overall increase

         19  in passenger capacity, articulated buses also

         20  provide 63 seats compared to 40 seats available on

         21  standard transit buses.

         22                 And contrary to popular opinion, the

         23  longer articulated buses have a tighter turning

         24  radius than standard size buses, which makes them

         25  more maneuverable than standard buses and certain
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          2  circumstances.

          3                 In 1992, when we began investigating

          4  the possible use of our buses in New York City,

          5  articulated buses were already being extensively

          6  used in European cities, and throughout the world,

          7  to meet heavy rider demand on urban bus routes.

          8                 In Europe, for example, 30 percent of

          9  Transit bus manufacturing is dedicated to

         10  articulated buses. It is important to note that

         11  articulated buses were specifically designed to

         12  operate in the high density urban areas of European

         13  cities where manueverability, handling and passenger

         14  capacity were critical.

         15                 In 1992, articulated buses were also

         16  being used in a number of cities in North America.

         17  Such New York City Transit operates some of the most

         18  heavily used bus routes in North America and

         19  evaluation of their potential use in New York City

         20  was an appropriate course of action.

         21                 To evaluate their possible use in New

         22  York City, several articulated buses were placed

         23  into service on Manhattan bus routes operated from

         24  our 126th Street depot.

         25                 After a successful trial period, it
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          2  was concluded that there were no operation or

          3  equipment issues that would prevent the use of our

          4  articulated buses in New York City.

          5                 As a result, in 1993, New York City

          6  Transit included the significant use of articulated

          7  buses as part of their strategic bus plan.

          8                 This strategic plan called for the

          9  fleet of 470 articulated buses to be operated on

         10  selected bus routes in Manhattan and the Bronx.

         11                 The strategic plan also established

         12  criteria for the assignment of articulated buses to

         13  ensure that their use would have the most beneficial

         14  impact on both cost effectiveness and customer

         15  service.

         16                 Under this criteria, only bus routes

         17  with a rush hour frequency of six minutes or less,

         18  and a non-rush hour frequency of 12 minutes or less,

         19  were to be considered as viable candidates for

         20  articulated buses.

         21                 This limitation ensured that the

         22  substitution of articulated buses would result in

         23  only minor changes in service frequency.

         24                 In addition, New York City Transit

         25  also adopted a maximum rush hour service replacement

             Legal-Ease Court Reporting Services, Inc. (800) 756-3410

                                                            22

          1  COMMITTEE ON TRANSPORTATION

          2  ratio of three articulated buses for four standard

          3  buses and a maximum non-rush hour service

          4  replacement ration of four articulated buses for

          5  five standard buses.

          6                 The use of this replacement ratio

          7  assured that the assignment of articulated buses

          8  would provide at a minimum a ten percent increase in

          9  rush hour service capacity and a 17 percent increase

         10  in off peak service capacity.

         11                 The use of these replacement ratios

         12  also ensured that any resulting decrease in service

         13  frequency would be minor.

         14                 For example, under the guidelines, a

         15  rush hour route operating at a four minute frequency

         16  with standard buses could only be revised to operate

         17  at a maximum frequency of five minutes.

         18                 During the non-rush hour a route

         19  operating at a service frequency of ten minutes with

         20  standard buses could only be revised to operate at a

         21  maximum frequency of 12 minutes with articulated

         22  buses.

         23                 It should be noted that in actual

         24  practice, New York City Transit usually used a more

         25  general replacement ratio than the maximum permitted
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          2  by our guidelines for articulated buses.

          3                 As a result, the conversion of

          4  service from standard buses to articulated buses has

          5  generally resulted in even higher increases in

          6  capacity and smaller changes in service frequency.

          7                 This approach has enabled us to

          8  successfully convert some of the most heavily used

          9  bus routes in the system to articulated buses with

         10  little or no adverse impact on our customers.

         11                 In 1995, an initial purchase of 110

         12  articulated buses was approved by the MTA Board and

         13  delivery of the new articulated buses began in early

         14  '97.

         15                 Under our program the articulated

         16  buses were to be phased into operation over a

         17  five-year period.

         18                 This staged implementation was

         19  designed to provide a maximum opportunity to adjust

         20  the program based on practical experience operating

         21  in the New York City environment.

         22                 The phased approach also provided an

         23  opportunity to make the modifications to depot

         24  facilities necessary to maintain and operate the

         25  articulated buses.
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          2                 Since the Bronx routes were the first

          3  depots to be modified for articulated buses, the

          4  first 110 buses were assigned to operate in the

          5  Bronx.

          6                 Between 1997 and mid-1998, the first

          7  110 articulated buses were assigned to three routes

          8  in the Bronx.

          9                 The conversion of these Bronx routes

         10  was accomplished with little or no problems.

         11                 By the fall of '97, it was clear that

         12  without the articulated buses, the Bronx Division

         13  would not have been able to handle the huge increase

         14  in ridership that occurred when free bus to rail

         15  transfers was implemented in July of '97.

         16                 As a result of the positive

         17  experience on the initial Bronx routes, and the

         18  significant growth in bus ridership due to the

         19  Metrocard fare initiatives, the New York City

         20  Transit fleet plan was revised to provide for a more

         21  extensive use of articulated buses, and another

         22  order for 400 articulated buses was placed.

         23                 Under the revised fleet plan,

         24  articulated buses are to be assigned to the heaviest

         25  ridership bus routes in the system.
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          2                 The first 260 articulated buses from

          3  this second order were delivered beginning in late

          4  1999 and ending in January 2001. As these

          5  articulated buses were delivered, the M79 was

          6  converted to articulated buses in January of 2000,

          7  the M86 and BX22 in the Bronx were converted to

          8  articulated buses in May 2000. The BX4 and the BX5

          9  were shifted in July of 2000. The BX41 and the M23

         10  were converted to articulated buses in September of

         11  2000 and the BX9 was converted in January of 2001.

         12                 The next order of 140 articulated

         13  buses is scheduled to be delivered in 2002, and will

         14  be assigned to operate primarily on the Lexington

         15  Avenue and First and Second Avenue corridors in

         16  Manhattan.

         17                 With the exception of the M79, the

         18  conversion of all the other routes to articulated

         19  operation closely mirrored our initial experience on

         20  the routes converted in the Bronx.

         21                 Typically conversion to articulated

         22  buses resulted in a number of minor problems that

         23  usually disappeared after the first couple of months

         24  of operation, as customers became used to the bus,

         25  bus operators became more comfortable with operating
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          2  the articulated buses, and managers and dispatchers

          3  adjusted their terminal operations and dispatching

          4  procedures to accommodate the different

          5  characteristics of articulated buses.

          6                 Based on our evaluation of the

          7  articulated operation on the M79, we believe that

          8  there are a number of reasons why the conversion of

          9  the M79 to articulated buses generated more negative

         10  feedback than any of the other conversions.

         11                 First, the conversion of the M79 to

         12  articulated buses provided an opportunity to make a

         13  number of necessary bus stop changes on the M79

         14  route.

         15                 Generally, the conversion of a route

         16  to articulated buses requires the lengthening of bus

         17  stop zones in order to accommodate the longer

         18  articulated buses.

         19                 In order to minimize any adverse

         20  impact on on-street parking and provide as many far

         21  side stops as possible, and establish more

         22  appropriate bus stop spacing, a number of additional

         23  bus stop changes were made on the M79.

         24                 These bus stop changes were the

         25  source of many of the initial complaints on the M79
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          2  articulated conversion.

          3                 In most cases, the bus stop

          4  complaints were from residents of the area that had

          5  lost parking or who had bus stops move to in front

          6  of their building.

          7                 Only a few of the complaints about

          8  the bus stop changes were from our riders, and

          9  generally those complaints disappeared shortly after

         10  the conversion was implemented.

         11                 Another source of negative comments

         12  that we received on the M79 conversion dealt with

         13  the decrease in service frequency that occurred when

         14  the route was changed to articulated operation.

         15                 As noted earlier, a decrease in

         16  service frequency does occur when a route is

         17  converted to articulated operation.

         18                 In the case of the M79, service

         19  frequency in the peak hour during the AM rush was

         20  decreased from an average frequency of 2.7 minutes

         21  to an average frequency of 3.3 minutes.

         22                 In the peak one hour during the PM

         23  rush, the average service frequency was decreased

         24  from 4.3 to 5 minutes, and during the weekday,

         25  midday period, between 10:00 a.m. and 3:00 p.m., the
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          2  average service frequency decreased from five and a

          3  half minutes to around six and a half minutes.

          4                 During all times of the day, the

          5  average change in service frequency was much less

          6  than what was called for by our guidelines.

          7                 It should be noted that while service

          8  frequency was increased, overall passenger capacity

          9  on the M79 was significantly increased.

         10                 For example, during the midday

         11  period, the number of seats available to our

         12  customers was increased by 30 percent.

         13                 In the peak period, overall passenger

         14  capacity was increased by 17 percent. As a result,

         15  the average number of standing passengers during the

         16  peak hour was reduced to an average of 19 per trip

         17  to an average of less than ten per trip.

         18                 While this increase in capacity

         19  enabled us to better meet the increasing demand for

         20  M79 service, reduced the number of overcrowding

         21  complaints that we had received from customers, and

         22  better handled the surges of riders that occur at

         23  particular stops along the route, the increase in

         24  capacity did contribute to an increase in travel

         25  time and dwell time.
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          2                 Overall, total travel time from one

          3  end of the route to the other increased by four to

          4  five minutes.

          5                 Since most of our customers only

          6  travel a portion of the overall route, we estimate

          7  that the typical M79 customer probably experienced

          8  around a two-minute increase in their commute time

          9  as a result of the conversion to articulated buses.

         10                 Clearly, while some of the increase

         11  in travel time was a result of the additional

         12  capacity provided by the articulated buses, some of

         13  the increase in dwell time was also a fact of the

         14  increase in ridership that we experienced on the

         15  route since it was converted.

         16                 The M79 has experienced over a ten

         17  percent increase in ridership since it was converted

         18  to articulated buses. This increase exceeds the

         19  increases on ridership on most other Manhattan

         20  routes for the same time period.

         21                 Overall, the M79 has experienced an

         22  increase of around 23 percent since the beginning of

         23  1998. It should be noted that the M86, one of the

         24  other Manhattan articulated routes, has seen a 30 to

         25  40 percent increase in ridership since early '98,

             Legal-Ease Court Reporting Services, Inc. (800) 756-3410

                                                            30

          1  COMMITTEE ON TRANSPORTATION

          2  and a 13 percent increase since it was converted to

          3  articulated buses.

          4                 These increases in ridership clearly

          5  show the benefits of the increased capacity provided

          6  by the conversion to articulated buses.

          7                 In addition to increased passenger

          8  use, we believe that a portion of the increase in

          9  travel time is also a product of the increased

         10  congestion that is being experienced on many of our

         11  Manhattan routes, be they articulated or standard

         12  bus routes.

         13                 The M79 route in particular continues

         14  to be plagued with double parking along portions of

         15  the route, cars continue to park in bus stops.

         16                 These conditions have also

         17  contributed to the increase in overall travel time

         18  experienced on the M79.

         19                 We intend to continue to work closely

         20  with the NYPD and City DOT on reducing the problems

         21  of double parking and parking in bus stops on the

         22  M79 and all of our other routes.

         23                 On the positive side, in addition to

         24  the improvements in passenger capacity, the

         25  conversion of the M79 to articulated buses also
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          2  resulted in an improvement in service regularity and

          3  on-time performance.

          4                 In fact, an improvement in service

          5  regularity and on-time performance has been

          6  experienced on many of the bus routes that were

          7  converted to articulated operation.

          8                 We have also observed a reduction in

          9  the number of customer complaints related to

         10  overcrowding or being unable to board the bus at

         11  specific stops along the route.

         12                 Since the introduction of articulated

         13  buses in Manhattan, we have received a number of

         14  suggestions from some of the advisory and advocacy

         15  groups on changes that should be made to the

         16  articulated bus program.

         17                 I'd like to just take a minute to

         18  provide some of our comments on those suggestions.

         19                 One of the comments has been to

         20  restore service frequency on the Manhattan

         21  articulated crosstown routes to the frequencies that

         22  were in place prior to the conversion.

         23                 I think, as noted earlier, the

         24  conversion to articulated buses results in very

         25  small changes in service frequency.
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          2                 We believe our current replacement

          3  strategy provides a good compromise between ensuring

          4  that cost effective operation and meeting the needs

          5  of our riders.

          6                 Based on our experience to date, we

          7  see no reason to change our current policy or to

          8  establish a special articulated replacement strategy

          9  for certain Manhattan bus routes.

         10                 We will continue to closely monitor

         11  the artic (phonetic) operation in Manhattan, and if

         12  conditions change, appropriate steps will be taken

         13  to ensure the best possible service to all our

         14  customers.

         15                 One of the other suggestions that

         16  we've received is to implement a marketing campaign

         17  to promote the use of rear doors by exiting

         18  customers.

         19                 We think this is a good idea and we

         20  plan to look at implementing a program this year

         21  that will promote the use of the rear door on all of

         22  our buses.

         23                 We believe if this is successful,

         24  this will result in a reduced travel time on both

         25  artic bus routes, as well as standard bus routes.
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          2                 One of the other suggestions was to

          3  restrict the use of artic buses to --

          4                 CHAIRPERSON DEAR: Just for one second

          5  --

          6                 MR. SEAY: Sure.

          7                 CHAIRPERSON DEAR: I just want to

          8  acknowledge we have some young students up in the

          9  balcony from the Rainbow Campus, and Nicole

         10  Cumberbatch is their teacher or director, and I want

         11  to welcome you students.

         12                 Third grade. I remember when my kids

         13  were that age. What you're seeing is government in

         14  action. We have the Speaker of the City of New York

         15  here, and I guess I can say it, hopefully our next

         16  Mayor of the City of New York, so you will remember

         17  that when you come back in fourth grade to visit,

         18  and members of the Committee, as well as members of

         19  the Council.

         20                 And this over here talking to us is

         21  the Transit Authority. You see those buses and

         22  trains? He's in charge of all the buses. If you have

         23  any complaints before you leave, you can go over

         24  there. I know Butch is a great guy and he loves

         25  children, he'll look into your complaints.
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          2                 And welcome, and this is government

          3  in action. By the way, you're welcome to be here,

          4  but know this, you can be welcome any time because

          5  all our meetings are open, and you can come here to

          6  visit any time to bring your other family members

          7  back to watch government in action.

          8                 So, good luck for the summer, enjoy,

          9  and we hope to see you next time when you come to

         10  the fourth grade.

         11                 Go ahead.

         12                 MR. SEAY: One of the other

         13  suggestions that we have received is to restrict the

         14  use of articulated buses to predominantly the

         15  north/south routes instead of the crosstown routes

         16  in Manhattan.

         17                 The deployment of articulated buses

         18  is geared at improving service delivery on high

         19  volume local bus routes where customer demand is

         20  high, and bus service operates at very frequent

         21  intervals.

         22                 Many of the Manhattan crosstown

         23  routes are identified as good candidates for

         24  articulated buses because they follow one primary

         25  route, they have a high percentage of short trips by
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          2  passenger, they have heavy boarding and lighting

          3  activity at many of the stops, and they experience

          4  large fluctuations in passenger demand.

          5                 In addition, since traffic congestion

          6  and traffic light cycles and restricted traffic flow

          7  on many of the crosstown routes make it difficult to

          8  achieve any significant reductions in overall bus

          9  travel time.

         10                 It should also be noted that the

         11  Manhattan Crosstowns have been some of the routes

         12  that have seen the biggest increase in ridership

         13  since the MetroCard freed bus to rail transfer.

         14                 For example, 30 of our 195 local bus

         15  routes carry more than 20,000 passengers per day.

         16  The M79, the M86 and the M23 are in that group of 30

         17  bus routes that carry more than 20,000 passengers

         18  per day.

         19                 Therefore, we believe that the

         20  Manhattan crosstowns are good routes for articulated

         21  buses, and we should not artificially restrict the

         22  use of these buses.

         23                 One of the other suggestions is to

         24  work with the City to improve traffic flow along bus

         25  routes.
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          2                 We completely agree, and as noted

          3  earlier, we will continue to work closely with both

          4  City DOT, NYPD, on a broad range of initiatives to

          5  improve bus speed, traffic flow, and reduce parking

          6  in bus stops.

          7                 We continue to believe that a

          8  concerted effort in this area will enable us to

          9  improve traffic flow and reduce bus travel time.

         10                 In summary, today our fleet of 370

         11  articulated buses provides daily service to over

         12  280,000 customers daily. They are an important part

         13  of our overall fleet plan and are critical to our

         14  ability to maintain and continue the tremendous

         15  ridership growth experienced in the bus system over

         16  the last four years.

         17                 Having explained why the authority

         18  decided to add articulated buses and how they are

         19  deployed into service, I will be happy to try and

         20  answer any questions from the Committee.

         21                 CHAIRPERSON DEAR: I think what we'd

         22  like to do is, I'll give it over to the Speaker who

         23  has joined us.

         24                 Thank you.

         25                 SPEAKER VALLONE: Thank you, Mr. Vice
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          2  President Seay.

          3                 I know that part of your testimony is

          4  to demonstrate to the Committee here, take us down

          5  to see the bus and then we will come right back up

          6  again, I know you have other witnesses to testify,

          7  but I do need a commitment from you, because charts

          8  behind you indicate that there have been some

          9  accidents that may be attributable to these

         10  articulated buses that may not be attributable to

         11  the other buses, and all I want is a commitment from

         12  you that you'll examine the figures that we have and

         13  come back and be able to tell us what your opinion

         14  is what's causing these accidents and what can be

         15  done to stop them.

         16                 Secondly, as I indicated yesterday,

         17  and as everyone knows, we do have a transportation

         18  emergency in this City.

         19                 We haven't built any new rails since

         20  the forties, and we have 40 percent more people

         21  using our buses and our trains and we have less

         22  available, so I welcome any creative ideas.

         23                 I'm not sure whether this is the

         24  right one, but I welcome creative ideas. And there

         25  are other members on this Committee here who will
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          2  ask questions.

          3                 But I do understand now that I

          4  believe we are going down to look at the bus and

          5  then we're going to come right back up again to

          6  continue your testimony; is that correct?

          7                 MR. SEAY: Yes.

          8                 SPEAKER VALLONE: Okay, so why don't

          9  we do that.

         10                 MR. SEAY: Okay.

         11                 CHAIRPERSON DEAR: This will be a

         12  brief recess on the part of the Committee, and then

         13  we will join after questions and then we'll have

         14  people testify.

         15                 (Recess taken.)

         16                 CHAIRPERSON DEAR: Okay, the Committee

         17  will resume.

         18                 I think it was very informative by

         19  going down and watching exactly -- in fact, there

         20  was one individual on a scooter, as you noticed, who

         21  had difficulty.

         22                 And the question I have, you know,

         23  it's interesting because you would think that before

         24  you would put a bus on the road, you would check

         25  these things out, particularly when it comes to
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          2  people with disabilities. You know that this is a

          3  very important issue, I mean how did we allow it to

          4  begin with, obviously it's a problem with these

          5  scooters getting on and off. How did it pass muster

          6  and allow for this to be on the road when we have

          7  probably a pretty serious problem?

          8                 MR. SEAY: Well, I think one of the

          9  things is, is that, you know, all buses that we

         10  purchase meet all of the ADA requirements as it

         11  relates to being accessible by disabled riders.

         12                 And the other thing is we go through

         13  a process early on, and this actually occurred back

         14  in the early nineties when we were first

         15  investigating and evaluating their work, rider

         16  groups that looked at the groups, helped us in terms

         17  of identifying whatever design changes.

         18  Unfortunately, this is one of the things that did

         19  not get caught in that process.

         20                 The other part is that, you know,

         21  over the first three years of operation on the

         22  artic, we did not experience any significant

         23  feedback from the disabled community that there was

         24  a problem with using the articulated buses just

         25  recently, as a result of the implementation on the
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          2  M79 and M86 primarily, we received that feedback.

          3  So, based on the information that we've been getting

          4  from some of our riders, we're taking a look with

          5  the bus manufacturers to see if there are any design

          6  changes we can make to accommodate them and ensure

          7  that they can use the service, as well as they did

          8  before.

          9                 CHAIRPERSON DEAR: How long are they

         10  now on the road?

         11                 MR. SEAY: They started being

         12  implemented in 1997.

         13                 CHAIRPERSON DEAR: So they're here for

         14  a few years obviously?

         15                 MR. SEAY: Absolutely.

         16                 CHAIRPERSON DEAR: So, since 1997 and

         17  now did you have many design changes on the new

         18  buses you ordered so we can accommodate the people

         19  with disabilities?

         20                 MR. SEAY: The only design changes

         21  that we made with the last order that we purchased

         22  was that we had gotten complaints from customers

         23  about the need for more handholds and better

         24  handholds in terms of the bus, so the last order of

         25  articulated buses that we purchased included a
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          2  design change to accommodate that.

          3                 Unfortunately, when we ordered those

          4  buses we were not aware of the other problems, so we

          5  will be looking with the bus manufacturer with the

          6  next order.

          7                 CHAIRPERSON DEAR: When was this last

          8  order?

          9                 MR. SEAY: The last order delivery

         10  started in, I believe it was early 19 -- or late

         11  1999.

         12                 CHAIRPERSON DEAR: Now, let me ask

         13  you, you had to prototype obviously before you

         14  ordered?

         15                 MR. SEAY: Right.

         16                 CHAIRPERSON DEAR: You mean to say

         17  when you had a prototype, and you have the right to

         18  other prototype, you can then make those changes,

         19  right?

         20                 When you get a prototype to go out,

         21  you know, they give you a sample one and everything

         22  else, then you have to adjust it according to what

         23  your needs are.

         24                 MR. SEAY: Right.

         25                 CHAIRPERSON DEAR: When you get the
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          2  first one out, no one noticed the issue of, in fact,

          3  the woman is coming here now, with the -- no one

          4  noticed that there was a problem with the wheelchair

          5  or someone with a scooter going on the bus?

          6                 MR. SEAY: As I said, I think when we

          7  began receiving the complaints was when we began

          8  implementing on some of the Manhattan crosstowns,

          9  which was early '98 and mid-1990 -- well, actually,

         10  no. It's early 2000 and mid-2000, and that's when we

         11  began receiving some of the concerns about the use

         12  of the front door lift, and that was already after

         13  we had received the last order.

         14                 So, we're in the process right now of

         15  looking for the next order of 140 buses, to see what

         16  kind of changes we can make to accommodate and

         17  better accommodate our customers.

         18                 CHAIRPERSON DEAR: You're saying we're

         19  going to look to see what kind changes; are we going

         20  to make those changes?

         21                 MR. SEAY: Well, I don't know what

         22  changes are physically possible. We have to look and

         23  see what we can do to better accommodate them.

         24                 CHAIRPERSON DEAR: And also the steps

         25  in the rear, obviously the problem, they're tough
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          2  stairs. They're good to exercise up and down, I

          3  don't know about getting on and off a bus.

          4                 What can we do to accommodate --

          5  there are not only going to be people with

          6  disabilities, anyone just trying to get up those

          7  stairs or down the stairs?

          8                 MR. SEAY: Well, we're looking at

          9  that.  I think one of the things that we have to do

         10  is take a look and see with the manufacturer, is a

         11  reduction in heighth of a half an inch possible?

         12                 You know, I would think that it is,

         13  but it's something we would have to have the

         14  engineers take a look at and see if it's feasible.

         15                 CHAIRPERSON DEAR: Okay.

         16                 I know my colleagues have some

         17  questions.

         18                 Council Member Miller.

         19                 COUNCIL MEMBER MILLER: Thank you, Mr.

         20  Chairman.

         21                 You know, to me there are a number of

         22  questions that I have, but let me get first to the

         23  issue of the construction of the buses, because we

         24  were just touching on that.

         25                 You know, we've had different
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          2  reports, originally I think I had been informed that

          3  there wasn't any difference between the height of

          4  the steps in the front of the articulated bus and

          5  the regular bus, and then that there was, I though

          6  it was two-inch difference in the back; what is the

          7  exact difference, between the articulated bus and

          8  the standard non-articulated bus, and there are two

          9  kinds of standards, right? What are the differences?

         10                 MR. SEAY: Well, actually, you know,

         11  it varies. Each model, even if a model of a bus is,

         12  you know, still generally the same model, it differs

         13  from year-to-year in terms of the manufacturing lot

         14  that was made.

         15                 COUNCIL MEMBER MILLER: All right.

         16                 MR. SEAY: So, it really varies quite

         17  a bit. And what you will find is in actual practice

         18  it can vary an inch or two between models of buses.

         19  All we have is one firm requirement that every bus

         20  that we buy has to meet a certain requirement, which

         21  all buses do. Then if it's slightly lower than that,

         22  then that's just a positive, and if it just meets

         23  those guidelines, then that's still acceptable.

         24                 COUNCIL MEMBER MILLER: But the

         25  articulated bus, you know, I have here something
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          2  that's been done by the New York City Transit

          3  Riders' Council, right? And they're saying that the

          4  difference in the articulated bus stairs at the

          5  front varies from a half an inch to two and a

          6  quarter, to an inch and a half larger; is that what

          7  your general experience would be, that it's

          8  somewhere in the range of two inches, inch and a

          9  half?

         10                 MR. SEAY: I would have to know how

         11  the measurements were taken and what conditions, I

         12  mean I just don't know what that measurement means.

         13                 COUNCIL MEMBER MILLER: I mean, it's

         14  my understanding they we're taken with the Transit

         15  Authority, after the hearing we had in the community

         16  with Steve Strauss, who is sitting behind you. But,

         17  you know, why is it necessary, let's put it this

         18  way, that the stairs be an inch and a half higher

         19  than the standard?

         20                 MR. SEAY: Well, I think, as I just

         21  explained, we have a standard that basically says

         22  this is what the height should be for all buses.

         23                 COUNCIL MEMBER MILLER: And how do you

         24  come up with that standard, ADA?

         25                 MR. SEAY: It's a standard for all
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          2  buses built in the United States. There is a

          3  standard guideline to be used, and therefore certain

          4  manufacturers come in and may be an inch below that

          5  guideline, some may be two inches below that. But

          6  we've established a guideline, but anything under

          7  that is acceptable from our side of it.

          8                 One of the things that we could

          9  potentially look at in the future is if we could

         10  make a more stringent guideline in that regard.

         11                 COUNCIL MEMBER MILLER: Okay. Well,

         12  let me take this opportunity to urge you to do that.

         13  Because of the reports that I received from people,

         14  is that the guidelines, if you're meeting it, is too

         15  high, and it's dangerous for people, and that might

         16  be borne out partly by the second question I have,

         17  which is, couldn't you address the accident data?

         18                 This accident data covers both

         19  accidents from passengers and also accidents on

         20  vehicles, and these are total accident data.

         21                 With regard to the M79, I know the

         22  particular increase was marked, but in both cases

         23  there was an increase in terms of vehicular

         24  accidents, if you could address for us, because

         25  apparently this information was given to us by you
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          2  on March 27th, 2001, so you've had now at least

          3  three months with this information and perhaps more

          4  information is coming in. Can you address why you

          5  think this is happening, and how you plan to address

          6  it?

          7                 And also, I think it should be noted

          8  that these increases in accidents are occurring at

          9  the same time as you are actually running fewer

         10  buses, so that we're actually seeing, like we would

         11  theoretically, if everything else was held equal, we

         12  would see fewer accidents if you had fewer buses, or

         13  you would hope to, and we're actually seeing more

         14  accidents with fewer buses, so if you could address

         15  that?

         16                 MR. SEAY: Well, that's not exactly

         17  true.

         18                 One of the problems is, is that when

         19  you look at accident data, it's almost impossible to

         20  take total accidents and draw conclusions, for

         21  example, that this accident data, any accident

         22  increase is related to the particular bus type. You

         23  know, that that's the conclusion you draw when you

         24  see the accident data.

         25                 For example, one of the things that
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          2  you have to be careful as, is that, for example, on

          3  these particular accidents in these charts, 60

          4  percent of those accidents occurred when the bus was

          5  standing, not in motion, okay? So, if a car, for

          6  example, runs into a bus, and the bus is standing, I

          7  don't think it makes any difference whether the bus

          8  is an articulated bus or a standard bus. That's

          9  clearly an accident --

         10                 COUNCIL MEMBER MILLER: It would

         11  appear that it does, since they're running into them

         12  more often.

         13                 MR. SEAY: No, not necessarily,

         14  because if you took your statistics --

         15                 COUNCIL MEMBER MILLER: Right.

         16                 Well, that should be your statistics.

         17                 MR. SEAY: Yes, I know, but the way

         18  you have characterized them is the way you did it,

         19  not we.

         20                 COUNCIL MEMBER MILLER: Okay.

         21                 MR. SEAY: If you look at, for

         22  example, you combined on the M79 two years and then

         23  compared it to one year, okay?

         24                 COUNCIL MEMBER MILLER: Well --

         25                 MR. SEAY: Well, that makes the

             Legal-Ease Court Reporting Services, Inc. (800) 756-3410

                                                            49

          1  COMMITTEE ON TRANSPORTATION

          2  difference in how you're going to translate.

          3                 The one thing that you'll notice is

          4  --

          5                 COUNCIL MEMBER MILLER: No, because

          6  they did it by average per month.

          7                 MR. SEAY: But if you looked at your

          8  accident statistics, for example, between 1998 and

          9  1999, on these three routes in Manhattan, before

         10  articulated buses were introduced, there was about a

         11  35 percent increase in accidents before the

         12  articulated buses got there.

         13                 COUNCIL MEMBER MILLER: Okay.

         14                 MR. SEAY: Okay? So, a large part of

         15  the increase, when you jump from this year's and

         16  just compare it to the year 2000 --

         17                 COUNCIL MEMBER MILLER: Right.

         18                 MR. SEAY: Some of that increase

         19  occurred before artics got there, and some of the

         20  increase occurred after that.

         21                 The other thing is, is that you

         22  cannot --

         23                 COUNCIL MEMBER MILLER: You're

         24  suggesting then that accidents were up, you're

         25  saying that the yellow here, which represents the
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          2  control as it were, is actually higher than it used

          3  to be, and now that you've implemented articulated

          4  buses, you still are getting even higher than that?

          5                 MR. SEAY: No. What I'm saying is,

          6  number one, is that if you took all of the accidents

          7  on these three routes, and you compared 1999, the

          8  year before artics were implemented to the Year

          9  2000, you would find that the increase in accidents

         10  was probably only one-third of the number you show,

         11  okay?

         12                 So, that means, in other words --

         13                 COUNCIL MEMBER MILLER: Because there

         14  were more accidents in '98?

         15                 MR. SEAY: No, because 1998 had a

         16  significantly lower accident number than 1999.

         17                 COUNCIL MEMBER MILLER: But 1999 in

         18  this, just so we understand here, 1999 in this is

         19  the control, okay?

         20                 MR. SEAY: No. You're using 1998 and

         21  1999.

         22                 COUNCIL MEMBER MILLER: According to

         23  this chart, it's the Year 2000 when we have

         24  articulated buses, right? And 1998 and '99 is the

         25  year with standard buses, right?
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          2                 So, you're saying '98 had a low

          3  accident rate, and '99 had a high accident rate?

          4                 MR. SEAY: No.

          5                 Your chart --

          6                 COUNCIL MEMBER MILLER: Right.

          7                 MR. SEAY: The yellow shows accidents

          8  from 1/98 to 12/99 --

          9                 COUNCIL MEMBER MILLER: Right.

         10                 MR. SEAY: A two-year period.

         11                 COUNCIL MEMBER MILLER: Right. Average

         12  per month.

         13                 MR. SEAY: Okay, let me give you two

         14  statistics.

         15                 COUNCIL MEMBER MILLER: Okay.

         16                 MR. SEAY: For all of these routes,

         17  the M86, the M23 and the M79, in 1998, the total

         18  accidents on these three routes, that includes all

         19  accidents, was 90, okay?

         20                 COUNCIL MEMBER MILLER: Okay.

         21                 MR. SEAY: In 1999.

         22                 COUNCIL MEMBER MILLER: Right.

         23                 MR. SEAY: It was 119.

         24                 COUNCIL MEMBER MILLER: Right.

         25                 MR. SEAY: Both of these years are
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          2  without articulated buses.

          3                 COUNCIL MEMBER MILLER: Right.

          4                 MR. SEAY: Okay? So, then in the Year

          5  2000 --

          6                 COUNCIL MEMBER MILLER: Right.

          7                 MR. SEAY:-- When a portion of these

          8  routes, not all of them, were operating with artics

          9  the entire year --

         10                 COUNCIL MEMBER MILLER: Right.

         11                 MR. SEAY:-- The total accidents was

         12  140.

         13                 COUNCIL MEMBER MILLER: Right.

         14                 MR. SEAY: So, you can see that if you

         15  compare 1999 to 2000, the increase in accidents is

         16  much less than if you took an average of 1998/1999.

         17                 And let me add on another point, is

         18  that if you looked and said accidents, if you're

         19  really trying to figure out is the accident related

         20  to the bus, then more than likely it was an accident

         21  that occurred when the bus was in motion, that's

         22  usually going to be the case, because in most cases

         23  our stationary accidents are usually somebody

         24  running into us, not the other way around.

         25                 So, if you looked at just moving
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          2  accidents for these three routes --

          3                 COUNCIL MEMBER MILLER: Are you

          4  talking vehicular accidents or passenger accidents?

          5  Are you talking --

          6                 MR. SEAY: I'm talking any accident

          7  that occurs when the bus is in motion, whether it's

          8  pulling out of a stop, operating in service --

          9                 COUNCIL MEMBER MILLER: Right.

         10                 MR. SEAY: As long as it's in motion.

         11                 COUNCIL MEMBER MILLER: Okay. So,

         12  we're talking both vehicular and passenger

         13  accidents.

         14                 MR. SEAY: Right.

         15                 COUNCIL MEMBER MILLER: Okay.

         16                 MR. SEAY: And in 1998, if you looked

         17  at these three routes --

         18                 COUNCIL MEMBER MILLER: Right.

         19                 MR. SEAY: You had a total of 46

         20  accidents when the bus was moving.

         21                 COUNCIL MEMBER MILLER: Right.

         22                 MR. SEAY: In 1999, you had a total of

         23  68 accidents when the bus was moving.

         24                 COUNCIL MEMBER MILLER: Right.

         25                 MR. SEAY: In the Year 2000, you had a
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          2  total of 60 accidents when the bus was moving.

          3                 So, in case of accidents when the bus

          4  was actually moving, in the Year 2000, the number of

          5  accidents on these three routes actually went down

          6  in that particular case. All I'm trying to point out

          7  is that, you cannot just take the total accident

          8  number and draw conclusions.

          9                 COUNCIL MEMBER MILLER: Right.

         10                 MR. SEAY: I think we made a

         11  commitment to the Chairman that we were going to

         12  come back -- with the Speaker actually -- that we

         13  were going to come back with him, with some detail

         14  on these accidents, and the rate of accidents, the

         15  cause and try to get to some of the root analysis of

         16  this issue.

         17                 COUNCIL MEMBER MILLER: Right.

         18                 Well, let me just express concern

         19  then, if you're starting from the point of view that

         20  if the bus is not in motion, that it's not the fault

         21  of the bus, with that premise. Since it seems to me

         22  that what we just did was the demonstration when we

         23  went down to the bus, and people were trying to get

         24  onto the bus, off of the bus, there was difficulty

         25  with disabled accessibility, and those would be, if
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          2  somebody was injured getting on or off of the bus

          3  while the bus was not in motion and through a

          4  disabled -- that would be an accident occurring when

          5  the bus was not in motion.

          6                 Or we also discussed the fact that

          7  the steps are higher. So, if the bus is not moving

          8  and a senior, or somebody, anybody, has more

          9  difficulty getting off the bus because the steps are

         10  higher and falls, that would be an accident

         11  occurring when the bus is not in motion, right?

         12                 MR. SEAY: For example, in that

         13  particular case, the way we would do our analysis is

         14  that we would try to find very similar routes over a

         15  similar period. Say bus routes that were using

         16  standard buses that had many of the same

         17  characteristics as these --

         18                 COUNCIL MEMBER MILLER: Right.

         19                 MR. SEAY: And see if in that specific

         20  case, what's the comparison with people boarding and

         21  alighting the bus and how does that affect the

         22  accident totals and what does it look like.

         23                 COUNCIL MEMBER MILLER: Good. That

         24  would be good.

         25                 But I think, and that's what was done
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          2  here. They took an average monthly statistic for,

          3  you know, you obviously want a larger control period

          4  if you can have it, and we would like -- the reason

          5  we want to keep revisiting this data, we hope you

          6  will keep revisiting this data, is as the

          7  articulated buses go on, we want to see whether --

          8  you know, maybe the monthly average will drop, which

          9  will be great. Nobody wants to see more accidents,

         10  but I'm pleased to hear you say you are not going to

         11  be looking for it in that fashion and not just

         12  reject the -- just because the bus is not in motion,

         13  it doesn't mean it's because of the dimension or the

         14  characteristics of the bus, because there are lots

         15  of characteristics of this bus, because there are

         16  lots of characteristics of this bus which are part

         17  of the reason that we're having this hearing, that

         18  there are concerns about.

         19                 And let me just note that they are

         20  longer, and maybe because people are hitting them

         21  more often, because they're sticking out into the

         22  street or they're having more difficulty seeing

         23  them.

         24                 Let me turn to the Chair.

         25                 CHAIRPERSON DEAR: We will get back to
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          2  you, Council Member Miller.

          3                 COUNCIL MEMBER MILLER: Okay.

          4                 CHAIRPERSON DEAR: I just want to

          5  reiterate the issue again, once again. You know, it

          6  was important that we went down and I'm glad the bus

          7  is here, so we had a firsthand opportunity to look

          8  at them.

          9                 Excuse me, Ma'am. Please. We have to

         10  keep order here. If you have something, you can give

         11  it to the Sergeant-At-Arms. Tell the

         12  Sergeant-At-Arms. You don't want to take away his

         13  job.

         14                 The problem is, the problem, again,

         15  is the design of the bus, and I can't believe that

         16  the design of the bus would be acceptable to

         17  wherever they're using this, and understand that the

         18  disabled are people with disabilities, when anyone

         19  or a scooter or anything won't be able to get on

         20  without any difficulty, how they even allowed the

         21  bus to be designed this way -- I mean, I just don't

         22  understand it. Maybe you could help me understand

         23  it. I know you told me we're going to look at it,

         24  but how did it even get to be on the street, it's

         25  not something 100 percent accessible for those
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          2  people who have a scooter?

          3                 MR. SEAY: Well, I guess the question

          4  is, is more whether -- not whether it's accessible,

          5  it's whether it's accessible to the degree that we

          6  would like it to be.

          7                 The fact is that when bus

          8  manufacturers who we deal with, when they come to us

          9  with their model bus, they essentially are required

         10  to meet certain guidelines and standards, one of

         11  those being the ADA requirements by the federal

         12  government. Once those are met, then it's up to

         13  individual authorities or bus companies to put in a

         14  more stringent guideline than that.

         15                 And in many cases that limits either

         16  the bus that you can buy, or the manufacturer that

         17  you can buy from. So, again, this bus meets all of

         18  the ADA requirements. It is an accessible bus. It is

         19  used, you know, in a lot of other cities besides

         20  ours, but we always prided ourselves in going above

         21  and beyond in providing really good service to the

         22  disabled, handicapped community, and we're going to

         23  take a look and see what we can do to make it even

         24  better than what the requirements call for.

         25                 CHAIRPERSON DEAR: I believe that you
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          2  want to do that, but I was just concerned that it

          3  came to this point here that we have to make that

          4  decision, that we should make that change, but it's

          5  something that they should have seen right away and

          6  obviously tried it out.

          7                 I mean, I'm sure that you have

          8  testers or people that try the buses out to make

          9  sure that everything is compatible, and in addition

         10  to that, you made, in your own remarks you said that

         11  you like to be better than the others, in this case

         12  not necessarily because as you can see, this was

         13  difficult for this person to get on and off.

         14                 So, I would hope that we can make

         15  that change, and not order new buses and have the

         16  same difficulty again.

         17                 The rear stairs, it's not a question

         18  of someone with disabilities, it could be anybody,

         19  believe it or not, going up and down the steps -- I

         20  don't know who they were designed for, but I can't

         21  believe that's acceptable, not only here, but other

         22  places are accepting it and they're not doing

         23  anything to change it.

         24                 Okay, Council Member Freed.

         25                 COUNCIL MEMBER FREED: Thank you.
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          2                 Yes, I have to say that I find your

          3  statement that you've complied with standards sort

          4  of unacceptable.

          5                 It seems to me the standards that you

          6  should be looking at are what works in the City, and

          7  those articulated buses clearly don't work in a huge

          8  number of areas.

          9                 And we just saw demonstrated by the

         10  disabled community downstairs, where they can't turn

         11  the scooters around, I was inside while someone was

         12  trying to negotiate that, and particularly if you're

         13  in a full bus, you will displace 20 to 30 riders

         14  that have to walk in the back of the bus so that the

         15  scooters can get in, it's not safe, and it's got to

         16  be frustrating to the disabled community to try and

         17  make those turns, they have to move around and they

         18  have to try and manipulate, and then all the seats

         19  have to be moved up, the driver has to get out to

         20  move the seats, anyone sitting there would have to

         21  move. It takes a long time. You know, it's really a

         22  disservice to the disabled community. I cannot

         23  believe that you tested any of those buses before

         24  you decided to buy them, it's a huge design flaw.

         25                 I mean, it's not fair to the disabled
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          2  community to have to put them through all of that,

          3  and I'm sure that other riders on the bus get

          4  frustrated and angry because they wait, because of

          5  the design flaw, while someone tries to get into the

          6  bus. I will tell you, I just climbed up the steps. I

          7  am a woman of average height and I tend to wear

          8  straight skirts, and it's almost embarrassing to try

          9  and get up those steps. The steps are too high. It's

         10  even difficult getting down the steps in the back of

         11  the bus because of the height of those steps.

         12                 The idea of trying to get children or

         13  people who are disabled or even senior citizens to

         14  try and climb, you know, literally clamber up those

         15  bus steps is unbelievable. I can't believe that you

         16  really tested these buses out before you decided to

         17  buy them.

         18                 I mean, I would go back and look at

         19  the process because they have huge amounts of design

         20  flaws.

         21                 I mean, you knew when you bought them

         22  they were at least a foot higher off the ground than

         23  the regular bus, what did you think was going to

         24  happen there.

         25                 And that gets exacerbated, if the
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          2  buses can't pull into the curb, and if they're out

          3  in the street which happens too many times because

          4  the extra length of these buses, so that also makes

          5  it even worse and more difficult to negotiate.

          6                 You know, I understand what you're

          7  saying about the idea. You know, in an ideal test

          8  factory environment, maybe these buses make sense.

          9  But out in the real world, when you look at how long

         10  it takes them to load and off-load, the dwell times

         11  are much longer.

         12                 The fact that people don't use the

         13  back door because it's so long.

         14                 The other problem is that these buses

         15  have the same kind of genetic imprinting that

         16  regular buses do, which means they run in herds. So,

         17  if you actually observe them out there, you will see

         18  a couple of them bunched in together and then there

         19  will be a long gap. You know, we didn't solve that

         20  problem with regular buses, these buses have the

         21  same problem.

         22                 You know, as I said, I understand

         23  that you get more ridership, you get more people in

         24  these buses, but I'm not at all sure that the

         25  disadvantages -- actually I am sure, I don't think
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          2  the disadvantages outweigh the advantages. And I

          3  would suggest we go back to the drawing board and

          4  see if we can come up with buses that are better

          5  suited to New York.

          6                 Maybe instead of longer buses, what

          7  we need are shorter minivan-type buses that are

          8  easier to get into and out of that can run more

          9  frequently.

         10                 Oh, and by the say, that would also

         11  solve the Dollar Van problem.

         12                 One last question, because the other

         13  problem I had with this is the fact that these buses

         14  are not made, they don't have nondiesel buses, they

         15  are all diesels, but I noticed that you said they

         16  exclusively used the low-sulfur diesel fuel; do they

         17  need the emission traps to actually cut down on the

         18  emissions along with the low sulfur fuel?

         19                 MR. SEAY: They have both a CRT, as

         20  well as the ultra-leaded sulfur, yes.

         21                 COUNCIL MEMBER FREED: All right. So,

         22  presumably we are at least getting less of the

         23  particulate matter, less of the fine particulate

         24  matter with these buses?

         25                 MR. SEAY: Yes. All the tests on these
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          2  buses indicate that they're comparable to any other

          3  alternative fuel bus available, in terms of

          4  emissions.

          5                 COUNCIL MEMBER FREED: Okay. Could we

          6  get a copy of those, if we don't have them? Because

          7  I would like to see them.

          8                 MR. SEAY: Sure.

          9                 COUNCIL MEMBER FREED: Because, I know

         10  we're looking towards doing that in the regular

         11  diesel bus fleet and maybe retrofitting them, and

         12  that at least seems like a good idea.

         13                 MR. SEAY: Well, actually, all of our

         14  fleet is on the ultra-leaded sulfur, and we are in

         15  the process of converting the entire fleet to CRTs.

         16  So, by the end of 2002, all of our entire diesel

         17  fleet will be converted.

         18                 COUNCIL MEMBER FREED: Okay. And that

         19  includes the particulate emission traps?

         20                 MR. SEAY: Yes.

         21                 COUNCIL MEMBER FREED: Okay.

         22                 So, we can assume that we will

         23  actually see a reduction, up to 95 percent in

         24  diesel, the small particulate matter that actually

         25  causes the soot and the human health problems?
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          2                 MR. SEAY: Well, what we'll see is a

          3  level that's comparable to any other alternative

          4  fuel bus, whether it's a CNG bus, for example, this

          5  will be comparable to that number.

          6                 COUNCIL MEMBER FREED: Okay, thank

          7  you.

          8                 Again, I would suggest you conduct a

          9  few more tests, particularly on the question of

         10  dwelling and loading and offloading in those

         11  bunches.

         12                 MR. SEAY: Okay.

         13                 COUNCIL MEMBER FREED: Thank you.

         14                 CHAIRPERSON DEAR: Council Member

         15  Eldridge, and then Quinn.

         16                 COUNCIL MEMBER ELDRIDGE: Thank you.

         17                 I think everybody's concerns have

         18  been aptly expressed. My question, it's concerning

         19  the crosstown buses. The layover spots for them,

         20  would you just identify them for us?

         21                 MR. SEAY: Well, I don't know them

         22  specifically, but --

         23                 COUNCIL MEMBER ELDRIDGE: Well, I

         24  think Steve can.

         25                 MR. SEAY: Okay. Do you want to,
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          2  Steve?

          3                 COUNCIL MEMBER ELDRIDGE: To the

          4  rescue.

          5                 MR. STRAUSS: (Not identified for the

          6  record.) The M79s actually layover in Riverside

          7  Park. The M86s layover on Broadway between -- I

          8  mean, on 86th Street, between Broadway and West End

          9  Avenue.

         10                 COUNCIL MEMBER ELDRIDGE: And is there

         11  a layover on the east side?

         12                 MR. STRAUSS: Yes. On both routes

         13  there is an east side layover.

         14                 COUNCIL MEMBER ELDRIDGE: So, where

         15  are they?

         16                 MR. STRAUSS: On the 79 it's on 80th

         17  Street, between East End Avenue, I believe and New

         18  York Avenue, and on the M86 it's on, it's on 92nd

         19  Street, between York Avenue and First Avenue.

         20                 COUNCIL MEMBER ELDRIDGE: And the

         21  layover at 79th Street is under, from the entrance,

         22  the uptown entrance to the Henry Hudson under the

         23  tunnel? Is it on the uptown side? Where is it?

         24                 MR. STRAUSS: I'm not exactly sure

         25  where in the park.
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          2                 COUNCIL MEMBER ELDRIDGE: I would

          3  appreciate it if you would look at some of the -- at

          4  that area particularly it's very confusing, there is

          5  an exit off, there is an exit on, there is an exit

          6  down to the marina, and it's frequently congested,

          7  but it's also confusing.

          8                 But the MTA, we have talked about

          9  customers, the place that we get the complaints

         10  from, and the complaints we are now getting I admit

         11  are less than we used to get. But they relate more

         12  to the impact on the community than they do of

         13  customers. And the layover at 86th Street is very

         14  difficult, and we're increasingly getting complaints

         15  about them, especially now with the summer that they

         16  -- I know we have sometimes five or six buses, it

         17  seems to me, it seems impossible, but the whole

         18  block has the buses. They're keeping the motors

         19  running because the drivers I guess want the air

         20  conditioning, and I guess they can have it without,

         21  and we are now getting lots of complaints about the

         22  emissions and partly the general noise level.

         23                 MR. SEAY: Well, if you will forward

         24  to us any of those complaints about idling, we'll be

         25  quick to have supervisors there.
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          2                 Generally, you know, our operators

          3  have been pretty good about shutting off the engines

          4  and not idling, and we've had a pretty tough policy

          5  with that, but if we have specific areas that we're

          6  not doing well at, we'll be happy to get somebody

          7  there to address it.

          8                 COUNCIL MEMBER ELDRIDGE: I don't

          9  believe they can only be on the west side. I assume

         10  these are residential areas that these buses are in,

         11  so rather than have one layover spot, I just am

         12  urging you to be more creative and to try to

         13  disperse the buses a little bit. It's too great an

         14  impact in the residential community, and these are

         15  very heavy residential communities.

         16                 MR. SEAY: Well, you hit on one of the

         17  problems that we do have, is that, for example, on

         18  some of these crosstown routes, since the MetroCard

         19  changed ridership has exploded, service has exploded

         20  and we still are working in some cases with the same

         21  limited street space that we have.

         22                 A good example is M86 prior to

         23  MetroCard was only carrying around 17,000 people a

         24  day, today it's up around 39,000, and all of that

         25  brings along with it the problems of adequate
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          2  terminal space and all of that. So, we'll be happy

          3  to work with City DOT and see what we can do to

          4  address that issue.

          5                 COUNCIL MEMBER ELDRIDGE: Thank you.

          6                 CHAIRPERSON DEAR: Council Member

          7  Quinn.

          8                 COUNCIL MEMBER QUINN: Thank you. Just

          9  kind of a little bit following up on the issue of

         10  street width and things like that. What I got from

         11  your testimony was I guess the first place you tried

         12  the articulated buses was the Bronx, right? That's

         13  kind of where your like test pilot was?

         14                 MR. SEAY: Well, actually we first

         15  tested them in Manhattan. Once we did that test on a

         16  very limited basis with a few buses, we then went

         17  ahead and purchased them, and the first group of

         18  buses that we purchased and actually put into

         19  service was in the Bronx.

         20                 COUNCIL MEMBER QUINN: And then I

         21  guess a decision to expand beyond that was based on

         22  what you found in the Bronx; is that correct?

         23                 MR. SEAY: Part of it was based upon

         24  our experience there. We went ahead and rolled out

         25  the next purchase, right.
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          2                 COUNCIL MEMBER QUINN: What's the

          3  comparison of the streets or the avenues width-wise,

          4  congestion-wise, passenger-wise, et cetera, in the

          5  Bronx, as it relates to the crosstown 23rds, 79, 86,

          6  the other places that you moved into?

          7                 MR. SEAY: Well, in terms of ridership

          8  volume, I would say many of the Bronx routes that we

          9  implemented them first on were even heavier routes

         10  than the crosstowns. They were some of our really,

         11  they would be in our top ten of heavily used bus

         12  routes.

         13                 If you look at the street

         14  characteristics, one of the benefits to our first

         15  implementing them in the Bronx on these specific

         16  routes is that they provided us with a wide range of

         17  different street characteristics. If you look at one

         18  part of the route, it's a wide boulevard. If you

         19  look at another part, it's a neighborhood almost

         20  type street with a winding road, so it gave us a

         21  good feel for how the bus would perform under a

         22  number of circumstances. So, based on that, we

         23  continued the rolling.

         24                 COUNCIL MEMBER QUINN: And is that an

         25  area with an average number of disabled users, lower
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          2  number of disabled users, higher number of disabled

          3  users?

          4                 MR. SEAY: Well, I would say on

          5  average, really Manhattan has always been the

          6  highest of any of the boroughs in the City.

          7                 On these particular routes I'd have

          8  to look. I don't know offhand what their usage is.

          9                 COUNCIL MEMBER QUINN: I mean, as you

         10  can tell, part of the point in my questions is

         11  whether the area that you used in the Bronx to make

         12  the decision to kind of do the purchase to then do

         13  another expansion in Manhattan, whether that was

         14  kind of a little bit apples and oranges and whether

         15  it was the most applicable, maybe something we could

         16  sit down and you could show me the disabled data, et

         17  cetera, and even in the places where the streets are

         18  as you describe now, or I wonder how that compares

         19  to the width of some of the places in Manhattan.

         20                 I mean, that was a concern that

         21  jumped out when I was listening to your testimony.

         22                 MR. SEAY: Clearly, Manhattan has

         23  heavier use, and I think that probably is one of the

         24  reasons why it really first just showed up when we

         25  began to implement in Manhattan, so that's probably
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          2  a good conclusion.

          3                 COUNCIL MEMBER QUINN: When you said

          4  you had groups that you worked with, looking at the

          5  buses, before you decided to by them, who were some

          6  of those groups?

          7                 MR. SEAY: Okay. Generally, when we go

          8  through a process of looking at new bus models, what

          9  we end up doing is we bring three or four in, run

         10  them in service --

         11                 COUNCIL MEMBER QUINN: Three of four

         12  buses?

         13                 MR. SEAY: Yes, three or four buses.

         14  Get reactions from customers.

         15                 We use focus groups from different

         16  groups of riders, really get their reaction to the

         17  type of bus, and we used that process in the past

         18  whenever we're introducing a new bus model.

         19                 I can't really tell yet, I have to go

         20  and do some research to find out exactly what went

         21  on with the articulated, because the initial

         22  purchase was made prior to my coming, so --

         23                 COUNCIL MEMBER QUINN: So, do you know

         24  whether there was a particular focus in compiling --

         25  when the focus groups were compiled, was a company
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          2  or people who did that, were they instructed to make

          3  sure that there was a significant number of seniors

          4  or disabled people in the focus group, particularly

          5  since you tested it in an area with a lower number

          6  of disabled drivers?

          7                 MR. SEAY: Well, where we tested it

          8  was, you know, in Manhattan is where we initially

          9  tested it --

         10                 COUNCIL MEMBER QUINN: Right.

         11                 MR. SEAY: And that has the high

         12  usage, because we tested it out of our 126th Street

         13  depot.

         14                 COUNCIL MEMBER QUINN: I'm talking

         15  about the Bronx.

         16                 MR. SEAY: Right.

         17                 COUNCIL MEMBER QUINN: But do you know

         18  what instructions the focus group theaters  00.

         19                 MR. SEAY: Well, when we do focus

         20  groups, we try and be representative of our

         21  ridership, in terms of what we see out on the street

         22  on a regular basis, and, clearly, the elderly

         23  community are a significant portion of our ridership

         24  base, and therefore, would be represented in any

         25  focus group.
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          2                 COUNCIL MEMBER QUINN: How many people

          3  were in the focus groups?

          4                 MR. SEAY: I would have to get you the

          5  details. I don't know exactly as it relates to the

          6  artic --

          7                 COUNCIL MEMBER QUINN: I mean, I'd

          8  like to know. And I'd like to know specifically how

          9  many seniors and how many disabled people were in

         10  the focus groups.

         11                 Now, when you said that you worked

         12  with groups, what I thought of, and I have

         13  misunderstood, was that you might have brought in

         14  like, you know, AARP, or Disabled In Action or

         15  Eastern Paralyzed Veterans Association, or, you

         16  know, the Transit Riders Council or the

         17  Straphangers, or, you know, something like that, and

         18  what I thought was you would bring in groups like

         19  that who have some way or another a vested interest

         20  in the bus meeting their needs or the needs of their

         21  members.

         22                 Because it seems to me if you brought

         23  in, say, Disabled In Action or EPVA, they very

         24  quickly would have gotten on the bus and identified

         25  the problem.
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          2                 That was not the kind of outreach to

          3  groups you did? Was the only outreach groups you did

          4  through the focus groups?

          5                 MR. SEAY: Well, again, let me be

          6  clear here, I'm not sure what the process that was

          7  used with the articulated buses, because that was

          8  purchased before I came back to New York.

          9                 COUNCIL MEMBER QUINN: Does Steve

         10  know? Or does anyone else know?

         11                 MR. SEAY: Well, that's one of the

         12  things I said I would have to get the research and

         13  find out what actually did occur.

         14                 What I can tell you is that our

         15  current process for any new bus models goes through

         16  the same kind of process that you just outlined, we

         17  bring in all of the different groups and provide

         18  them an opportunity to give comments.

         19                 So, in a standard bus vetting

         20  (phonetic), who are the groups that you would

         21  invite? Who are in the pool of whatever it is? Ten,

         22  15, 20 groups who might get a call to come and vet a

         23  bus?

         24                 Just so I have a sense of who might

         25  have been called.
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          2                 MR. SEAY: Well, what I can do is,

          3  what I can give you is, I will get you a list of who

          4  is brought in, for example, when we just went

          5  through this process with our low-floor buses, I can

          6  bring you, and outline the process and the groups, I

          7  don't have it offhand here.

          8                 COUNCIL MEMBER QUINN: Just who are

          9  some. You must know off the top of your head a

         10  couple of the groups.

         11                 MR. SEAY: Well, probably Eastern

         12  Paralyzed Veterans would be one of the groups, that

         13  clearly we have a very strong relationship with. We

         14  do a lot of work with them in a number of different

         15  areas. So, certainly they would be one of the ones

         16  that we would bring in.

         17                 COUNCIL MEMBER QUINN: So, when you

         18  actually said earlier that groups were consulted who

         19  would have looked at the bus, who would have had the

         20  knowledge to spot the problem, you actually don't

         21  know that.

         22                 You know that that could have

         23  happened potentially, but you don't know if that did

         24  in fact happen in this case, because you don't know

         25  whether any groups were brought in, or if they were
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          2  which groups, you just know they were focus groups.

          3                 So, we don't actually know for the

          4  record whether disabled groups were brought in to

          5  vet the bus?

          6                 MR. SEAY: That's why I said I would

          7  have to get back to you.

          8                 COUNCIL MEMBER QUINN: I think it's

          9  important for the record, and then I will close,

         10  because there was a certain sense I felt of wonder

         11  in this hearing of we don't know how all these

         12  complaints just started, but in fact, when we looked

         13  at the Bronx where the larger test was done, and

         14  then we don't have the data about how we vetted the

         15  buses, I think it kind of eliminates that sense of

         16  wonder, and maybe points to that we didn't do the

         17  right type of research before we expanded the buses,

         18  and I'll look forward to that data.

         19                 Thank you.

         20                 COUNCIL MEMBER MILLER: We're going to

         21  go to the testimony of the public, I just wanted to

         22  ask a couple of quick questions.

         23                 Just to return to this accident data,

         24  and I'm sure you're troubled by it, as well. Any

         25  suggestion that accidents are up on crosstown routes
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          2  as a result of articulated buses is something that I

          3  appreciate you're taking seriously.

          4                 MR. SEAY: Well, number one is, I

          5  don't agree with that premise yet.

          6                 COUNCIL MEMBER MILLER: Okay.

          7                 MR. SEAY: Because we have to

          8  determine that, and, again, you know, we have

          9  differences as it relates to these charts, as you

         10  well know.

         11                 COUNCIL MEMBER MILLER: Right.

         12                 So, it's your position that -- let me

         13  ask you this then: Have you examined on the routes

         14  in the Bronx where you've been operating articulated

         15  buses for much longer, have you done any examination

         16  of what the accident rates are for those routes?

         17                 MR. SEAY: Well, we do detailed safety

         18  evaluations of all our bus routes, whether

         19  articulated or standard bus.

         20                 COUNCIL MEMBER MILLER: Right.

         21                 MR. SEAY: And, again, you have to

         22  always look at it in terms of service levels, have

         23  the service levels changed over that period of time,

         24  how has ridership changed over that period of time.

         25                 COUNCIL MEMBER MILLER: Right.
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          2                 MR. SEAY: What specific accidents

          3  happened.

          4                 Because really, when you really get

          5  down to looking at route accidents, it doesn't do

          6  any good to just look at the overall gross

          7  statistics, you have to really get into detail and

          8  look at specifics, then we see patterns.

          9                 Up until now we have not seen any

         10  pattern that would indicate that there is a higher

         11  accident rate with the articulated buses, just

         12  strictly because they're articulated buses.

         13                 COUNCIL MEMBER MILLER: Okay. Can you

         14  provide us with those statistics for those other

         15  routes on which the articulated buses have --

         16                 MR. SEAY: Well, we can provide you

         17  statistics for any route in the system --

         18                 COUNCIL MEMBER MILLER: Great.

         19                 MR. SEAY: And I think that as we made

         20  a commitment to the Speaker, we're going to do a

         21  detailed analysis of this chart and these accident

         22  numbers and get back to you.

         23                 COUNCIL MEMBER MILLER: Okay.

         24                 Let me ask one other question, which

         25  was, in your comment on why you chose the
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          2  crosstowns, as rolling around Manhattan, you said

          3  that one of the reasons was because there was a high

          4  percentage of short trips by passengers; why is that

          5  particularly appropriate for an articulated bus?

          6                 MR. SEAY: Well, mainly because when

          7  you have lots of short trips you have large

          8  fluctuations in passenger demand, rather than say

          9  for a north/south route where the loads gradually

         10  build up to a peak and then begin to drop off.

         11                 COUNCIL MEMBER MILLER: Right.

         12                 MR. SEAY: Because of the large amount

         13  of on and off activity, you have large fluctuations.

         14                 A good example is, not too long ago I

         15  was on an artic on the M79, pulled up at the museum,

         16  and had to board 50 people at that stop. Well,

         17  that's the kind of thing you run into particularly

         18  on some of the crosstowns, because of the nature of

         19  the ridership. So, when you have a vehicle that has

         20  a lot of extra capacity, you can accommodate those.

         21                 You know, in the past when we had a

         22  standard bus, the standard bus maybe would have been

         23  only able to handle 25 of that 50, and the rest

         24  would have to wait for another bus.

         25                 So, I think, you know, that's really
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          2  what's mean in terms of short trips and large on and

          3  off activity.

          4                 ACTING CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay.

          5                 I think we would like to get to the

          6  public testimony. So, we appreciate you coming. I

          7  hope somebody from the Transit Authority will be

          8  remaining in order to hear the comments and the

          9  questions that are raised.

         10                 Thank you for your time.

         11                 MR. SEAY: Thank you.

         12                 ACTING CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Where is

         13  my list? Here we go. We're going to call people up

         14  in panels.

         15                 We're going to urge people who have

         16  prepared testimony to summarize their testimony

         17  because we have a lot of people here that would like

         18  to speak. It's a thick level, and everybody wants to

         19  speak, and it's fair to -- you can't all speak at

         20  once so it has to go in order, so it's only fair to

         21  the people who come later and the order of people

         22  who come earlier get to speak.

         23                 So, we're going to begin with the

         24  representatives and elected officials.

         25                 Catherine Quinn, and Minna Elias.
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          2  Catherine for Assemblyman John Ravitz, and Minna for

          3  Congresswoman Carolyn Maloney.

          4                 Is somebody from the Borough

          5  President planning to speak as well? I don't have

          6  you here, but come on up.

          7                 Did you fill one out? Come on up and

          8  speak at the same time.

          9                 Please identify yourself for the

         10  record, and then have at it.

         11                 MS. ELIAS: I'm Minna Elias.

         12                 ACTING CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Press the

         13  button again. It's counter-intuitive, when the light

         14  is off, it's on.

         15                 MS. ELIAS: Okay, thank you.

         16                 ACTING CHAIRPERSON MILLER: This is

         17  City Hall.

         18                 MS. ELIAS: My name is Minna Elias,

         19  and I'm here to speak for Congresswoman Carolyn

         20  Maloney, who is in Washington having votes today.

         21                 I want to thank Chairman Noach Dear

         22  for holding this hearing and to Councilman Gifford

         23  Miller for raising this important subject.

         24                 I have received a significant number

         25  of complaints from constituents and I've sent nine
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          2  letters to the MTA regarding these buses. I am

          3  submitting for the record, copies of the letters I

          4  sent and responses I received.

          5                 The articulated buses have been used

          6  primarily for the purpose of reducing service on the

          7  lines where they have been introduced.

          8                 The MTA has said that they're running

          9  three buses for every four that used to run,

         10  quixotically they have purposely targeted the lines

         11  with the heaviest use.

         12                 To cust service in the areas where

         13  demand is greatest is simply absurd. One woman

         14  reports that the delays have lengthened a half-hour

         15  commute to a 45 minute commute. She has lost half an

         16  hour of time each day, two and a half hours each

         17  week, ten hours a month, five days a year.

         18                 The MTA argues that the delay is

         19  imperceptible, but everyone who has lost five full

         20  days of time notices the difference.

         21                 On November 15th, 2000, the MTA

         22  proudly announced that the average daily ridership

         23  on New York City Transit subways were the highest in

         24  30 years.

         25                 Considering that there was an average
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          2  of 5.2 million riders in 1996, the increase of

          3  nearly 2 million riders a day is remarkable, and

          4  800,000 of those extra riders are bus passengers.

          5                 Unfortunately, the MTA has responded

          6  to the increased ridership with decreased service, a

          7  situation that leads to overcrowded, uncomfortable

          8  rides.

          9                 Cutting service means that more

         10  people line up to board at each stop, increasing

         11  dwell time. With fewer buses to accommodate

         12  passengers, the number of commuters trying to board,

         13  creates greater delays and congestion on the

         14  sidewalk. The demand for the bus frequently exceeds

         15  the supply. In most instances, people boarding after

         16  the first few stops on a run must stand and during

         17  rushhour, passengers waiting for the Westbound 79th

         18  Street crossbound at Central Park West, see one or

         19  more buses go by before they can board.

         20                 Because the sole rear exit is located

         21  so far to the back, passengers choose to exit

         22  through the front, delaying the process of boarding.

         23  In many instances this is not a choice but a

         24  necessity, since the rear door is frequently blocked

         25  by vehicles or construction materials and tall, rear
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          2  steps make the rear door impossible for many elderly

          3  or disabled.

          4                 The buses themselves are

          5  uncomfortable. Many of the seats have metal bars or

          6  protuberances that intrude into the seating space.

          7                 Further, the buses seem to be built

          8  out of scale, short people are disadvantaged by the

          9  lack of hanging straps, the height of the tape for

         10  signaling a stop, and most egregiously, by the

         11  height of the rear steps.

         12                 While the greatest problem for

         13  articulated buses is increased travel time for

         14  riders, buses also create travel hazards for drivers

         15  and pedestrians. Constituents report that when buses

         16  turn corners, the rear part of the bus occasionally

         17  finds the curb imperiling pedestrians.

         18                 Buses are frequently blocked by

         19  delivery vehicles, other buses in construction, and

         20  the bus driver will often allow the rear of the bus

         21  to protrude into the intersection making it

         22  difficult for pedestrians to use crosswalks, and in

         23  extreme cases blocking on-coming traffic.

         24                 The size of the bus makes them

         25  difficult to maneuver. Buses pulling out from the
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          2  curb or turning a corner take up two or three lanes

          3  of traffic. When a bus pulls into a stop, the middle

          4  of the bus will often protrude into traffic lanes,

          5  forcing other vehicles further into the middle of

          6  the street.

          7                 The problem is particularly serious

          8  at 92nd Street and York where there is an entrance

          9  to the FDR Drive and a layover for the 86th Street

         10  crosstown. Frequently as many as four buses, and I

         11  note that today there were ten buses, lined both

         12  sides of the street, with their ends and their

         13  middles protruding into narrow traffic lanes,

         14  slowing traffic considerably.

         15                 The buses are particularly

         16  susceptible to snowy weather. On January 25th, 2000,

         17  and February 26th, 2001, I wrote to the MTA to

         18  complain that articulated buses proved unable to

         19  handle snowstorms.

         20                 In January the buses were too heavy

         21  to handle the hills on the west side at 79th Street,

         22  the MTA rerouted buses without giving notice to

         23  riders, eliminating stops such as the one at 79th

         24  and Broadway.

         25                 This year the situation was more
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          2  serious. While buses all over the City experience

          3  problems from rush hour snow, every single

          4  articulated bus on the 79th Street route was

          5  incapacitated. Passengers walked through Central

          6  Park and found buses abandoned along the route.

          7                 One passenger reported seeing a bus

          8  jack-knifed so that the accordian in the bus had

          9  crossed onto the sidewalk and was resting on the

         10  fire hydrant.

         11                 At 79th and Amsterdam, a bus was

         12  abandoned in the middle of the street impeding

         13  traffic.

         14                 Busy crosstown routes are not

         15  designed to handled articulated buses. While they

         16  may have been successfully used in other areas of

         17  the City, they are inappropriate for Manhattan.

         18                 By giving us longer commutes and

         19  uncomfortable rides, the MTA is doing a disservice

         20  to riders. The cost to commuters and residents far

         21  outweighs any cost savings to the MTA.

         22                 I want to add, personally, as a rider

         23  of the 79th Street crosstown, my feet do not touch

         24  the ground when I sit on the seats. I'm a woman of

         25  average height.
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          2                 I also would note that on the second

          3  seat past the accordian, the first double seat,

          4  there is a metal bar that protrudes into the floor

          5  space, making that particular seat unusable to

          6  riders.

          7                 Thank you.

          8                 ACTING CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Thank you,

          9  Minna.

         10                 Go ahead and identify yourself for

         11  the record.

         12                 MS. QUINN: Hi. I'm Catherine Quinn,

         13  from Assemblyman John Ravitz' office, and I am

         14  reading his testimony.

         15                 Thank you for allowing me the

         16  opportunity to submit the following testimony,

         17  regarding the Transit Authority's use of articulated

         18  buses on the crosstown route in Manhattan.

         19                 Since the inception of the

         20  articulated buses on the M79 and M86 routes, my

         21  office has received countless calls from the

         22  constituents and riders who object to the

         23  appropriateness of these buses on these streets.

         24                 The buses are too large and awkward

         25  to be safely used on these routes and I urge the TA
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          2  to reconsider deploying them on these crosstown

          3  routes.

          4                 My main concern over the buses is

          5  that there have been several near misses between the

          6  buses and other pedestrian and vehicular traffic.

          7                 The buses have a difficult time

          8  maneuvering on these streets, particularly when

          9  trying to turn.

         10                 For instance, one building in my

         11  district, from 79th and Fifth Avenue, lost their

         12  awning several times when the bus attempted to turn

         13  to drive through central park. Fortunately, no one

         14  was standing under the awning at the time so there

         15  were no injuries.

         16                 Residents frequently see the M79 turn

         17  right on 80th Street from York Avenue and roll over

         18  the southeast sidewalk or become stuck in the narrow

         19  street.

         20                 Often when the buses are paused for

         21  loading and unloading passengers, the rear of the

         22  bus remains in the perpendicular avenue, both

         23  slowing traffic and forcing pedestrians to walk

         24  outside of the crosswalk to cross the street.  The

         25  time it takes to load and unload passengers is
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          2  longer, thereby increasing waiting times for riders.

          3                 This contributes to the passengers'

          4  claim that the introduction of articulated buses has

          5  created a service reduction.

          6                 The buses themselves are difficult

          7  for people to use, particularly senior citizens, and

          8  people with disabilities.

          9                 There are fewer seats forcing many of

         10  our riders to stand, and there are fewer railings

         11  for people to hold onto as they stand, and many

         12  people find them higher than on the other buses.

         13                 Senior citizens have also stated that

         14  the entrance step is higher, and, therefore,

         15  difficult to embark and disembark.

         16                 We are very fortunate that we have

         17  not had any major accidents on either the M79 or M86

         18  routes, but we have had some near disasters.

         19                 The TA should not wait until a

         20  tragedy to occur before they realize that

         21  articulated buses may be very successful on longer

         22  routes that will carry a larger number of people for

         23  longer distances on wide corridors. However, they

         24  are completely inappropriate for the Manhattan

         25  crosstown routes.
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          2                 It is my recommendation that the TA

          3  hear the concerns of its riders and transfer these

          4  buses to other routes throughout the City.

          5                 Thank you very much.

          6                 ACTING CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Thank you.

          7                 Go ahead.

          8                 MR. MULLER: I was just looking at the

          9  clock. What I have written is good morning, but

         10  we've gotten past that. I will try to summarize.

         11                 ACTING CHAIRPERSON MILLER: If you

         12  could, that would be great.

         13                 MR. MULLER: We have bullet points and

         14  then I will read, because much of it is duplicative.

         15                 My name is Richard L. Muller, and I'm

         16  pleased to present the comments of Manhattan Borough

         17  President C. Virgina Fields on the New York City

         18  Transit Authority's use of articulated buses.

         19                 The Borough President wants to

         20  compliment the Speaker and the Committee for holding

         21  this oversight hearing on this issue of great

         22  concern to customers of the New York City Transit.

         23                 Although Transit riders have

         24  complained loudly and often, New York City Transit

         25  has done nothing. Borough President Fields hopes
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          2  that this hearing will finally spark New York City

          3  Transit to change the use of articulated buses, and

          4  then there is some historical matter, which has been

          5  covered. Here is the list of some of the

          6  difficulties:

          7                 Fewer buses with greater capacity

          8  make for increased waiting and loading times for

          9  riders.

         10                 Second is passengers tend to

         11  disembark from the front of the bus, thereby

         12  increasing dwell time even more.

         13                 Next is the articulated buses

         14  contribute to greater traffic congestion.

         15                 I will just say that, you know, this

         16  is a real safety issue in terms of pedestrian

         17  crosswalks and intersections for vehicles.

         18                 Wheelchair accessibility can be

         19  problematic. I think we are very clear on that now.

         20  There are fewer handholds low down. The overhead

         21  rails are higher and hard to reach.

         22                 Articulated buses are diesel powered,

         23  and I think there is some debate that we heard about

         24  the comparability of the emissions traps, versus

         25  clean-fuel buses.
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          2                 I think that should be examined

          3  further, because clean fuel buses do burn cleaner.

          4                 Articulated buses do not perform well

          5  in snow, referring to Congresswoman Maloney's

          6  testimony. And the solutions are a shorter list:

          7                 Take the articulated buses off the

          8  crosstown routes and put them on the long

          9  north/south avenue and limited-stop runs, where they

         10  will not create the same traffic problems.

         11                 In the short-term headways should be

         12  shortened on the crosstown routes to lessen waiting

         13  and dwell times.

         14                 Implement programs to encourage

         15  rear-door exit.

         16                 Encourage the New York Police

         17  Department and the New York City Department of

         18  Transportation to cooperate in increased traffic

         19  enforcement at bus stops.

         20                 In the long term, the MTA New York

         21  City Transit has the buying power to have clean fuel

         22  articulated buses manufactured that are outfitted

         23  with convenient wheelchair access.

         24                 It is time for New York City Transit

         25  to respond to the needs of riders who want prompt,
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          2  dependable service. It is not for lack of notice

          3  that changes have not been made. Increasing

          4  productivity and capacity at the expense of riders'

          5  time, convenience and safety is no way to run a

          6  system that has seen unprecedented growth in

          7  ridership in recent years.

          8                 Thank you for the opportunity to

          9  comment.

         10                 ACTING CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Thank you

         11  for your testimony.

         12                 Our next panel is going to be Betty

         13  Cooper Wallerstein, President of the 79th Street

         14  Neighborhood Association, and Barry Schneider,

         15  Chairman of Community Board 8's Transportation

         16  Committee. You're up next.

         17                 Go ahead and give us your testimony.

         18  You've got to press the button so that the light is

         19  out.

         20                 MS. COOPER WALLERSTEIN: Sorry.

         21                 I wanted to thank you, Councilman

         22  Miller, and members of the Transportation Committee,

         23  for arranging the hearing, and particularly to thank

         24  you, Councilman Miller, for allowing us to have a

         25  non-articulated bus to bring us down here today.
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          2                 I wanted to first respond to some of

          3  the things I heard. I'm so glad that you asked about

          4  community groups and input of riders. In Manhattan,

          5  the first buses, articulates, appeared on 79th

          6  Street.

          7                 We had a 17-year, 38-block

          8  association, the East 79th Street, and we have, over

          9  the past 12 years, been using a wonderful comment

         10  card, and I have a copy of it here, from riders to

         11  give their opinions on the Transit and on the buses,

         12  and these were postal cards addressed to Councilman

         13  Miller, and, so, he received many hundreds of them.

         14  This was to have been a pilot to see how it would

         15  work in Manhattan. It didn't become a pilot, and

         16  what I heard earlier was that this pilot was highly

         17  successful. This pilot was a bust. And as soon as

         18  the buses were there for just about a couple of

         19  weeks, the complaints did begin to go in, but they

         20  were never acknowledged, and they have never been

         21  responded to.

         22                 I think it's important to note that

         23  the Transit Authority officials who were here left

         24  when their testimony was over. Mr. Strauss was here.

         25  But I think the questions you asked, and the reason
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          2  there were no responses, is because there hasn't

          3  really been an interesting in knowing what the

          4  riders are going through and what's happening. And

          5  the fact that they didn't wait while we all listened

          6  to their testimony and walked out, I think is a big

          7  reason that we have the problem.

          8                 I did hear just today from someone

          9  whose in the Bronx, and I really would have liked

         10  them to have stayed to give us an answer, I didn't

         11  know til an hour ago that the buses that we're

         12  getting in Manhattan are refurbished buses. The

         13  contract goes to the new artics to go to the Bronx,

         14  and after they have been used in the Bronx for a

         15  couple of years, they come to Manhattan. They have

         16  to be -- we are getting refurbished buses and I

         17  really don't know who can answer that question but

         18  that's a very serious question.

         19                 Now, the original idea for having

         20  these buses was the intention was that we would have

         21  better service and more frequent. The effect is

         22  exactly the opposite. And I'm so delighted that the

         23  Council is now going to ask for questions, because

         24  all of the questions and all of the input that has

         25  come over these years, since '99, we do not get
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          2  answers to except what you heard today.

          3                 I want to bring up two points that

          4  were not mentioned.

          5                 When we first heard we were getting

          6  articulated buses, we were very happy, because the

          7  buses that Chairman Dear referred to, the

          8  articulated buses in other cities, are designed

          9  differently.

         10                 Articulated buses generally have

         11  three sets of doors, the front, the middle and the

         12  back. These articulated buses have only two, and the

         13  design flaws are so bad that everybody gets out in

         14  the front so you have to wait. But the true

         15  articulated bus, with three sets of doors, enables

         16  people to board in the front, and one aisle, one

         17  lane in the middle to board, and to get off in the

         18  back in that one middle lane.

         19                 And that's how it works, and not just

         20  the way this one is designed.

         21                 The things that have already been

         22  discussed is safety problems, et cetera, I'm not

         23  going to repeat, except to tell you of another near

         24  accident that when these buses have to make the

         25  turn, as they do at 79th Street, when they turn for
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          2  one block on York, go down 80th, it is very

          3  dangerous. The back of the bus cannot be viewed by

          4  the driver, because the driver is already on 80th

          5  and the back of the 60-foot bus is still on York.

          6                 One of our residents, an elderly man,

          7  just had -- the bus just missed hitting his foot

          8  when it came up on the pavement and he has reported

          9  that and spoken to that at other meetings.

         10                 ACTING CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Right.

         11                 MS. COOPER-WHITE: The last point I

         12  think I wanted to make is that, well, the TA has

         13  shown a deaf ear to all intelligent and informed

         14  reports of the need to remove these buses from

         15  Manhattan's hard to negotiate traffic clog crosstown

         16  thoroughfares. We truly need and appreciate the

         17  Council's willingness to respond to the serious

         18  transportation problem, and our suggestion from all

         19  the letters that have come in is that we should

         20  return to the standard buses, have them much more

         21  frequent, and they are more reliable and safer.

         22                 Thank you very much.

         23                 ACTING CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Thank you.

         24                 MR. SCHNEIDER: Good afternoon,

         25  Councilman. I want to thank you on behalf of
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          2  Community Board 8 for sharing, or calling these

          3  hearings together.

          4                 While Community Board 8, as you know,

          5  has the two of the three artics in Manhattan, we

          6  have the 79th Street crosstown and the 86th Street

          7  crosstown, so we have a wealth of information and a

          8  wealth of experience over the last two and a half

          9  years.

         10                 I will begin my prepared testimony

         11  with a visual riddle: When is a bus not a buss? Buss

         12  is another word for kiss. When is a bus not a buss?

         13  When it's an articulated, runs to 60 feet in length,

         14  swivels in the middle, travels in bunches and

         15  disrupts the lives of those it was intended to

         16  serve. Not so much a kiss as more a smack.

         17                 These new diesel fuel buses crawling

         18  along East 79th and East 86th Street are a decided

         19  disservice to our community.

         20                 The fewer buses on the routes have

         21  resulted in a de facto reduction in service. Waiting

         22  time at the reduced number of bus stops is longer,

         23  loading time is longer. The disabled find the

         24  front-end loading more demanding. The fewer drop

         25  handles, poles and other handholds make the ride
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          2  especially challenging to the vertically challenged

          3  and those using canes carrying bundles are otherwise

          4  encumbered. And all articulated buses running now

          5  are as aggravating diesel fuel users.

          6                 I would, the TA is suffering from

          7  rider blindness. The inability to distinguish

          8  between real live passengers, congested city

          9  streets, actual weather conditions and the upper

         10  east side traffic, they can't distinguish that from

         11  a computer model.

         12                 I urge them to look at the people,

         13  look at the incidents that have been reported and

         14  come back to this body with some real solutions.

         15                 And I urge the TA, going back to my

         16  original simile, to kiss and make up with the

         17  community and get those articulated buses off the

         18  crosstown streets.

         19                 Thank you.

         20                 ACTING CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Thank you.

         21                 Thank you for your brevity.

         22                 Our next panel, Arlene Bronzatt and

         23  Trudy Mason.

         24                 Please identify yourselves for the

         25  record, and tell us how you feel.
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          2                 You need to press the button again.

          3                 MS. MASON: Good afternoon. My name is

          4  Trudy Mason. I am the Manhattan Borough President's

          5  representative to the Transit Riders Council of the

          6  Permanent Citizens Advisory Committee to the MTA,

          7  which parenthetically I will say that I began when I

          8  worked for the MTA for six years as the Director of

          9  Public Affairs and Community Relations.

         10                 I wish they were still here, because

         11  he knows a lot of what I'm going to say, but he

         12  should hear it from me direct.

         13                 Steve Strauss has heard this many

         14  times, and I have heard fairly well the obfuscation

         15  of both Butch and Steve.

         16                 I will begin by telling I -- since

         17  the time is now limited and we're all very late and

         18  I'm, along with the rest of you are probably very

         19  tired, I will just state for the record that on June

         20  11th, 2001, Dr. Arlene Bronzatt will speak right

         21  after me and Dr. Steven Dobrow, who is the Vice

         22  Chair of the New York City Transit Riders Council

         23  and also the head of the Committee for Better

         24  Transit, wrote a letter to Larry Reuter, the

         25  President of the New York City Transit Authority,
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          2  enclosing a report which we had written before the

          3  New York City Transit Riders Council, much of which

          4  was not included in their final recommendations

          5  which were sent to Mr. Reuter and to the members of

          6  the Council.

          7                 We stated our concerns, and I will

          8  just read you the beginning and the end of the

          9  letter, and then I will also read you the

         10  suggestions for interim action which were included

         11  in this report, and leave it at that, because I do

         12  want to take a minute to just respond to some of the

         13  things that I heard being said up there.

         14                 We asked in the letter, "On behalf of

         15  community residents and riders, we trust that you

         16  will give a point-by-point response to suggested

         17  short-term remedies we recommend for alleviating

         18  some of the insufferable conditions that now exist

         19  on the M79, M86 and M23. I will not speak of these

         20  insufferable conditions, because you have heard them

         21  now fairly well.

         22                 We also ask that while these interim

         23  actions are being made, only while you address the

         24  overriding recommendation of our overriding

         25  recommendation, and the recommendations made by
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          2  community members, elected officials, et cetera,

          3  that NYC Transit reassessed the appropriateness of

          4  the use of articulated buses on any Manhattan

          5  crosstown routes, and consider using them primarily

          6  on long distance or limited stop routes.

          7                 We would also like to know why New

          8  York City Transit has refused to even consider this

          9  cause of action when it was previously suggested.

         10                 Now I will just read you two of the

         11  interim actions, because some of them have already

         12  been dealt with by other people, and I will also say

         13  that the idea of having a marketing plan to convince

         14  people to go off the back of the bus, when they

         15  cannot maneuver even the front steps, is absolutely

         16  ridiculous. And also, until bus stops are changed,

         17  so that the rear of the bus, if you want people to

         18  get off the rear of the bus, you have bus stops

         19  closest so that the rear is closest to the cross

         20  streets that people are trying to get to, whether

         21  it's to go to another bus, or whether it is to go to

         22  a subway bus connection or whether it's to go some

         23  place on that cross street, because people will go

         24  off the most convenient exit and they will not use

         25  the back door.
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          2                 And I can say, somebody made the

          3  statement before that we should worry about the

          4  accessibility, which we should, of course, because

          5  we learned about the accessibility for people in

          6  wheelchairs and with scooters, but we should also be

          7  concerned about the accessibility of those buses for

          8  people with feet. Because short people, I happen to

          9  be 5'2", children, elderly, and anybody who cannot

         10  navigate those steps. When I worked at the MTA, I

         11  facetiously at one public hearing, which I ran but

         12  was not allowed to testify at, said that unless

         13  something was done about the hand, the straphangers

         14  on the new subway cars that were being put into

         15  service, that I was going to start an organization

         16  called SPIT, Short People In Transit. I am now ready

         17  to start that again.

         18                 ACTING CHAIRPERSON MILLER: All right.

         19                 MS. MASON: I have one more comment,

         20  and then I will stop.

         21                 ACTING CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay.

         22                 MS. MASON: Because another statement

         23  that Butch Saey made that Noach also spoke about was

         24  the use of articulated buses in Europe and in

         25  Israel. The egged buses (phonetic) in Israel and the
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          2  buses used throughout Europe and for that matter,

          3  the buses used throughout in other cities in the

          4  United States are not the new flyer buses.

          5                 I would like this Committee to

          6  inquire of the TA two things: Why were the new flyer

          7  buses chosen when there are plenty of other bus

          8  companies, bus manufacturing companies, that also

          9  make these buses. Also, why was there such a rush to

         10  put them into service, because I have found out from

         11  any number of bus drivers that I spoke to and people

         12  who do not wish to give their names, obviously, at

         13  the TA, that the reason they were put on the

         14  crosstown routes as quickly as they were, for one

         15  reason only, that those garages at that time were

         16  the only ones that could take those buses.

         17                 So, I would ask you to ask these

         18  questions of the TA. You have copies of my letter.

         19                 ACTING CHAIRPERSON MILLER: We will

         20  make them part of the record.

         21                 MS. MASON: Mr. Reuter has not

         22  answered them, and I would like answers, and I think

         23  you would too.

         24                 ACTING CHAIRPERSON MILLER: I would

         25  indeed.
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          2                 MS. MASON: Thank you.

          3                 ACTING CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Thank you.

          4                 Dr. Bronzatt.

          5                 DR. BRONZATT: Arlene Bronzatt,

          6  Mayor's Council on the Environment.

          7                 Since so many people have talked

          8  about the steps, I want to thank you, Councilman

          9  Gifford Miller, but I want to really thank Steve

         10  Strauss who is sitting to my right, because he

         11  provided the data, the measurements, the validate of

         12  what all of us knew before, that these steps could

         13  not be easily navigated, neither by ordinary people,

         14  but especially those who are elderly, with

         15  disabilities and those accompanying children, as my

         16  two-year-old granddaughter cannot navigate these

         17  steps but can the standard bus.

         18                 I think what this error or

         19  mistatement, in fact Mr. Strauss was so adamant that

         20  there were no differences between the two buses,

         21  really underscores as what my professor of Columbia

         22  said, that if an error is made in something that

         23  could be checked so readily, then please, look very

         24  quickly at the rest of what is being said by this

         25  group, because those misstatements are magnified.
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          2                 Let me point out some of these that

          3  came out today, and I wish, Councilman Miller, that

          4  you would have had a statistician sitting aside you

          5  so that Mr. Saey could have been questioned on all

          6  the statistics that he supplied, which were

          7  completely erroneous.

          8                 First of all, if you change a headway

          9  from one minute, just one minute and it goes from

         10  three to four minutes, that is a significant

         11  difference and that's why the riders are complaining

         12  about the reliability and the length of a ride. When

         13  it's one minute, even when it's four to five, that's

         14  a statistically significant difference.

         15                 Number two, when you asked him about

         16  accidents, you should know that if he decreased the

         17  number of buses on that route, that is probably why

         18  that figure went down.

         19                 We must look to the absolute number

         20  of buses, in terms of the number of accidents, and

         21  he should have given you that data correctly and he

         22  did not.

         23                 You should have also asked him in

         24  terms of planning, that these buses had been turned

         25  down by people in their own Planning Department
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          2  because they were inappropriate. They had attended

          3  courses 15 years ago, in which they had learned that

          4  these buses should not be used in crosstown routes.

          5  Despite this, they did it, and as Ms. Mason said,

          6  they were chosen for this route because of the

          7  availability of the garage, not because of

          8  appropriateness of the buses.

          9                 That is, again, something that should

         10  be looked into.

         11                 I have to, I'm going to make this

         12  short because all the other people have said so much

         13  in terms of the buses, but I would really strongly

         14  urge you to look at another issue that will probably

         15  come up, and that's the noise.

         16                 My expertise is in the area of noise,

         17  and no one has mentioned it. Have you ridden this

         18  bus when the air-conditioning goes on? When the air

         19  conditioning goes on, the noise is unbelievable.

         20                 Have you sat there as they lower the

         21  step? The noise is unbelievable. And we're not just

         22  talking about people who have extra sensitivities,

         23  this bus is exceedingly noisy, and that is adding to

         24  the adverse impact on the mental and physical health

         25  of these people.
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          2                 So, there are so many things wrong

          3  with this bus, but the one thing you can test them

          4  on very easily is that when they make an error in

          5  something that can be checked factually, and they

          6  blow that, then they have blown everything.

          7                 And as Irving Lord said, go after the

          8  easy one, and you know that they have really screwed

          9  up royally on anything that's more difficult. The

         10  buses are inappropriate, they know it, we know it,

         11  and it's up to the Council, and I thank you,

         12  Councilman Miller, for holding this hearing, and

         13  they are to be removed from the routes.

         14                 Thank you.

         15                 ACTING CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Thank you.

         16                 Our next panel is Frieda Zanes, and

         17  Gene Ryan of Disabled In Action.

         18                 Let me just note while they're coming

         19  forward, I agree with you about frustration. You

         20  know, for a long time they were telling us that the

         21  steps were the same height and now that we've

         22  discovered that they're not the same height, there

         23  does seem to be a distressing tendency to ignore the

         24  reality.

         25                 I mean, I had a letter from the head
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          2  of the Transit Authority on this subject, in which

          3  the head of the Transit Authority informed me that

          4  they were running fewer buses and handling the same

          5  number of passengers, but the waiting times were not

          6  up, and that the bus was not taking as long to run,

          7  which is sort of like, you know, a total physical

          8  impossibility, and, you know, just utterly absurd.

          9  So, I share your commitment to examining the reality

         10  of the situation behind the statistics and the

         11  statements that they sometimes make.

         12                 Are you ready?

         13                 Frieda, do you want to go ahead?

         14  Whichever.

         15                 DR. ZAMES: Okay, I'm Dr. Frieda

         16  Zames, the Vice President for Disabled In Action.

         17  DIA is a Citywide civil rights organization

         18  committing to ending discrimination against people

         19  with all types of disabilities by fighting to

         20  eliminate the barriers that prevent us from enjoying

         21  full equality in society.

         22                 According to the MTA, the articulated

         23  bus can hold twice as many riders as other bus

         24  designs. Because of this it comes less frequently.

         25  How come that the articulated bus only has two
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          2  wheelchair seats? Since other bus designs have two,

          3  it should have four. That's the first thing.

          4                 The front door lift creates a lot of

          5  problems for people in motorized scooters and

          6  wheelchairs.

          7                 They must go past people sitting in

          8  front seats on two sides. In scooters, they must go

          9  backwards. Most of us go backwards.

         10                 There is nowhere for people in these

         11  front seats to tuck their legs under the seat, since

         12  they are over a bus wheel.

         13                 These front seats tend to be filled

         14  with disabled and elderly people, people who

         15  generally don't move that easily or quickly.

         16                 If a person with a guide dog is

         17  sitting in a front seat, he must move completely for

         18  the wheelchair user to get by.

         19                 For years, ever since the lift design

         20  for buses has changed, from the ATM bus lift, we

         21  have strongly urged MTA to test any new design

         22  before purchasing at one of our DIA monthly

         23  meetings.

         24                 There is nowhere else where so many

         25  people in scooters and wheelchairs, and with so many
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          2  other disabilities, are gathered in one place, and

          3  we meet monthly.

          4                 This lack of testing reminds me of

          5  Steven Berger's purchase of over 800 buses before

          6  the 504 requirements for lifts went into effect.

          7  There was no time to test New York City road

          8  worthiness. Soon after, all the buses purchased had

          9  to be sold at a loss.

         10                 The point I'm making is, it makes

         11  sense to test, in this case with many people with

         12  disabilities, before purchasing any new bus design,

         13  and the best place to test is at a DIA meeting.

         14                 The concept of front door bus lifts

         15  or ramps seems like a good idea, but the engineering

         16  must be improved before it would work properly in

         17  the real world.

         18                 ACTING CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Thank you.

         19                 Go ahead.

         20                 MS. RYAN: Yes. Both Frieda and I

         21  wanted to mention before I introduced myself, both

         22  Frieda and I were really upset when we went out to

         23  test the bus about the cobblestones out there, and

         24  how difficult they are for people with disabilities

         25  to navigate, either with wheels or people who are
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          2  ambulatory and have disabilities.

          3                 ACTING CHAIRPERSON MILLER: I think

          4  there are a lot of us here in the Council who share

          5  that concern.

          6                 MS. RYAN: Furthermore --

          7                 ACTING CHAIRPERSON MILLER: And you're

          8  absolutely right, it's not just people with--

          9                 MS. RYAN: Ambulatory.

         10                 ACTING CHAIRPERSON MILLER: I know a

         11  lot of women who wear shoes that have heels, and men

         12  who wear shoes with heels, because we don't want to

         13  single out, have difficulties with that as well.

         14                 MS. RYAN: Right.

         15                 Furthermore, a lot of money was spent

         16  doing that platform in front of City Hall, and no

         17  ramp was put on there, which is totally --

         18                 ACTING CHAIRPERSON MILLER: An

         19  outrage.

         20                 MS. RYAN: And now they have the

         21  portable ramp which they put there sometimes, if you

         22  look, it is hanging there by one inch on that top

         23  step, and there is a high chance of that slipping

         24  off there completely when somebody goes up or down

         25  it, and that's an outrage, too.
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          2                 Okay, I am Jean Ryan. I am a Board

          3  member of Disabled In Action, and I have a couple of

          4  complaints about the articulated buses, most of

          5  which have been covered already.

          6                 However, I could fill it in a little

          7  bit. We were not able to test this bus until finally

          8  last fall, and we had over 50 people in one day

          9  getting on the bus and looking at the problems. And

         10  we communicated with the MTA informally, and then we

         11  wrote a letter to Millard Seay, in March, and he

         12  replied in May.

         13                 We complained about the turning being

         14  too sharp, turning area, and that it was difficult

         15  or impossible for people to make it, and we also

         16  complained that people who have dexterity problems,

         17  even though they may have a motorized wheelchair

         18  which can turn in sharp places, if they have a

         19  dexterity problem. Because the area is so narrow and

         20  there is people sitting there, it's really a huge

         21  problem.

         22                 Millard Seay and his letter to me on

         23  May 22nd, 2001, blamed the difficulties that scooter

         24  users have on the scooter manufacturers, but any

         25  scooter 48 inches or less in length fits the
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          2  definition of a common wheelchair and is up to the

          3  MTA to pressure the bus manufacturers, not the

          4  scooter manufacturers, to change the buses.

          5                 Also, because that aisle is so

          6  narrow, it really presents a danger for anyone

          7  sitting there, and I think some of you saw that

          8  today. I don't think enough emphasis has been put on

          9  the safety issue there of the danger to people who

         10  are standing or sitting when people have to get

         11  through, and when they have to park in the

         12  wheelchair parking spot. People don't move in

         13  actuality. Most people do not move, so their feet

         14  and legs really are in danger of being hit and hurt,

         15  and I don't know what the solution to that problem

         16  is, except for redesigning a bus or getting rid of

         17  it completely.

         18                 No matter how good you are

         19  controlling a scooter or wheelchair, one of the ways

         20  when you're inviting in a scooter, you're going to

         21  have to go backwards, in backwards or out backwards,

         22  and it's really difficult to see in back of you when

         23  there's a tiny little space to maneuver in.

         24                 Millard Seay ignored the safety

         25  problem in his letter to us and concentrated on the
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          2  loading time, the ease of parking for the bus

          3  drivers with the front-loading buses, like the

          4  articulated buses. But how fast is it for scooter

          5  and motorized wheelchair riders to get on or off the

          6  bus when there isn't room to safely maneuver and

          7  people have to get up and move out of the way?

          8                 We recommend that the MTA New York

          9  City Transit should work with DIA and other

         10  disability groups to test buses under consideration.

         11                 Buses should also be tested when they

         12  are full and doing routes, and DIA's president

         13  should know about the testing in advance.

         14                 Millard Seay agreed in his letter

         15  that the MTA needs to have a close relationship with

         16  disability groups, but he has not specified how he

         17  could accomplish that, except through lawyers.

         18                 If the aisle in the turning radius

         19  cannot be widened, then we recommend that the

         20  Transit Authority stop buying more articulated buses

         21  and take the current ones off the road until the

         22  design allows for use and safety for all people.

         23                 ACTING CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Yes, thank

         24  you.

         25                 Thank you, both, for your testimony.

             Legal-Ease Court Reporting Services, Inc. (800) 756-3410

                                                            117

          1  COMMITTEE ON TRANSPORTATION

          2                 Our next panel is Charles Spielholz,

          3  Lou Sepersky and Mike Doyle.

          4                 I'm going to be calling in batches of

          5  three to try to keep this moving along for everybody

          6  involved.

          7                 Give us your best shot here. Tell us

          8  how you feel.

          9                 Is Mike here?

         10                 Go ahead.

         11                 MR. SPIELHOLZ: I'm Charlie Spielholz.

         12  I'm a resident of the Upper East Side, Chair of the

         13  Transportation Committee of East 79th Street

         14  Neighborhood Association.

         15                 I want to discuss, I'm here,

         16  obviously, to discuss the terrible effect that the

         17  Transit Authority's new articulated buses had on the

         18  Upper East Side, and you've heard many of those

         19  things already, so I'm just going to point out a few

         20  of the points in my testimony, that I have a copy to

         21  give you, which are different from what's already

         22  been presented.

         23                 You've heard about the quality of the

         24  service, the decreased frequency, which Mr. Seay

         25  himself actually referred to, saying they
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          2  substituted three buses for every four.

          3                 Well, the waits for the crosstown M79

          4  have gotten to be so long on Sundays when I go

          5  across town with my family to have brunch with my

          6  uncles or something like that, I've actually been

          7  taking my car. I have my car pulled out of a cubic

          8  closed garage, I pay for parking somewhere on the

          9  West Side, and I use my car. This is exactly what

         10  public transportation is supposed to avoid.

         11                 I can't use a taxicab because I have

         12  a young child. You can't put kids in a taxicab

         13  because there are no car seats.

         14                 So, at least, there is at least one

         15  additional car on the road, because of me, because I

         16  can't wait that long for a bus, you just can't waste

         17  your life doing that.

         18                 You've heard about the articulated

         19  buses being difficult to get on, to get off of, to

         20  ride on. The way we know this, my daughter, who is

         21  able to get on and off the standard buses, cannot

         22  get on and off the articulated bus. And that's how

         23  we knew, that's one of the original reasons I knew

         24  the stairs were too large, and why I participated in

         25  the stair measurement exercise that was done on June
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          2  14th of this year. The stairs are bigger and my

          3  daughter was unable to get on them. She is starting

          4  to grow out of that now, but I'm sure there's plenty

          5  of people now have to carry their daughter onto the

          6  bus.

          7                 Now, the second thing I would like to

          8  say is, in addition to me using my car in place of

          9  bus service, and I like bus service because I'm able

         10  to interact with my family, the articulated bus

         11  blocks traffic. I have been stuck, when I'm in my

         12  car I have been stuck behind articulated buses on

         13  M79th -- 79th Street through at least traffic lights

         14  while it loads and unloads, while it sprawled across

         15  three lanes of traffic. The same happens where the

         16  M86 bus starts its route on New York Avenue, starts

         17  at 92nd Street and York, it's often sprawled out

         18  across York Avenue. It blocks traffic, it blocks

         19  traffic exiting from the FDR Drive. So, the last

         20  thing we want to do in the City is block traffic,

         21  and add additional impediments to traffic. It adds

         22  pollution, it adds noise, it increases the cost of

         23  transportation.

         24                 The articulated buses, too, you've

         25  heard this before, I want to reemphasize it, they
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          2  are hazardous to pedestrians. It seems like 90

          3  percent of them are stuck in the crosswalks, where

          4  they protruded, they extend into the crosswalks.

          5  Sometimes at 79th Street and York Avenue, sometimes

          6  so far that the buses tail end is sometimes all the

          7  way into York Avenue. And if you are trying to cross

          8  the street, not only with yourself, but with a

          9  child, it's particularly dangerous, and with a child

         10  who is trying to show her independence and doesn't

         11  want to be carried, it's very dangerous.

         12                 And, again, at York Avenue and 80th

         13  Street, M79 bus comes onto the sidewalk. It's

         14  dangerous.

         15                 So, in addition to agreeing with the

         16  other statements that have been made about the bus,

         17  I add those statements, and I will have a copy of my

         18  testimony for you.

         19                 ACTING CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Thank you.

         20                 MR. SEPERSKY: Mr. Chairman, members

         21  of the Transportation Committee, my name is Lou

         22  Sepersky, I am the Chair of the Transportation

         23  Committee of Manhattan Community Board 6, and I

         24  appreciate on behalf of the Committee the

         25  opportunity to present our views.
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          2                 I'm going to summarize very quickly a

          3  resolution drafted and passed by the Board in July

          4  of the Year 2000. It raised the issues of headway,

          5  that is the time between buses at bus stops, it

          6  raised the issue of dwell time at bus stops for all

          7  the increased numbers of riders and passengers gone

          8  on and off the bus, and it recommended that customer

          9  service, that is the number of buses on the route

         10  and the length of time be addressed, in

         11  consideration of the substitution of the articulated

         12  for the standard buses, we ask that the speed and

         13  the ability to sustain scheduled service be

         14  addressed, the impact on curb use, such as the

         15  longer buses, the impact on traffic of the longer

         16  buses, and we suggested that in the case of

         17  Community Board 6, the M23 was probably not the

         18  highest priority use for an articulated bus, that

         19  the First and Second Avenue route had a greater

         20  passenger demand and probably would be a better

         21  location.

         22                 And then we ask if the issue of the

         23  desire of the New York City Transit to reduce its

         24  workforce be separated from issues involving

         25  ridership and capacity needs of particular routes in
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          2  communities.

          3                 That was passed by the Board a year

          4  ago this month, and I will give you a copy of that

          5  and it's already in your files.

          6                 I would, if you will be forebearing,

          7  allow me a couple of personal notes with regard to

          8  the things that I have picked up in the testimony

          9  today, that I think ought to be addressed, and one

         10  of which is the issue of the analysis of the

         11  performance of the buses.

         12                 Passenger accidents, as a percentage

         13  of paid fares, for example, might be addressed in

         14  terms of standard and articulated buses.

         15                 Also, buses stopped and buses in

         16  motion, as a percentage of bus trips when there are

         17  accidents, standards versus articulated.

         18                 It might also be of some interest to

         19  find out the time of the day of accidents with

         20  regard to standards and articulateds to find out if

         21  there's a discernible pattern.

         22                 Parsing the issue of accidents into

         23  discrete subsets that are more identifiable and show

         24  a clearer understanding of patterns would probably

         25  be helpful in the discussion of whether the
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          2  articulateds are in fact any more or less safe in

          3  terms of riders than the standards.

          4                 Anyhow, those are the kinds of issues

          5  that I think should be addressed.

          6                 Also, whether the articulateds come

          7  in hybrids, whether they come -- we have the clean

          8  diesel fuels, whether they are in fact available in

          9  CNG and whether in fact the articulateds come in the

         10  low floor models, which are already coming into

         11  service, that some of the issues that were raised

         12  about access could then be addressed in terms of

         13  future bus purchases.

         14                 Thank you for your time and attention

         15  on this matter, and any questions, I will be

         16  delighted to answer them.

         17                 ACTING CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Thank you

         18  very much for your testimony.

         19                 Our next panel, we will call three

         20  members. Mike Doyle is not here? No.

         21                 Joanne Long. Is Joanne here? No.

         22                 Arthur Livingston? Is Arthur here?

         23  Great.

         24                 Philip Opher is here. And Nicholas

         25  Viest. If the three of you can come forward.
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          2                 MR. LIVINGSTON: I am pleased to be

          3  here, and, again, I would like to thank Councilman

          4  Miller for his work in our community, and to his

          5  effort to arrange this meeting and the

          6  Transportation Council, the City Council, because

          7  we've had so much dealing with the MTA.  They've put

          8  us off, they've stonewalled us, so this is very

          9  helpful.

         10                 I'm just going to try to summarize a

         11  few things. On 86th Street, the articulation of the

         12  articulated bus has caused major traffic jams on

         13  86th Street between Second and Third Avenue. When

         14  the articulated bus comes along between those two

         15  avenues, and they have to negotiate a block where

         16  there are academy buses going to Atlantic City,

         17  federal X trucks bunched up, Richardson Electronics

         18  trucks, Hanson Gitnies (phonetic), produce trucks

         19  and double parked cars. There is no way a big bus is

         20  going to navigate that readily, it just can't be

         21  done.

         22                 The issue of the rear exit is not

         23  going to be solved by some kind of public education

         24  or public relations effort, it's just too difficult

         25  to alight from the rear and the rear steps are too
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          2  far from the curb and the step down into the street

          3  frequently puts you in a puddle or a pile or snow or

          4  even a garbage.

          5                 The overhead handrails are too high,

          6  they lack dependent handles, and in spite of this,

          7  the MTA has bus signs indicating that you should

          8  hold on so you don't fall and injure yourself, and,

          9  yet, after these repeated complaints, provided the

         10  drop handle.

         11                 We're still hoping to get the

         12  southbound 88th Street bus stop on York Avenue

         13  restored. This caused a great deal of inconvenience

         14  to our seniors and disabled, and people coming from

         15  Beth Israel North Hospital.

         16                 The MTA has been playing a game of

         17  Chess or Musical Chairs at Community Board 8

         18  Transportation Committee hearings, moving bus stops

         19  this way, that way, in an attempt to increase their,

         20  decrease their travel time, but it's not going to

         21  work out.

         22                 One thing I don't think that's been

         23  addressed is, although the MetroCard has increased

         24  usage, the fact that with a decreased number of

         25  buses, people line up, on 86th Street we have 30, 40
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          2  and more people, each person has to look for their

          3  MetroCard, get up onto the bus, put it in, make sure

          4  they have it in the right way. They read to see how

          5  much they have left. Some people go through three

          6  MetroCards before they find a good one, and the

          7  basic method, I think, is flawed.

          8                 One thing that should be considered

          9  is what is done in some places in Europe, you get

         10  your ticket outside the bus, and you either plug it

         11  into a machine, an electronic machine at the bus

         12  stop, or you have a pass you can flash and the

         13  driver doesn't do anything. You don't have to insert

         14  it into anything in the bus itself, it's all done

         15  outside the bus, and they do that in Zurich, for

         16  instance, and I think it's a more effective way to

         17  travel.

         18                 I think -- I was caught in the snow

         19  storm where the buses stopped running, I had to help

         20  my wife get home, she slipped twice. Without me she

         21  would have fallen and injured herself. The fact that

         22  that was not recognized in the press, that the MTA

         23  did not apologize for, that they have no way of

         24  dealing with it, they are now using chains on the

         25  articulated buses and snow, and that must slow
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          2  things down, must be very expensive.

          3                 My conclusion is that, in spite of

          4  the MTA's statements, they have not adequately

          5  tested or road tested the buses, they would have

          6  known that the buses couldn't operate in light

          7  amounts of snow. The long lines with the MetroCards

          8  can't be speeded, and the bus in general is not

          9  user-friendly, and the MTA has been an adversary,

         10  rather than a public servant.

         11                 Thank you.

         12                 ACTING CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Thank you.

         13                 Nick.

         14                 MR. VIEST: Is the speaker working?

         15                 My name is Nicholas Viest. I'm an

         16  active member of the community, I serve on the local

         17  community board. I'm also on the local Precinct

         18  Council, and I'm a member of the East 79th Street

         19  Neighborhood Association. I'm not speaking for any

         20  of these organizations, but only for myself.

         21                 I'm here to voice strong opposition

         22  to the crosstown articulated buses because they're

         23  inappropriate for this neighborhood, and because the

         24  community had no input with the MTA prior to them

         25  putting them here or afterwards.
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          2                 I use them on weekends and I find

          3  that it takes much longer to traverse the park.

          4                 I'm also concerned about safety

          5  issues. These buses create traffic problems by also

          6  blocking the avenues.

          7                 One of the things that was mentioned

          8  about stationary buses being in accidents, perhaps

          9  because they jutt out into the avenue, that there

         10  are some problems there. Vehicles behind them are

         11  also caught in the intersection creating gridlock

         12  problems.

         13                 They make it more difficult for other

         14  vehicles to get around them because of their size.

         15  They also make it more difficult for emergency

         16  vehicles to get across 79th Street.

         17                 It's clear from listening earlier

         18  that in making this decision to use these buses, the

         19  MTA is using a blanket rule, based on an increase in

         20  ridership.

         21                 But 79th Street is unique. It is a

         22  residential street from the FDR Drive to the park,

         23  and vehicles inevitably double-park. No amount of

         24  MTA, NYPD interaction is going to prevent this. The

         25  MTA needs to look at the suitability of each route
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          2  before it deploys these buses.

          3                 Also, these bus stops take up

          4  substantially more space and they remove parking

          5  places from the public.

          6                 These buses would be better used in

          7  another area where the streets are wider and there

          8  is more space to accommodate them.

          9                 Thank you.

         10                 ACTING CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Thank you.

         11                 MR. OPHER: I would like to thank

         12  Congress Member Miller, I said something that could

         13  be anticipated --

         14                 ACTING CHAIRPERSON MILLER: I'm very

         15  happy with my current job.

         16                 MR. OPHER:-- For his activity on this

         17  matter.

         18                 I also want to express my --

         19                 ACTING CHAIRPERSON MILLER: You should

         20  identify yourself for the record.

         21                 MR. OPHER: My name is Philip Opher,

         22  and I live on York Avenue near 89th Street.

         23                 I also want to express my dismay for

         24  the representatives of MTA, and even Mr. Strauss is

         25  here, and I would just remind what he told me and he
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          2  told the public at the meeting with the community

          3  board, that all the people against his projects are

          4  coming to such meetings, so he knows what the

          5  conclusion of these meetings are. This is the policy

          6  of MTA, this is a slap on the face of the City

          7  Council.

          8                 The articulated buses are not suited

          9  for two-way streets, like 86th Street, with only two

         10  lanes of moving traffic and one lane of parked cars

         11  each way.

         12                 It takes longer for an articulated

         13  bus than for a regular bus to negotiate its course.

         14  That is ore so in the winter under snow.

         15                 The articulated buses moved MTA to

         16  cancel the stop on line M86 on York Avenue at 88th

         17  Street.

         18                 This means hardship for staff and

         19  patients of Beth Israel North Hospital at East End

         20  Avenue and 88th Street, as well as invalids serviced

         21  by its Orthopedic Division at 1725 York Avenue and

         22  89th Street.

         23                 I don't think that the people that

         24  did the ridership study for MTA realized there is a

         25  hospital on East End Avenue and there is a division
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          2  of the hospital on York Avenue. I think they just

          3  did something out of their pockets, out of their

          4  greed.

          5                 It is also ridiculous to antagonize

          6  the regular public invited to Gracie Mansion events

          7  under present and future Mayors. They took off the

          8  stop in front of Gracie Mansion.

          9                 This unprofessional MTA passenger

         10  study was continued by the tricky way MTA counted

         11  passengers at bus entry next to the newly positioned

         12  bus stop southward on M86 at York Avenue and 86th

         13  Street.

         14                 Before the summer vacations, several

         15  days around 8:00 a.m., I counted over 40 would-be

         16  passengers waiting on line. People in one stop. This

         17  was the largest number of people waiting for the bus

         18  I ever saw in New York. The reason this happened is

         19  they cancelled the previous stop, and it is a shame

         20  for the MTA to create such conditions.

         21                 Under my eyes, an MTA employee

         22  counted only the 24 persons entering the bus,

         23  getting into the next bus, but ignored the 16 or

         24  more that were left out. So the statistics these

         25  colleagues are working with are false statistics.
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          2                 In my presence, an employee of MTA's

          3  contractor in charge of cleaning the bus shelter at

          4  York Avenue and 88th Street, willfully destroyed

          5  protest lists containing over 100 signatures of

          6  local residents including mine, on a memo to MTA.

          7                 I think this is breaking of the law,

          8  to destroy a protest by citizens, by residents of

          9  the area.

         10                 MTA issued a brochure, an official

         11  brochure, about articulated buses, which strangely

         12  omits telling the public that they are powered by

         13  diesel engines.

         14                 How come this brochure doesn't say --

         15                 ACTING CHAIRPERSON MILLER: If you

         16  could sum up, Mr. Opher, we have your written

         17  testimony.

         18                 MR. OPHER: This pollution is still

         19  being analyzed.

         20                 Bus shelters are poorly maintained.

         21  York Avenue and 88th Street is dark at night,

         22  cheating the advertisers and planting fear in the

         23  mostly female public, including staff of nearby

         24  hospital. You have to wait for the bus in a dark

         25  shelter.
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          2                 In summary to my opinion, MTA has

          3  created a Golem.

          4                 ACTING CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Thank you

          5  for your testimony.

          6                 Our next panel is Gary Roth, Jane

          7  Orenstein and Frances Ross. Is Frances here? No.

          8                 Then Suzanne Schnek.

          9                 Go ahead.

         10                 MS. ORENSTEIN: Now I'm on?

         11                 ACTING CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Yes.

         12                 MS. ORENSTEIN: My name is Jane

         13  Orenstein. I want to thank you, Gifford Miller, for

         14  kindly having this hearing and to thank Fred

         15  Babasara (phonetic) in your office, who has been

         16  very helpful to me.

         17                 I live at and represent 2 East End

         18  Avenue, the East Side Terminus and origination point

         19  of the 79th Street of the crosstown bus.

         20                 I also represent my family, my

         21  husband and four-year-old, and we all have to live

         22  through this bus on a daily basis.

         23                 I wanted to tell you about our very

         24  personal physical, financial and emotional nightmare

         25  that these buses have caused.
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          2                 First of all, the noise pollution

          3  that was referred to earlier, I don't know if any of

          4  you heard the buses when it was started downstairs,

          5  but it sounds like a jet engine at LaGuardia. This

          6  bus starts 20 feet or less from our bedroom window,

          7  we live on the first floor. Nowhere else in the

          8  City, to my knowledge, are buses terminated, parked

          9  and started right outside people's apartment

         10  windows. This happens all day, all night, all

         11  weekend, every holiday. It makes no sense to me. We

         12  cannot keep our windows open to sleep or even in the

         13  evening.

         14                 If the windows are open we can't hold

         15  a conversation or hear the TV. The noise disturbs

         16  every aspect of our daily lives in our apartment,

         17  and even with the windows closed, the noise is

         18  unbearable. Our whole apartment vibrates and shakes.

         19                 Our upstairs neighbor spent thousands

         20  of dollars and installed soundproof windows and

         21  they've done absolutely no good.

         22                 The quality of our lives has been

         23  severely diminished by this.

         24                 As far as air pollution goes, I know

         25  apparently they are using whatever field traps
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          2  they're supposed to use, but much of the time the

          3  buses do not abide by their rule to turn off their

          4  engines. Particularly in the morning rush hour,

          5  noxious fumes are spewed into our bedrooms, and

          6  including the bedroom of our four-year-old daughter.

          7                 We have every reason to believe that

          8  her young lungs are being filled with this noxious

          9  poison.

         10                 The pollution is palpable. The white

         11  drapes that we have are filthy and nearby furniture

         12  and window ledges are thick with filth, so we know

         13  something is coming in.

         14                 So, actually, we lose either way,

         15  because if the buses shut off their motors and start

         16  them up again, we're jarred by the noise, and if

         17  they keep the motors on so we don't hear them but we

         18  hear the low roar of the buses, then we inhale the

         19  exhaust fumes. The articulated buses run all day and

         20  all night, and all weekend long, even when they run

         21  largely empty. This makes no sense.

         22                 From a financial point of view, I

         23  don't think we could sell our apartment if we tried.

         24  You can't help but hear this every minute of the

         25  day.
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          2                 (The following written testimony was

          3  ready into the record.)

          4

          5

          6  Written Testimony Of:

          7  Peter Doukas

          8  620 East 20th Street

          9  New York, N.Y. 10009

         10

         11  Testimony for the Committee on Transportation

         12  July 18, 2001

         13  Re: Articulated Buses

         14

         15                 My name is Peter Doukas. I am a

         16  resident of Stuyvesant Town, and I appreciate the

         17  privilege of testifying before you today regarding

         18  articulated buses.

         19                 The residents of Manhattan need

         20  regular, reliable bus service. What they have been

         21  given is less, fewer buses and longer headways. This

         22  is not more. Is this not obvious?

         23                 The fact that there are supposedly

         24  more room on the larger bus does not mitigate having

         25  to wait longer. We like to get where we are going in
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          2  a timely manner, but there is no more to it than

          3  that.

          4                 Buses are the transportation of

          5  choice for seniors, and now we are asking our

          6  seniors to spend more time standing in crowded bus

          7  stops in all kinds of weather.

          8                 We want to encourage the use of mass

          9  transit, not have people take cabs because they are

         10  sick of waiting for the bus to arrive.

         11                 To add to the frustration, the bus

         12  arrives and a minute later another, and then

         13  another. Lord help the person who then misses the

         14  third bus.

         15                 Then all these vehicles lumber across

         16  the severely congested crosstown streets.

         17                 After the introduction of the

         18  articulated buses on 79th and 86th Streets, there

         19  were many concerns expressed by passengers. There

         20  were loud complaints at the community boards. Some

         21  of the complaints had to do with design, i.e. the

         22  buses have either front steps and also overhead

         23  handrails that are too high for many riders.

         24                 The MTA's response to community

         25  complaints was to add the articulated buses to 23rd
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          2  Street.

          3                 I am missing the logic here. One

          4  would think that the hue and cry at 79th Street and

          5  86th Street would have prevented the further

          6  proliferation of these buses to 23rd Street.

          7                 Bus bunching is not just a problem of

          8  long waits. In this case, because of the length of

          9  the buses, bunching causes traffic tie-ups with the

         10  rear of the bus, hanging out into the crosswalks and

         11  intersections, thereby creating unsafe pedestrian

         12  conditions.

         13                 The M23 bus turns south on Avenue C

         14  and turns back around on 20th Street, stopping

         15  across from my building.

         16                 Due to the longer headway and the

         17  long lines of passengers at each stop, it often

         18  takes at least 15 minutes and sometimes as much as

         19  20 minutes to get from there to Lexington Avenue and

         20  23rd Street to transfer to the subway, the distance

         21  of nine blocks.

         22                 Ridiculous is the word that comes to

         23  mind.

         24                 Perhaps the articulated buses can be

         25  used in the long distance routes, but for our
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          2  crosstown routes, it is imperative that these buses

          3  are eliminated and that our headways on the M23, M79

          4  and M86 be shortened at the very least to the length

          5  that existed before.

          6                 We need more service to accommodate

          7  the current increased ridership.

          8                 Let me reemphasize that what we have

          9  now is less, not more. It is not satisfactory.

         10

         11  Written Testimony Of:

         12  Eleanor Berman

         13  Member

         14  East 79th Street Neighborhood Association

         15

         16                 From: Eleanor Berman.

         17                 I'm glad to be working with you and

         18  will begin to take notes on my bus experiences, but

         19  here are two recent instances on the 79th Street

         20  Crosstown that may be of interest to you.

         21                 On Wednesday, June 13th, at about

         22  1:30 p.m., I arrived at the York Avenue stop to see

         23  the westbound bus driving away.

         24                 Assuming there would be a few minutes

         25  wait for another bus, I decided to do an errand and
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          2  walk to Third Avenue, and leave some film to be

          3  developed, planning to catch the next bus there.

          4                 When I came out of the photo shop, I

          5  saw the original bus just approaching. So many

          6  people had boarded at each stop, I had beaten the

          7  bus on foot, even including my errand.

          8                 On Tuesday, June 19, I boarded the

          9  bus at 79th Street and York at 7:30 a.m. By the next

         10  stop, First Avenue, I counted 19 people standing.

         11                 By Second Avenue, the aisle was so

         12  jammed, I could no longer count. Many people got off

         13  at Lexington Avenue, but an equal number got on.

         14  After a slow ride, because of the number of people

         15  boarding at each stop, I left the bus at Central

         16  Park West about 7:55 a.m. to board a C Train

         17  downtown, expecting an equal rush hour crowd.

         18  Instead, I found only seven people standing in my

         19  subway car, vividly illustrating just how

         20  overcrowded the bus route is.

         21                 Though there may be little that can

         22  be done, I also find the placement of air

         23  conditioners on the buses a problem, as the air

         24  blows straight down, chilling the person seated next

         25  to the window. The result is that almost everyone
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          2  aimed for the outside seat. If more buses are to be

          3  ordered, perhaps the design could be changed to have

          4  the vents aiming sideways, other than directly on

          5  passengers.

          6                 I'm sorry not to be able to go to the

          7  hearing, as I feel the service on the 79th Street

          8  line is worse every week and more frequent buses are

          9  sorely needed.

         10                 I hope these experiences may add to

         11  your information. Let me know if I can do anything

         12  further.

         13

         14  Written Testimony Of:

         15  Judith A. Toby

         16

         17  17 May, 2001

         18

         19  A. Gifford Miller

         20  Council Member, 5th District

         21

         22                 Dear Councilman Miller:

         23                 I truly regret that I am unable to

         24  attend your Town Hall meeting regarding articulated

         25  buses, but I have a co-op board meeting that
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          2  evening.

          3                 Following are some of my complaints

          4  about these bedemoths:

          5                 1) The space allotted for wheelchair

          6  access is inadequate. All passengers are delayed

          7  while the wheelchair rider has to perform multiple

          8  maneuvers to get into his slot.

          9                 2) Riders less than 5'4" tall are

         10  unable to reach the horizontal rail to steady

         11  themselves.

         12                 3) During rush hours at 86th Street

         13  and York Avenue, there are lines of 40 to 50

         14  potential riders, even if a second bus pulls up, the

         15  starter prevents the second bus from opening its

         16  door to board passengers.

         17                 4) The buses spend more time loading

         18  and unloading passengers than they do traveling.

         19                 5) The MTA has removed bus stops in

         20  parking places, hardly actions that endear it to the

         21  community.

         22                 6) Descending the steps at the rear

         23  door is difficult because the first step is high and

         24  dangerous because the driver cannot see if the area

         25  is clear.
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          2                 Further, I heard a rumor that the

          3  manufacturer of the buses was on the verge of

          4  bankruptcy until it received an order from MTA.

          5                 Does anyone in the MTA have a

          6  fiduciary interest in the bus manufacturer?

          7

          8                 Sincerely, Judith Toby.

          9

         10                 C: A.B. Grannis

         11

         12

         13  Written Testimony Of:

         14  Mike Doyle

         15  New York City Transit Riders Council

         16  347 Madison Avenue, New York, NY 10017

         17  212/878-7087 - Fax 212/878-7461

         18  E-mail:mail@pcac.org World Wide WEb:

         19  Hppt://www.pcac.org

         20

         21  NYC Transit Riders Council Testimony to the NYC

         22  Council Transportation Committee on the Use of

         23  Articulated Buses in Manhattan

         24

         25  June 21, 2001

             Legal-Ease Court Reporting Services, Inc. (800) 756-3410

                                                            144

          1  COMMITTEE ON TRANSPORTATION

          2

          3                 Last year, NYC Transit introduced

          4  articulated bus service on crosstown routes in

          5  Manhattan. Longer than standard buses and with an

          6  articulated flexing in the middle and greater

          7  passenger capacity, articulated buses were

          8  previously used in Manhattan by the agency only once

          9  in the 1980s.

         10                 However, at that time structural

         11  deficiencies in the vehicles forced the agency to

         12  abandon articulated service.

         13                 Since then, articulated bus

         14  technology has greatly matured, and articulated

         15  buses have become commonplace in many cities

         16  worldwide. Locally, articulated buses are

         17  successfully used in Westchester County and by NYC

         18  Transit, itself, on several routes in the Bronx.

         19                 Given this success, NYC Transit is

         20  seeking to achieve cost savings while increasing

         21  passenger capacity by converting heavily used routes

         22  in Manhattan to articulated service.

         23                 Currently, articulated services

         24  operated on the M23, M79 and M86 crosstown routes

         25  and is being introduced on the M16 route on First
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          2  and Second Avenues.

          3                 These conversions have enlisted a

          4  mixed response from riders and public officials.

          5  Many feel the buses aren't an improvement in

          6  service. Many others complain that service is worse

          7  because Transit has made the headways (waits between

          8  buses) longer since the new buses can accommodate

          9  more riders.

         10                 Some have also expressed concern

         11  about interior design elements, loss of parking

         12  spaces and former bus stop locations due to the need

         13  for lengthened stops and handling in bad weather.

         14                 In order to assess the adequacy of

         15  articulated bus service, in Fall 2000, the Transit

         16  Riders Council performed a two-day field survey of

         17  the reliability of service on the M79 and M86

         18  routes.

         19                 Council Members recorded arrival and

         20  departure times for 257 midday and evening peak

         21  buses and carefully observed traffic and parking

         22  conditions at bus stops.

         23                 The field survey indicated that

         24  reliability problems exist on these routes.

         25                 The Council observed many instances
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          2  of bus bunching, sometimes involving as many as

          3  three buses, bunching is problematic for articulated

          4  buses because due to the length of the buses, it can

          5  be challenging for drivers to find a way to

          6  accommodate more than one bus at a given stop.

          7                 This can lead to the blocking of

          8  traffic lanes, crosswalks, and intersections.

          9                 More important for riders, this also

         10  generates delays for riders waiting at other stops.

         11  The Council attributes bunching to two main factors

         12  which were also observed during the survey. Long

         13  passenger loading times at bus stops and inadequate

         14  enforcement of parking regulations.

         15                 The Council found many riders

         16  existing via the front door, even walking from the

         17  rear of the bus to do so.

         18                 Since articulated buses accommodate

         19  more passengers than standard buses, this leads to

         20  very long loading times, ad curbside customers are

         21  forced to wait before boarding.

         22                 On crosstown routes, numerous

         23  opportunities exist to transfer between other major

         24  bus and subway routes, generating high passenger

         25  loading at almost every stop and further lengthening
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          2  loading times on articulated routes.

          3                 Worse, in an effort to avoid negative

          4  impacts on service reliability figures that

          5  increased loading times would generate, transit

          6  length and official running times for articulated

          7  routes, making riders' overall journeys even longer.

          8                 The Council also witnessed numerous

          9  vehicles illegally parked in bus stops or double

         10  parked adjacent to bus stops blocking access to

         11  them.

         12                 These vehicles included private cars,

         13  taxis, charter coaches, off-duty ambulances,

         14  delivery trucks and even New York City Transit's own

         15  non-revenue vehicles.

         16                 However, at no time did the Council

         17  witness parking regulation enforcement activities.

         18                 Several articulated buses were also

         19  seen to back up in moderate to heavy traffic

         20  conditions, generally to negotiate out of a bus stop

         21  blocked by illegally parked vehicles, or by another

         22  articulated bus.

         23                 The Council is concerned whether

         24  existing mirrors are adequate to allow drivers to

         25  see behind buses when performing a back-up maneuver.
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          2                 In addition, the Council has concerns

          3  over the dimensions of the stepwells on the

          4  articulated buses.

          5                 The Council is aware of complaints

          6  that the front and rear stepwells of articulated

          7  buses are more difficult to negotiate than the

          8  stepwells on standard length buses.

          9                 Although the dimensions of the

         10  stepwells on New York City Transit's articulated

         11  buses are within federally mandated guidelines, they

         12  do differ from the stepwell dimensions.

         13                 Of the two models of standard length

         14  buses the agency currently operates, the height of

         15  the front risers on the articulated buses is ten

         16  inches, identical to the riser height of New York

         17  City Transit's most recent standard bus purchases.

         18                 However, front riser depth, the space

         19  from heel to toe is 12 inches, one-half inch

         20  shallower than the risers of new standard length

         21  buses.

         22                 The width of the front stepwell

         23  between the handrail assist 34.5 inches and also

         24  somewhat narrower than the 36.5 inch width of the

         25  front stepwells on the newest standard length buses.
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          2                 The rear stepwells on the articulated

          3  buses have the most generous dimensions for width

          4  and depth of any bus in New York City Transit fleet.

          5                 The width between handrail assists is

          6  50 inches, six inches wider than the widest rear

          7  stepwell on New York City Transit standard length

          8  buses.

          9                 Riser depth is 14.5 inches, 2.25

         10  inches deeper than the depth of all rear risers on

         11  the standard bus fleet.

         12                 However, rear riser height is 11.75

         13  inches, which is maximum height allowed by federal

         14  law for rear risers. It is also 1.75 inches steeper

         15  than the rear risers on the standard bus fleet.

         16                 In order for New York City Transit to

         17  operate articulated bus service successfully in

         18  Manhattan, or elsewhere in New York City, the

         19  problems must be overcome.

         20                 In addition, it is our experience

         21  that Transit riders in New York want more than just

         22  a seat on a bus or a train. They also want Transit

         23  vehicles to arrive in a dependable manner, with

         24  relatively short, reliable headways.

         25                 Given the current climate of
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          2  unprecedented ridership growth, headway reductions

          3  for any reason, even to achieve productivity gains,

          4  are inappropriate.

          5                 In order to deal with the problems

          6  associated with articulated bus service in

          7  Manhattan, and achieve the best possible use of the

          8  buses, we believe New York City Transit should heed

          9  to the following suggestions:

         10                 New York City Transit should shorten

         11  headway on the M23, M79 and M86 crosstown routes, at

         12  least to the intervals that existed before the

         13  conversion of these routes to articulated service.

         14                 New York City Transit should also

         15  revisit its loading guidelines, which were written

         16  in a time of lower and declining ridership in order

         17  to better meet the unprecedented ridership levels of

         18  today with more appropriate headway and service

         19  levels.

         20                 The Transit Riders Council formally

         21  opposes the implementation of articulated bus

         22  service, when headway increases are part of the

         23  implementation plan.

         24                 New York City Transit should

         25  implement a marketing campaign, including brochures,
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          2  onboard signage, and live and/or automated onboard

          3  announcements to urge able-bodied riders to exit via

          4  the rear door only.

          5                 The agency should also study the

          6  feasibility of allowing rear door boardings,

          7  possible via the installation of rear door MetroCard

          8  readers.

          9                 New York City Transit should work in

         10  concert with the New York Police Department (NYPD)

         11  to help improve parking regulation and enforcement,

         12  assisting the City agency where possible.

         13                 NYPD, which assumes all legal

         14  responsibility for the enforcement of parking

         15  regulation, should recognize the importance of

         16  reliable service transit operation for the

         17  socioeconomic health of New York City and make

         18  parking enforcement at bus stops and along bus

         19  routes a priority.

         20                 New York City Transit should study

         21  the need and feasibility of installing video

         22  monitoring systems to improve the ability of drivers

         23  to see behind articulated buses.

         24                 New York City Transit should develop

         25  internal guidelines for stepwell dimensions that are
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          2  stricter than federal guidelines in order to provide

          3  for a consistently wide, deep short stairs at both

          4  the front and rear of buses.

          5                 Transit should also consider

          6  reconfiguring the stepwells of existing articulated

          7  buses to provide deeper risers at the front and

          8  shorter risers at the rear.

          9                 New York City Transit should study

         10  the feasibility of predominantly using articulated

         11  buses on routes where major loading points are

         12  spaced farther apart than on local crosstown routes.

         13                 Routes to be considered should

         14  include existing north, south, local and limited

         15  routes, as well as the creation of new limited

         16  crosstown services with fewer stops than existing

         17  crosstown local services.

         18                 Finally, given the wide divergence of

         19  opinion which exists among riders and local

         20  officials regarding articulated buses, New York City

         21  Transit should undertake a rider preference survey

         22  to officially gauge riders' feelings about the

         23  buses.

         24

         25
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          2  Written Testimony Of:

          3  Arthur Livingston

          4  Livingston Associates

          5  180 East End Avenue

          6  Suite 5C, New York, NY 10128-7766, USA

          7  Phone 212-570-6875 - Fax 212-570-6875

          8

          9  Mr. Lawrence Reuter

         10  President, NYC Transit Authority

         11  370 Jay Street, Room 1300

         12  Brooklyn, NY 11201

         13

         14  May 31, 2000

         15

         16

         17  Dear Mr. Reuter,

         18                 Had you been present at the May

         19  Community Board 8 Transportation Committee

         20  discussion of articulated buses on the M79 and M86

         21  routes, you could never again deny the existence of

         22  community complaints.

         23                 The opposition to articulated buses

         24  in our area is fierce, vociferous and continuing.

         25                 The following complaints about M86
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          2  service are prominent, but the list is not all

          3  inclusive by any means:

          4                 1) It is now evident that articulated

          5  buses on 86th Street have greatly added to the

          6  traffic congestion.

          7                 They frequently have to cross over

          8  the double yellow lines to get around obstacles.

          9                 For example, on May 22, in

         10  mid-afternoon, 86th Street was blocked both

         11  eastbound and westbound from Second to Third Avenue

         12  by articulated buses, trucks and cars so that

         13  traffic was at a standstill and had to be diverted.

         14                 On May 23, the box was blocked at

         15  86th Street and York Avenue by an articulated bus

         16  and a tractor trailer making a delivery, both

         17  turning onto York Avenue from opposite directions,

         18  in an intersection not designed for either.

         19                 2) Lines of riders waiting for buses

         20  continue to grow longer at bus stops as service

         21  slows. Only the Owellian logic of the Transit

         22  Authority could maintain that less service is more.

         23                 3) The high entrance steps continue

         24  to be difficult for many seniors, persons with

         25  disabilities, children, and mothers with children.
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          2  The higher steps necessitated by the design of the

          3  wheelchair lift mechanism, is a fact that cannot be

          4  eliminated by the denial of Transit Authority

          5  officials at public meetings.

          6                 4) Exiting the bus from the rear is

          7  difficult because the bottom step is high off the

          8  street and drivers all too frequently cannot get the

          9  rear section of the bus close to the curb.

         10                 5) The overhead horizontal handrails

         11  are too high for many riders and lack handles,

         12  except in rare cases.

         13                 The seat configuration presents fewer

         14  handholds in addition.

         15                 6) The undulating motion of the bus

         16  and the stiff braking system intensify the

         17  difficulties posed by the above.

         18                 7) The electronic stop signal strips

         19  are placed too high for many riders and cannot be

         20  reached when they are seated in between signal

         21  strips.

         22                 8) Bitter complaints continue about

         23  the removal of the southbound 88th Street bus stop

         24  on York Avenue, and the resulting increased effort

         25  required by seniors forced to walk uphill to 86th
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          2  Street.

          3                 9) Articulated buses parked on East

          4  End Avenue near Beth Israel North Hospital add to

          5  the existing vehicular congestion and parking

          6  problems. Moving these buses along East End Avenue

          7  and up side streets to York Avenue is thoughtless

          8  and unnecessary.

          9                 10) Their large diesel engines add to

         10  both noise and air pollution with well-established

         11  health consequences.

         12                 The evidence is clear that for many

         13  riders in our community articulated buses are

         14  annoyingly difficult to use.

         15                 It is also clear that in spite of

         16  changes in bus stops and repeated scheduling

         17  adjustments, articulated buses are dysfunctional on

         18  86th Street and 79th Street.

         19                 They are more appropriate for wider,

         20  major avenues in the Bronx and elsewhere.

         21                 Articulated bases compound our

         22  Transit problems, they are not a solution.

         23                 Your repeated attempts at

         24  disinformation, spin doctoring, stonewalling and

         25  denial are a disservice to the public.
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          2                 They seem to us to be a tacited

          3  mission that you are unable to modify an erroneous

          4  administrative decision and, therefore, change must

          5  come from without the Transit Authority.

          6                 We continue to insist that these

          7  buses be removed from 86th and 79th Streets.

          8                 Very truly yours, Arthur Livingston.

          9

         10

         11  Cc. Senate President Joseph L. Bruno

         12  Manhattan Borough President C. Virginia Fields

         13  Senator Roy Goodman

         14

         15

         16  Written Testimony Of:

         17  Philip Opher

         18  1725 York Avenue No 15C, New York, NY 10128

         19  Phone 212-410-4729 - Fax 212-410-7901

         20  Pandeopher@aol.com

         21

         22  To: New York City Council Committee on

         23  Transportation

         24

         25  Re: Testimony for your Hearing on Articulated Buses
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          2  (in my words, The MTA Golem)

          3

          4                 1) I live in the neighborhood of bus

          5  lines M31 and M86, and as such have followed the MTA

          6  changes in bus configuration and traffic patterns.

          7                 2) MTA was faced with increased bus

          8  demand. It might be natural to match it with

          9  providing more regular buses, but this would mean

         10  more drivers and a higher wage bill.

         11                 The MTA solution was to accommodate

         12  giant articulated buses, despite any negative

         13  consequences and the opposition of the riders.

         14                 3) The articulated buses are not

         15  suited for two-way streets like 86th with only two

         16  lanes of moving traffic and one lane of parked cars

         17  each way.

         18                 It takes longer for an articulated

         19  bus than for a regular bus to negotiate its course.

         20  That is more so in winter under snow.

         21                 4) The articulated buses moved MTA to

         22  cancel the stop on line M86 on York Avenue at 88th

         23  Street. That means hardship for staff and patients

         24  of Beth Israel, North Hospital at East End Avenue

         25  and 88th Street, as well as invalid service by
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          2  Orthopedic Division at 1725 York Avenue and 89th

          3  Street.

          4                 It's also ridiculous to antagonize

          5  the regular public invited to Gracie Mansion events

          6  under present and future mayors.

          7                 5) This unprofessional MTA passenger

          8  study was continued by the tricky way MTA counted

          9  passengers at bus entry next to the newly positioned

         10  bus stop southward on M86 and York Avenue and 86th

         11  Street.

         12                 Before the summer vacation, several

         13  days around 8:00 a.m., I counted over 40 would-be

         14  passengers waiting on line. That was the largest

         15  number of people waiting for the bus I ever saw in

         16  New York, and it is a shame for MTA to create such

         17  conditions.

         18                 Under my eyes, an MTA employee

         19  counted, for example, only the 24 persons getting

         20  into the next bus, ignoring the 16 or more that were

         21  left out.

         22                 6) In my presence, an employee of

         23  MTA's contractor in charge of cleaning the bus

         24  shelter at York Avenue and 88th Street willfully

         25  destroyed protest lists containing over 100
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          2  signatures of local residents, including mine, on a

          3  memo to MTA.

          4                 7) MTA issued a brochure about the

          5  articulated buses that strangely omits telling the

          6  public that they are powered by diesel engines.

          7  Diesel pollution is still being analyzed.

          8                 8) The articulated buses require more

          9  parking space at bus line ends than the former buses

         10  did, even than regular buses with the same number of

         11  seats.

         12                 As a result, the area of lower-income

         13  housing on First Avenue and 92nd Street, as well as

         14  the formerly bus-free area of East End Avenue and

         15  86th Street near Beth Israel North Hospital and the

         16  Gracie Mansion, are being made into parking lots.

         17                 9) Bus shelters are poorly

         18  maintained, e.g., that on York Avenue and 88th

         19  Street is dark at night, cheating the advertisers

         20  who pay for having their ads illuminated and

         21  planting fear in the mostly female public, including

         22  staff of nearby hospitals.

         23                 The MTA employee counting passengers

         24  at York Avenue and 86th Street stop declined to make

         25  a complaint about the next shelter, because it's not
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          2  his location.

          3                 10) In summary, MTA has created a

          4  Golem.

          5

          6

          7  Written Testimony Of:

          8  Manhattan Borough President

          9  C. Virginia Fields

         10

         11  Testimony Of Manhattan Borough President C. Virginia

         12  Fields for the Articulated Bus Oversight Hearing

         13  before The New York City Council Committee on

         14  Transportation.

         15

         16  Wednesday, July 18, 2001

         17

         18                 Good morning, ladies and gentlemen.

         19  My name is Richard L. Muller and I am pleased to

         20  present the comments of Manhattan Borough President

         21  C. Virginia Fields on the New York City Transit

         22  Authority's (NYC Transit) use of articulated buses.

         23                 First, the Borough President wants to

         24  compliment the Speaker and the Committee for holding

         25  this oversight hearing on the issue of great concern
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          2  to the customers of New York City Transit. Although

          3  Transit riders have complained loudly and often, NYC

          4  Transit has done nothing. Borough President Fields

          5  hopes that this hearing will finally spark NYC

          6  Transit to change the use of articulated buses.

          7                 In 2000, NYC Transit expanded the use

          8  of articulated buses from the Bronx and Queens to

          9  the crosstown routes on 86th, 79th and 23rd Streets

         10  in Manhattan.

         11                 Two rationales given for assigning

         12  these buses to the crosstown routes are that they

         13  are high-frequency routes and that the uses need

         14  appropriately sized depots.

         15                 Since three articulated buses have

         16  replaced four regular buses during peak hours, and

         17  four have replaced five regular buses during peak

         18  hours, and four have replaced five regular buses

         19  during off-peak hours, there is also the rationale

         20  of saving on labor costs.

         21                 In fact, New York City Transit is

         22  seeing enhanced revenues from their operation.

         23  Whatever the rationale, Transit riders on these

         24  routes express everything from dissatisfaction to

         25  outrage over the increased problems traveling across
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          2  town on these buses.

          3                 Here is a list of some of the

          4  difficulties:

          5                 - Fewer buses with greater capacity

          6  make for increased waiting and loading times for

          7  riders.

          8                 Buses take longer time to come

          9  (greater headway) and take longer to load an unload

         10  (increased dwell times) because more people have to

         11  get on and off.

         12                 There is crowding at the stops making

         13  it difficult for pedestrians to pass.

         14                 Passengers tend to disembark from the

         15  front of the bus, thereby increasing dwell time even

         16  more.

         17                 The reasons cited for this include a

         18  lower step down at the front entrance, proximity of

         19  the front of the bus to cross streets and subway

         20  entrances, and distance of the rear of the bus from

         21  the curb because of the difficulty of bringing the

         22  longer buses fully into the stop.

         23                 The articulated buses contribute to

         24  greater traffic congestion by blocking intersections

         25  when two buses arrive at the same stop, bus
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          2  bunching.

          3                 They can also block crosswalks,

          4  creating dangerous crossing conditions for

          5  pedestrians, longer dwell times contribute to bus

          6  bunching and longer waits.

          7                 Wheelchair accessibility can be

          8  problematic. On standard buses the wheelchair access

          9  is by the rear door with the reserved area directly

         10  opposite, so it is not necessary to negotiate the

         11  aisle.

         12                 On the articulated buses, the lift is

         13  at the front door, but the reserved area is not

         14  adjacent to the lift.

         15                 The wheelchair must maneuver between

         16  two sets of seats facing each other, which are

         17  reserved for elderly and handicapped persons. When

         18  the bus is crowded, this is difficult for everyone.

         19                 There are fewer handholds low down.

         20  The overhead rails are higher and hard to reach, and

         21  the stop request strips are also higher than the

         22  standard buses.

         23                 Articulated buses are diesel powered.

         24  Research by the Borough President's Office revealed

         25  that there are companies that can build clean fuel
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          2  articulated buses, but New York City Transit denies

          3  this.

          4                 Consequently, the addition of

          5  articulated buses delays New York City Transit's

          6  conversion to an all-clean fuel fleet.

          7                 Articulated buses do not perform well

          8  in snow.

          9                 Congresswoman Maloney has cited the

         10  January 25, 2000 snowstorm when articulated buses

         11  were unable to negotiate the rise in the road

         12  crossing Park Avenue.

         13                 Many buses were abandoned by their

         14  drivers along the route, and one bus was jack-knifed

         15  at 79th and Amsterdam.

         16                 In a couple of snowstorms this

         17  winter, the articulated buses were pulled off the

         18  routes.

         19                 According to New York City Transit,

         20  this was due to drivers' lack of experience driving

         21  them in the snow.

         22                 The solutions make a much shorter

         23  list:

         24                 Take the articulated buses off the

         25  crosstown routes and put them on the long
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          2  north/south avenue and limited stop runs where they

          3  will not create the same traffic problems.

          4                 In the short term, headways would be

          5  shortened on the crosstown routes to lessen waiting

          6  and dwelling times.

          7                 Implement programs to encourage rear

          8  door exit.

          9                 Encourage the New York Police

         10  Department and the New York City Department of

         11  Transportation to cooperate and increase traffic

         12  enforcement at bus stops.

         13                 In the long-term MTA New York City

         14  Transit has the buying power to have clean fuel

         15  articulated buses manufactured that are outfitted

         16  with convenient wheelchair access.

         17                 It is time for New York City Transit

         18  to respond to the needs of its riders who want

         19  prompt, dependable service.

         20                 It is not for lack of notice that

         21  changes have not been made.

         22                 Increasing productivity and capacity

         23  at the expense of riders' time, convenience and

         24  safety is no way to run a system that has seen

         25  unprecedented growth in ridership in recent years.
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          2                 Thank you for the opportunity to

          3  comment.

          4

          5

          6  Written Testimony Of:

          7  Charles Spielholz, Ph.D

          8  East 79th Street Neighborhood Association

          9  P.O. Box 20052 Cherokee Station, New York, NY

         10  10021-0060

         11

         12  Testimony Given to The Committee on Transportation

         13  of The Council of The City of New York on July 18,

         14  2001

         15

         16                 I am Charles Spielholz, a resident of

         17  the Upper East Side and Chair of the Transportation

         18  Committee of the East 79th Street Neighborhood

         19  Association.

         20                 Today I wish to discuss the terrible

         21  effect that the Transit Authority's (TA) new

         22  articulated buses have had on the Upper East Side.

         23                 The articulated buses have had

         24  adverse effects on the bus service, traffic

         25  conditions and on pedestrians since they have been
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          2  put into service.

          3                 I wish to deal with each of these

          4  problem areas and show why the articulated buses

          5  have led to a degradation of service, increases in

          6  traffic congestion, pollution and noise, decreases

          7  in safety and increases in the cost of living on the

          8  Upper East Side.

          9                 I will deal with quality of service

         10  first. Bus service has been slower and less frequent

         11  since the articulated buses have been put into use.

         12  Although TA data shows increased service, the TA

         13  uses the increase in the number of revenue seats

         14  provided by the articulated buses, and does not

         15  present data on actual frequency service.

         16                 On Sunday mornings, when my family

         17  and I travel to the west side to have brunch with

         18  relatives or to visit the American Museum of Natural

         19  History, we have been using our car instead of the

         20  articulated M79.

         21                 This is because we have waited for as

         22  long as 40 minutes for an articulated bus.

         23                 This was not true when the standard

         24  buses were in use. Using my car involves getting it

         25  out of the garage, traveling to the West Side and
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          2  paying for parking. Note that a taxi is not a viable

          3  option, since child car seats are cumbersome.

          4                 Use of a personal car is exactly what

          5  public service is supposed to discourage.

          6                 So far I have not found any such

          7  riders who think articulated buses provide improved

          8  service on the crosstown routes.

          9                 Introduction of articulated buses has

         10  also degraded service in terms of the ride itself.

         11                 Articulated buses have a smaller

         12  ratio of seats to standing positions, have fewer

         13  places to hold onto when you are standing, are more

         14  difficult for children, and the elderly to board and

         15  take longer to settle into because of their shear

         16  size. It is a longer walk to the back of the bus.

         17                 In addition, the articulated buses

         18  are not snow worthy. Articulated buses had to be

         19  replaced with the standard buses during snows this

         20  past winter.

         21                 These factors cause crosstown rides

         22  on the articulated buses to take longer and to be

         23  far less comfortable than those in the standard

         24  buses.

         25                 Secondly, the articulated buses are
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          2  having an adverse effect on traffic. Since

          3  articulated buses are more difficult to maneuver in

          4  ordinary city conditions, delivery vehicles,

          5  telephone and electric repair sites, double parked

          6  cars, taxicabs and similar city conditions, they

          7  also block traffic.

          8                 In fact, on several occasions, the

          9  M79 has blocked 79th Street so badly that I sat

         10  through two traffic light cycles before I was able

         11  to move my car.

         12                 This is because the articulated M79

         13  was blocking all three lanes of undirectional

         14  traffic, on 79th Street the lane near the curb, the

         15  right travel lane and the left travel lane across

         16  the double yellow line.

         17                 Since articulated buses cannot always

         18  maneuver into the bus stop, the problem is further

         19  exacerbated by decreased frequency of service which

         20  result in increased passenger loading and unloading

         21  times. This means that the bus sits in a position

         22  that blocks traffic for long periods of time.

         23                 In fact, the articulated bus on the

         24  M86 route has the horrendous effect of blocking

         25  traffic existing from the FDR Drive South, at the
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          2  East 96th Street exit.

          3                 This occurs when the articulated M86

          4  bus blocks multiple lanes of York Avenue at 92nd

          5  Street, the start point of the M86 Street route.

          6  When this happens FDR south traffic existing at 96th

          7  Street into York Avenue becomes blocked.

          8                 Of course, all these problems are

          9  compounded when articulated buses bunch.

         10                 Unnecessary traffic congestion caused

         11  by crosstown articulated buses results in needless

         12  increases in pollution and noise. It is also

         13  wasteful of fuel.

         14                 Safety is also decreased, blocked

         15  streets slow down emergency services provided by the

         16  Police, Fire Department and medical technicians.

         17                 Also, the increased transit times for

         18  private vehicles can only result in an increase in

         19  the cost of travel on the upper east side.

         20                 Thirdly, the articulated buses are

         21  hazardous for pedestrians. The articulated buses,

         22  because of their huge size, almost always block the

         23  crosswalks, e.g., East 79th Street at York Avenue,

         24  often extending deep into the intersection where

         25  they also inhibit traffic flow on the avenue.
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          2                 Pedestrians, including people with

          3  small children, crossing 79th Street, are forced out

          4  of the crosswalks into the avenues with the moving

          5  traffic. The same problem exists on 86th Street.

          6                 In addition, it is not uncommon to

          7  see the articulated buses ride up on the sidewalk

          8  during these tight turns. This is especially true

          9  when the M79 makes its right turn from York Avenue

         10  onto East 80th Street.

         11                 These dangerous events occur even

         12  though the drivers are excellent at handling these

         13  large buses. The TA does do an excellent job at

         14  selecting bus drivers. I have a high degree of

         15  confidence in the bus drivers. Buses on the sidewalk

         16  are especially dangerous in congested

         17  multi-generational neighborhoods like ours, with its

         18  population of pedestrians, including children, the

         19  elderly and the handicapped, those with mobility

         20  and/or visual difficulties are particularly prone to

         21  accidents resulting from bus intrusions into the

         22  sidewalk.

         23                 It must also be noted that the TA

         24  states that articulated buses have been used

         25  successfully in cities in Europe.
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          2                 In order to better understand this, I

          3  have spoken to New York City residents who travel

          4  extensively. They have told me that for the most

          5  part, articulated buses are not used in the City

          6  centers in Europe, instead they are used to ferry

          7  passengers from the outskirts of the City to major

          8  destinations, such as transportation hubs, for

          9  example, as in Paris and Florence.

         10                 Athens is an example of a City. It

         11  does use the articulated bus in the populated

         12  sections of the City, however, the articulated bus

         13  used in Athens is equipped with additional entrance

         14  and exit doors allowing for faster passenger loading

         15  and unloading.

         16                 Articulated buses have not been a

         17  positive experience on the Upper East Side. They

         18  have had adverse effects on the quality of bus

         19  service, traffic congestion and pedestrian safety.

         20                 The problems resulting from decreases

         21  in frequency and comfort of service, increases in

         22  traffic congestion and decreases in pedestrian

         23  safety all must be solved.

         24                 In this day when government agencies

         25  are supposed to operate like businesses, it is a
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          2  shame that the TA has introduced and intends to

          3  continue to promote a technology that has actually

          4  decreased quality of service for its ridership.

          5                 Thank you.

          6

          7

          8  Written Testimony Of:

          9  Trudy L. Mason

         10

         11  June 11, 2001

         12

         13

         14  Mr. Lawrence G. Reuter

         15  President

         16  MTA New York City Transit

         17  370 Jay Street

         18  Brooklyn, NY 11201-3814

         19

         20  Dear Mr. Reuter:

         21                 Prior to the issuance of the March

         22  23rd, 2001 "New York City Transit Riders Council

         23  Manhattan Articulated Bus Policy Statement," we had

         24  prepared a Final Draft Report for the NYCTRC's which

         25  we hoped would be the document released by the
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          2  group.

          3                 However, once the NYCTRC's watered

          4  down version was forwarded to you and released to

          5  the media, we chose to wait to see your response

          6  before commenting further.

          7                 We made this decision, even though we

          8  were urged by interested public officials and

          9  members of the affected communities whose concerns

         10  were addressed in letters and other materials

         11  attached to our document to go public with our

         12  report immediately.

         13                 When your April 17th response to the

         14  NYCTRC was distributed at the group's April meeting,

         15  we were appalled to see that you had dismissed out

         16  of hand even the mild points and suggestions made by

         17  the NYCTRC.

         18                 Subsequently, we did go public with

         19  our findings and recommendations at meetings of

         20  Community Board 8 and 79th Street Block Association,

         21  as well as the May 31 East Side Town Hall Speakout

         22  on articulated buses sponsored by concerned elected

         23  officials.

         24                 The non-responsiveness and dismissive

         25  attitude of New York City Transit representatives at
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          2  that meeting is what finally convinced us to send

          3  our report directly to you and release it to the

          4  media.

          5                 On behalf of community residents and

          6  riders, we trust that you will give a point by point

          7  response to the suggested short-term remedies we

          8  recommend for alleviating some of the insufferable

          9  conditions that now exist on the M79, M86 and M23.

         10                 If you believe that any of these

         11  ideas cannot be implemented, we expect that you will

         12  provide your supporting rationale for such

         13  conclusions.

         14                 These suggestions for interim action

         15  are being made only while you address the overriding

         16  recommendation that NYC Transit reassess the

         17  appropriateness of the use of articulated buses on

         18  any Manhattan crosstown routes and consider using

         19  them primarily on long distance or limited stop

         20  routes.

         21                 We would also like to know why New

         22  York City Transit has refused to even consider this

         23  course of action when it has been previously

         24  suggested.

         25                 We look forward to a timely response
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          2  from you in regard to this intolerable situation.

          3

          4                 Sincerely, Arline L. Bronzaft, Ph.D,

          5  Stephen Dobrow, Ph.D, Trudy L. Mason

          6

          7

          8  cc: Peter Kalikow.

          9                 Barry Feinstein.

         10                 Andrew Albert.

         11                 Beverly Dolinsky.

         12                 Betty Wallerstein.

         13                 Hon. Carolyn Maloney.

         14                 Hon. C. Virginia Fields.

         15                 Hon. Roy Goodman.

         16                 Hon. Pete Grannis.

         17                 Hon. John Ravitz.

         18                 Hon. Steve Sanders.

         19                 Hon. Gifford Miller.

         20                 Hon. Eva Moskowitz.

         21                 Community Board 8 Transportation

         22  Committee.

         23                 Community Board 7 Transportation

         24  Committee.

         25                 Community Board 6 Transportation
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          2  Committee.

          3

          4

          5  March 1, 2001

          6

          7  MEMO TO: New York City Transit Riders Council.

          8

          9  FROM: Dr. Stephen Dobrow, NYCTRC Vice Chair and

         10  Trudy L. Mason, NYCTRC member.

         11

         12  RE: NYCTRC Manhattan Articulated Bus Policy

         13  Statement.

         14                 Below is our proposed final draft for

         15  the NYCTRC Manhattan Articulated Bus Policy

         16  Statement.

         17                 This document, prepared in

         18  consultation with Dr. Arline L. Bronzaft, is an

         19  alternate to the staff draft statement presented to

         20  the February 22, NYCTRC meeting.

         21                 While we have included many elements

         22  from the staff document, we have also reflected

         23  concerns raised at that meeting and other NYCTRC and

         24  service and planning committee meetings where the

         25  subject was discussed.
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          2                 Background.

          3                 In 2000, NYC Transit introduced

          4  articulated bus service on the M79 and M86 crosstown

          5  routes in Manhattan. Longer than standard buses,

          6  with articulated flexing in the middle and greater

          7  passenger capacity, these buses were previously

          8  tried out in Manhattan for a short period of time in

          9  the 1980s.

         10                 However, at that time, structural

         11  deficiencies in the vehicles forced the Transit

         12  Authority to abandon plans for articulated service

         13  in Manhattan.

         14                 Since then, articulated bus

         15  technology has advanced to the point where these

         16  buses are being used in many cities worldwide.

         17  Locally they are now in service in Westchester

         18  County and on several New York City Transit routes

         19  in the Bronx.

         20                 Since 2000, NYC Transit, seeking to

         21  achieve cost savings while increasing passenger

         22  capacity, has converted three heavily used Manhattan

         23  crosstown routes, M79, M86 and M23, to solely

         24  articulated bus operations and is now introducing

         25  these buses on the north/south M15 on First and
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          2  Second Avenues.

          3                 While the introduction of articulated

          4  buses elsewhere may have been accepted without much

          5  public comment, the reaction of riders, especially

          6  east siders, on Manhattan crosstown routes, has been

          7  otherwise.

          8                 Since the introduction of articulated

          9  buses on the M79 and M86 routes in Manhattan, New

         10  York City Transit has received thousands of

         11  complaints from riders and their local elected

         12  officials, community boards, other public officials

         13  and community leaders.

         14                 A large number of these complaints

         15  deal with reduced and worsening service, due to the

         16  longer headways (wait between buses) instituted by

         17  NYC Transit, which contends it has done so because

         18  articulated buses can accommodate more riders.

         19                 Concerns have also been expressed

         20  about interior and exterior design elements,

         21  especially as they affect the elderly and disabled,

         22  elimination, movement and lengthening of bus stops,

         23  longer lines and waits, irregularity of service, bus

         24  bunching, handling in bad weather, and other serious

         25  safety issues.
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          2                 We have included a few documents with

          3  this memo which we believe represent the views of

          4  riders and the community as a whole on these

          5  matters.

          6                 Observations.

          7                 In order to assess the adequacy of

          8  articulated bus service, the Council performed a

          9  snapshot field survey of arrival and departure times

         10  on the M79, and M86 over two midday and two rushhour

         11  periods in the fall 2000.

         12                 The survey indicated that service

         13  problems exist on these routes. The Council observed

         14  many instances of bunching, usually involving two

         15  buses. Bunching is problematic for articulated buses

         16  because due to the length of the buses, it can be

         17  challenging for drivers to find a way to accommodate

         18  more than one bus at a given stop.

         19                 This can lead to blocking of lanes of

         20  traffic, crosswalks and intersections.

         21                 More important for riders, this also

         22  generates delays for riders waiting at other stops.

         23                 We attribute bunching to two main

         24  factors which we also observed, long passenger

         25  loading times at bus stops, which could be
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          2  attributed in part to bad design, and poor traffic

          3  enforcement, including not ticketing illegally

          4  parked vehicles.

          5                 The Council witnessed numerous

          6  vehicles, including private cars, taxis, charter

          7  coaches, off-duty ambulances, and even New York City

          8  Transit's own non-revenue vehicles illegally parked

          9  in bus stops or double parked adjacent to bus stops,

         10  wholly or partially blocking access to them.

         11                 Some of this illegal parking could be

         12  attributed to the loss of legal parking spaces when

         13  bus stops were lengthened to accommodate the longer

         14  articulated buses.

         15                 The Council found many riders exiting

         16  via the front door, even walking from the rear of

         17  the bus to do so.

         18                 Since articulated buses accommodate

         19  more passengers than standard buses, this leads to

         20  very long loading times as curbside customers are

         21  forced to wait before boarding.

         22                 On crosstown routes numerous

         23  opportunities to transfer other bus and subway

         24  routes generate passenger loading and disembarking

         25  at almost every stop.
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          2                 Exacerbating this problem, since

          3  passengers tend to exit through the door, which

          4  brings them closer to the cross street or bus or

          5  subway stop to which they are transferring and at

          6  many times, at many stops this is the front door.

          7                 Worse, anticipating increases in

          8  loading time, NYC Transit lengthened running times

          9  for articulated routes, making riders' overall

         10  journey longer.

         11                 While for both Eastbound and

         12  Westbound travelers, the regularity figures are

         13  still very poor, the lowest regularity figures on

         14  both the M79 and M86 routes were recorded Westbound,

         15  indicating a great problem for east side travelers.

         16                 That this is the case is very much

         17  supported by greater number of passenger complaints

         18  received by East Side elected officials, community

         19  boards and other community leaders.

         20                 The greater problem for east siders

         21  might be linked to the fact that riders at the

         22  beginning of the line are dependent on the M79 and

         23  M86 buses to take them to the subway while

         24  westsiders have the beginnings of the M79 and M86

         25  bus lines at the subway location; therefore, there
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          2  are more passengers boarding at the start of the

          3  westbound trip, as opposed to the eastbound trip, a

          4  factor that impedes loading times on the east side.

          5                 It has been determined by the

          6  Council, that the new Flyer articulated buses have

          7  higher front steps than standard buses, that their

          8  rear steps are even higher than their front steps.

          9                 This design flaw, which directly

         10  impacts the elderly and others with mobility

         11  difficulties, could be another reason that more

         12  riders exit these buses from the front and

         13  exacerbates the aforementioned problem of excessive

         14  loading time.

         15                 It should be noted that this design

         16  flaw is a specific problem of the new Flyer buses

         17  purchased by New York City Transit, rather than of

         18  our articulated buses in general used in other

         19  locales.

         20                 During its snapshot field survey, the

         21  Council observed several articulated buses, back-up

         22  and moderate to heavy traffic conditions, generally

         23  to negotiate out of a bus stop blocked by illegally

         24  parked vehicles or by another articulated bus.

         25                 The Council is concerned whether
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          2  existing mirrors are adequate to allow drivers to

          3  see behind buses when performing a back-up maneuver.

          4                 Another safety issue brought to the

          5  attention of the Council by Congress Member Carolyn

          6  Maloney is the poor performance of articulated buses

          7  in snow and ice conditions.  We have included the

          8  latest letter from the Congresswoman on this matter,

          9  which speaks for itself.

         10                 In order for articulated buses to

         11  operate successfully anywhere in New York City, the

         12  generic problems and concerns discussed above must

         13  be dealt with and overcome.

         14                 In light of the specific problems on

         15  the Manhattan crosstown routes, which they now

         16  serve, it would appear that doubt has been passed on

         17  the appropriateness of using NYC Transit slow

         18  loading, unloading design, articulated buses on

         19  routes, with close stop spacing, and riders

         20  traveling short distances.

         21                 We recommend that NYC Transit

         22  reassess the use of articulated buses on any

         23  Manhattan crosstown routes, and consider using them

         24  primarily on long distance or limited stop routes.

         25                 However, while the articulated buses
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          2  are still in use on the Manhattan crosstown routes,

          3  there are problems that must be dealt with

          4  immediately. Therefore, we offer the following

          5  suggestions for short-term remedies which can be

          6  implemented while the recommended reassessment is in

          7  process.

          8                 New York City Transit should shorten

          9  headways on the M23, M79 and M86 crosstown routes,

         10  at least to the lengths that existed before

         11  conversion of these routes to articulated service.

         12                 NYC transit should also revisit its

         13  loading guidelines which were written in a time of

         14  lower and declining ridership in order to better

         15  meet the unprecedented ridership levels of today,

         16  with more appropriate headways and service levels.

         17                 NYC Transit should implement programs

         18  to encourage riders to exit via the rear door where

         19  feasible.

         20                 Such programs should include:

         21                 - considering the front door exiting

         22  problem as a factor when it's using bus stop

         23  locations, i.e. relocating some bus stops so the

         24  back door is closer to the cross street or transfer

         25  point.
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          2                 - instructing drivers to pull fully

          3  into the bus stop when possible.

          4                 - having bus drivers make

          5  announcements reminding riders to exit via the rear

          6  door when feasible.

          7                 - create and display car cards on all

          8  articulated buses urging rear door exiting.

          9                 Consideration should be given to the

         10  immediate operation of a limited westbound service

         11  on the M79, M86, during the a.m. rush, which picks

         12  up passengers only at York and/or First Avenues and

         13  proceeds directly to Lexington Avenue and then

         14  continues on the rest of the westbound trip.

         15                 Bus design should be considered that

         16  speed up boarding by allowing more than one loading

         17  stream (such as the use of dual stream front door

         18  and rear door loading and installation of a second

         19  MetroCard reader.

         20                 New York City Transit should study

         21  the need and feasibility of installing better right

         22  side mirrors, as well as video monitoring systems,

         23  to improve the ability of drivers to see behind

         24  articulated buses.

         25                 New York City Transit should work in
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          2  concert with the New York City Department of

          3  Transportation (NYCDOT) and New York Police

          4  Department (NYPD) to help improve traffic

          5  enforcement, assisting the City agencies where

          6  possible.

          7                 NYCDOT and NYPD themselves primarily

          8  responsible for traffic enforcement, should

          9  recognize the importance of reliable surface transit

         10  operation for socioeconomic health of New York City,

         11  and make traffic enforcement at bus stops and along

         12  bus routes a priority.

         13                 It is our expertise that Transit

         14  riders in New York want more than just a seat on a

         15  bus or train, they also want transit vehicles to

         16  arrive in a dependable manner with relatively short,

         17  reliable headways.

         18                 Given the current climate of

         19  unprecedented ridership growth, service reductions

         20  for any reason, even to achieve productivity gains,

         21  are inappropriate.

         22                 Therefore, the Transit Riders Council

         23  formally opposes the implementation of articulated

         24  bus service when headway increases and service

         25  reduction are part of the implementation plan.
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          2

          3  Congress of the United States

          4  House of Representatives

          5  Washington, DC 20515-3214

          6

          7  February 26, 2001

          8

          9  Lawrence Reuter

         10  President

         11  New York City Transit

         12  370 Jay Street

         13  Brooklyn, NY 11201

         14

         15  Dear Mr. Reuter,

         16

         17                 Last year, I wrote to complain that

         18  the articulated buses failed to function in a

         19  snowstorm that occurred on January 25, 2000 (see

         20  attached letter re: Poor performance of the

         21  articulated buses in a snowstorm).

         22                 Despite last year's abysmal

         23  experience, the MTA was caught completely off guard

         24  by Thursday's snowstorm.

         25                 Notwithstanding weather reports of an
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          2  expected afternoon snowstorm, no regular buses were

          3  put on the crosstown route. The result was utter

          4  chaos.

          5                 I understand the crosstown service on

          6  the 79th Street route was completely out of service

          7  at rushhour during the snowstorm. Thousands of

          8  riders were stranded, many of whom were forced to

          9  walk through Central Park at the height of the

         10  storm.

         11                 Obviously, only the most able-bodied

         12  could walk in such terrible conditions. Elderly and

         13  disabled people were simply out of luck.

         14                 I understand that many drivers had to

         15  abandon the articulated buses along the route. Five

         16  buses, most of which had drivers and passengers,

         17  were backed up at Park Avenue, unable to cross over

         18  the small rise in the middle of the avenue.

         19                 Others were found deserted at

         20  Amsterdam and 76th Street.

         21                 One of the buses at 79th and

         22  Amsterdam was jack-knifed so that the accordian of

         23  the bus had crossed onto the sidewalk and was

         24  resting on the fire hydrant.

         25                 I do not know if anyone was injured
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          2  in that incident, but it clearly reflected a very

          3  dangerous situation.

          4                 Further, abandoned and immobile buses

          5  created a hazard for other drivers and exacerbated

          6  already difficult traffic conditions.

          7                 One witness advises me that as she

          8  was trudging through the 79th Street transverse, a

          9  regular bus passed her by. It was out of service,

         10  not taking customers, but it easily sped through the

         11  park, leaving the impression that the regular buses

         12  could handle the snow that incapacitated the longer

         13  buses.

         14                 I understand that over 100 buses

         15  experienced problems as a result of the snowstorm on

         16  February 22nd. I would appreciate it if you would

         17  advise me the number and percentage of these buses

         18  that were articulated buses.

         19                 Additionally, of the articulated

         20  buses in operation in Manhattan during the

         21  snowstorm, I would appreciate it if you would advise

         22  me the percentage that experienced difficulties.

         23                 Finally, I would appreciate it if you

         24  would advise me what changes New York City Transit

         25  plans to make to address the problems bus service
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          2  experienced during the snow storm, particularly the

          3  articulated buses.

          4                 Would you consider using regular

          5  buses in the crosstown routes when icy weather is

          6  expected? For an entire route to shut down in bad

          7  weather is an unmitigated disaster. New Yorkers

          8  deserve better.

          9                 Very truly yours, Carolyn B. Maloney,

         10  member of Congress.

         11

         12  Cc: E. Virgil Conway.

         13                 Councilman Gifford Miller.

         14                 Councilwoman Eva Moskowitz.

         15                 Manhattan Borough President C.

         16  Virginia Fields.

         17                 Assemblyman John Ravitz.

         18                 Senator Roy Goodman.

         19                 Community Board 7.

         20                 Community Board 8.

         21                 Trudy Mason.

         22                 Beverly Dolinsky.

         23                 Bette Dweing.

         24                 East 79th Street Neighborhood

         25  Association
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          2

          3

          4  Please reply to:

          5  1651 Third Avenue, Suite 311

          6  New York, NY 10128

          7

          8

          9  Congress of the United States

         10  House of Representatives

         11  Washington, DC 20515-3214

         12

         13  January 25, 2000

         14

         15  Mr. E. Virgil Conway

         16  Chairman

         17  Metropolitan Transportation Authority

         18  347 Madison Avenue

         19  New York, NY 10017-3739

         20

         21  Dear Chairman Conway:

         22                 If there was ever any doubt about the

         23  inappropriateness of the articulated buses for

         24  Manhattan, today's snowstorm should put those doubts

         25  to rest. The articulated buses simply cannot move in
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          2  the snow. My staff witnessed articulated buses

          3  stranded at bus stops unable to gain sufficient

          4  traction to move out into traffic. Buses were

          5  rerouted because they are too heavy to move up or

          6  down hills. Passengers were stranded with no warning

          7  and no signage to let them know that buses were

          8  taking another route.

          9                 We need buses that can move in all

         10  weather, particularly on these heavily traveled

         11  crosstown routes.

         12                 The chorus of discontent with the

         13  articulated buses is growing. They have now had an

         14  ample trial run. The result has been poor service,

         15  longer commutes and unhappy riders.

         16                 It never made sense to try to save

         17  money by cutting service on the most frequently-used

         18  routes.

         19                 The buses' failure to function in bad

         20  weather is final straw. The time has come to put

         21  this experiment to an end. Please return regular

         22  buses to these routes.

         23                 Very truly yours, Carolyn B. Maloney,

         24  Member of Congress

         25
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          2

          3  cc: Community Board 7

          4  Community Board 8

          5  Steve Strauss

          6  Please reply to: 1651 Third Avenue, Suite 311, New

          7  York, NY 10128

          8

          9

         10  Congress of the United States

         11  House of Representatives

         12  Washington, DC 20515-3214

         13

         14  July 26, 2000

         15

         16  Ms. Trudy Mason

         17  205 East 78th Street

         18  New York, New York 10021

         19

         20  Dear Ms. Mason:

         21                 I am writing to congratulate you on

         22  your appointment to the Permanent Citizens Advisory

         23  Committee (PCAC) to the Metropolitan Transit

         24  Authority. I am confident that you will bring fresh

         25  ideas to the committee and I am sure all transit
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          2  riders will benefit from your input.

          3                 I wanted to bring to your attention

          4  an issue that is important to many of my

          5  constituents and one I think you will be able to

          6  address during your tenure.

          7                 As I am sure you are aware, the MTA

          8  has recently begun placing standard bus service on

          9  the M86 and M79 crosstown routes with articulated

         10  buses which are longer and have greater capacity.

         11                 My constituents have raised many

         12  problems that they have experienced since this

         13  service was implemented.

         14                 I understand that the MTA now plans

         15  to implement this service on various crosstown

         16  routes throughout Manhattan.

         17                 If you have ever taken a crosstown

         18  bus during peak hour you are undoubtedly aware of

         19  the number of fellow commuters with whom you ride.

         20                 With standard bus service, the number

         21  of commuters trying to board the bus creates delays.

         22  As a result, the bus is bunched to the point where

         23  two and three buses are waiting at a stop to pick up

         24  passengers.

         25                 Now that there are fewer buses to
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          2  accommodate the passengers, the number of commuters

          3  trying to board has become even larger, creating

          4  greater delays.

          5                 The dangerous delays are further

          6  exacerbated because there is only one way to board

          7  the bus. Thus more people try to get on through one

          8  door, increasing the loading time at each stop.

          9                 If there were a second entrance at

         10  the other end of the bus more people would be able

         11  to board at the same time and bunching within the

         12  bus would be less likely to occur.

         13                 The overcrowding leads to many other

         14  problems that negatively impact the quality of life

         15  for residents of the neighborhood.

         16                 The first is the dangerous conditions

         17  that exist for the elderly and the disabled. The

         18  crowds block sidewalk access and inhibit pedestrians

         19  from passing by the bus stop.

         20                 Secondly, the number of people

         21  waiting reduces access to the entrances of the

         22  surrounding buildings and to the streets.

         23                 Residents should not have to wade

         24  through crowds to enter the buildings or stores that

         25  are near the bus stops.
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          2                 I am also concerned about several

          3  characteristics of the articulated buses themselves.

          4                 Buses which run on diesel fuel and

          5  emit extensive amounts of pollution are counter to

          6  the MTA's commitment to change its fleet to

          7  compressed natural gas. Diesel fuel emissions are

          8  hazardous to everyone who breathes them. It is

          9  irresponsible for the MTA to purchase these buses

         10  when they knowingly contribute to the Citywide

         11  asthma epidemic, especially when a safer alternative

         12  exists.

         13                 Secondly, the construction of the

         14  buses is dangerous for pedestrians as they attempt

         15  to enter any intersection that the bus is crossing.

         16                 With a bus of this length, the back

         17  end is liable to stick out into the street as

         18  passengers board, making it difficult for vehicles

         19  and pedestrians to see past it.

         20                 Additionally, with the added length

         21  of these buses, drivers will require three lanes to

         22  turn a corner. This disrupts the flow of traffic in

         23  both directions and makes it even harder for

         24  vehicles to make their way, especially during peak

         25  hours.
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          2                 Finally, in order to allow the

          3  articulated buses to have ample space at the bus

          4  stops, MTA was forced to lengthen the stops. With

          5  decreased access to the sidewalks, there is

          6  decreased ability for the elderly and the disabled

          7  to be dropped off at the curb nearest their

          8  destination.

          9                 Although I have written several

         10  letters to the MTA to relay these concerns, I

         11  believe that your appointment offered you a

         12  wonderful opportunity to bring this issue to the

         13  forefront of the MTA's discourse.

         14                 Residents have made it very clear

         15  that they are not in favor of these buses, and I

         16  feel that the MTA has not adequately addressed their

         17  concerns.

         18                 I am hopeful that with the PCAC you

         19  will commission studies of customer satisfaction, as

         20  well as the MTA's plans for future service

         21  implementation.

         22                 Sincerely Carolyn B. Maloney, Member

         23  of Congress.

         24

         25
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          2  City of New York

          3  Community Board Six Manhattan

          4  330 East 26th Street, New York, NY 10010-1997 (212)

          5  679-0907 fax: 683-3749.

          6

          7  July 2000

          8

          9  RE: Proposed Articulated Bus Service

         10

         11                 WHEREAS: Articulated buses are

         12  considerably longer than standard buses operated by

         13  New York City Transit (NYCT) and have larger number

         14  of seats on each articulated bus; and

         15                 WHEREAS: The (east-west) crosstown

         16  streets are especially congested, i.e. 23rd Street;

         17  and

         18                 WHEREAS: This introduction of

         19  articulated buses on a route has been coincidence

         20  with a reduction of the number of bus runs (three

         21  articulated buses for each four conventional buses,

         22  making possible a reduction in work force by NYCT;

         23  and

         24                 WHEREAS: This reduction in the number

         25  of runs increases the waiting time (headway) between
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          2  buses; and

          3                 WHEREAS: The increased headway leads

          4  to an increase in the number of riders boarding at

          5  each stop, thus increasing the amount of time a bus

          6  spends (dwell time) at each bus stop; and

          7                 WHEREAS: This additional dwell time,

          8  combined with increased headway on a particular

          9  route, regardless of the larger number of seats is,

         10  in fact, a reduction in service; and

         11                 WHEREAS: This additional dwell time,

         12  combined with increased headway on a particular

         13  route, regardless of a larger number of seats, is in

         14  fact a reduction in service; and

         15                 WHEREAS: To accommodate the larger

         16  buses proposed for service on the M23 23rd Street

         17  river to river, NYCT is putting forward a proposal

         18  to increase the length of certain bus stops,

         19  eastbound Third Avenue, 31 foot, FDR Service Road at

         20  20th Street, 110 feet, westbound 23rd Street at

         21  Lexington Avenue 45 feet, all in Community Board

         22  Six, Manhattan; now,

         23                 THEREFORE, be it

         24                 RESOLVED, that New York City Transit

         25  delay the one to one exchange, and the conversion of
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          2  the M23 and/or other routes to articulated buses

          3  until it is determined what the impact of such

          4  changes in headways and bus capacity of each

          5  specific route is on:

          6                 Customer service.

          7                 Speed and ability to sustain

          8  scheduled service.

          9                 Impact on curb usage by longer bus

         10  stops.

         11                 Impact on traffic of the longer

         12  buses.

         13                 Review other routes with greater

         14  capacity needs.

         15                 BE IT FURTHER

         16                 RESOLVED, that NYCT separate the

         17  desire to reduce its work force from the issues

         18  involved with ridership and capacity needs of

         19  particular routes and communities.

         20                 PASSED: 38 in favor, 1 Opposed, and 0

         21  Abstentions.

         22

         23

         24  The City of New York

         25  Manhattan Community Board 8

             Legal-Ease Court Reporting Services, Inc. (800) 756-3410

                                                            203

          1  COMMITTEE ON TRANSPORTATION

          2

          3  June 22, 2000

          4

          5  Mr. Lawrence Reuter

          6  President

          7  MTA/NYC Transit

          8  370 Jay Street

          9  Brooklyn, NY 11201

         10

         11  Hon. Wilbur Chapman

         12  Commissioner

         13  NYC Department of Transportation

         14  40 Worth Street

         15  New York, NY 10013

         16

         17  Re: Request for the re-installation of bus stop

         18  shelters at 50 East 79th Street and York Avenue,

         19  86th-87th Streets.

         20

         21                 Dear Mr. Reuter and Mr. Chapman,

         22                 At its full board meeting Wednesday,

         23  June 21, 2000, Manhattan Community Board 8 adopted

         24  the following resolution by a vote of 30 in favor, 0

         25  opposed, and 0 abstentions:
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          2                 WHEREAS: Requests were made to

          3  install bus stop shelters to in front of 50 East 79

          4  Street for the east bound M79 and on the west side

          5  of York Avenue between East 86th and 87th Streets

          6  the westbound M86;

          7                 BE IT RESOLVED THAT Manhattan

          8  Community Board 8 opposes the relocation of these

          9  bus stop shelters which are an accommodation for the

         10  articulated buses on these routes; and

         11                 BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED THAT Manhattan

         12  Community Board 8 renews its call for restoration of

         13  standard bus service at the previous stops.

         14                 Please advise us of any action taken

         15  regarding these issues.

         16                 Sincerely, M. Barry Schneider,

         17  Chairman; Kenneth Moltner and Charles Warren C,

         18  Co-Chairs, Transportation Committee.

         19

         20  Cc: Hon. C. Virginia Fields, Manhattan Borough

         21  President.

         22                 Hon. A. Gifford Miller, NYC Council

         23  Member.

         24                 Hon. Eva S. Moskowitz, NYC Council

         25  Member.
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          2                 Hon. Roy Goodman, NY State Senator.

          3                 Hon. John Ravitz, NY State

          4  Assemblyman.

          5                 Hon. Carolyn Maloney, US

          6  Representative.

          7                 Mr. Steve Strauss, MTA/NYC Transit.

          8

          9  The Council of The City of New York

         10

         11  A. Gifford Miller

         12  Council Member 5th District

         13

         14  To: Trudy Mason, Manhattan Borough President's

         15  Representative

         16  NYC Transit Riders Council

         17  From: Alissa Pines Batson

         18  Re: Articulated Buses

         19  Date: January 4, 2001

         20

         21                 I am forwarding the attached

         22  materials on behalf of Council Member A. Gifford

         23  Miller. As you are aware, our office has received

         24  numerous complaints and concerns about the

         25  articulated buses.
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          2                 In response to residents' concerns,

          3  our office has written letters to other elected

          4  officials, as well as to the MTA.

          5                 In addition, with tremendous efforts

          6  from local residents, we circulated petitions

          7  opposing the conversion of the M79 and M86 crosstown

          8  buses. Over 1,000 residents signed this petition,

          9  which was sent to Chairman E. Virgil Conway and

         10  President Lawrence Reuter.

         11                 The enclosed materials should provide

         12  evidence of our community's continued opposition to

         13  the articulated buses.

         14

         15

         16  The Council of The City of New York, City Hall, New

         17  York, N.Y. 10007

         18

         19  September 13, 2000

         20

         21  Hon. Noach Dear

         22  City Hall, Room 5

         23  New York, NY 10007

         24

         25                 Dear Noach:
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          2                 WE are writing to request that you

          3  schedule an oversight hearing before the

          4  Transportation Committee regarding the Transit

          5  Authority's (TA) implementation of articulated buses

          6  throughout Manhattan.

          7                 Our constituents have approached us

          8  with numerous and varied complaints regarding these

          9  extra large buses.

         10                 We have heard reports that these

         11  buses have difficulty navigating City streets and

         12  are prone to accidents and near misses. Others have

         13  complained that the buses are not accommodating to

         14  seniors and children because drop handles and bars

         15  are unreachable and that the steps leading into the

         16  bus are too high for many to manage.

         17                 In terms of service, complaints have

         18  centered on longer wait times at bus stops because

         19  the TA is running fewer but larger buses. This also

         20  means longer waits to get on the bus, because the

         21  lines at the bus stops have increased dramatically.

         22                 In addition, the TA has removed bus

         23  stops in order to accommodate the longer buses. This

         24  has resulted in longer walks to bus stops and more

         25  time standing around waiting for a bus - issues the
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          2  TA has trivialized, but are very important to people

          3  with limited mobility and seniors.

          4                 The disabled community is unhappy

          5  with these buses because, while they are equipped

          6  with a ramp, it is located in the front of the bus

          7  and as a result of its configuration, entering an

          8  articulated bud is more time-consuming, cumbersome,

          9  requires additional passenger cooperation and makes

         10  maneuvering on and off the bus more difficult.

         11                 Lastly, these buses are not friendly

         12  to the environment because they use only diesel fuel

         13  and are not manufactured to use alternative fuels or

         14  hybrid electric technology.

         15                 Because of the numerous problems

         16  associated with these buses, and the TA's refusal to

         17  address these issues, which we have raised on

         18  numerous occasions, we would greatly appreciate if

         19  you would schedule an oversight hearing on this

         20  subject.

         21                 If you have any questions or

         22  concerns, please don't hesitate to contact our

         23  offices.

         24                 Sincerely, A. Gifford Miller,

         25                 Ronnie Eldridge,
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          2                 Madeline Provenzano,

          3                 Margarita Lopez.

          4

          5

          6  Res. No.

          7

          8  By Council Members Miller and Moskowitz

          9

         10  Resolution calling upon the appropriate committee of

         11  the City Council to hold an oversight hearing on the

         12  introduction of articulated buses by MTA New York

         13  City Transit to discuss their impact on service and

         14  safety in communities throughout the City.

         15

         16                 Whereas, The introduction of

         17  articulated bus service on the M79 and M86 crosstown

         18  bus routes commenced in November 1999 and is

         19  expected to be complete by March 2000; and

         20                 Whereas, Articulated buses are

         21  replacing standard buses at the ratio of 3

         22  articulated buses for every 4 standard length buses

         23  during peak hours, and 4 for every 5 at non-peak

         24  hours, resulting in a severe reduction in bus

         25  service; and
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          1  COMMITTEE ON TRANSPORTATION

          2                 Whereas, Articulated buses are twenty

          3  feet longer than standard buses, requiring NYC

          4  Transit to lengthen or remove certain stops to

          5  accommodate them, inconveniencing riders, especially

          6  senior citizens, such as those visiting Beth Israel

          7  Hospital on 88th Street between York and East End

          8  Avenue; and

          9                 Whereas: The longer buses have

         10  greater carrying capacity, requiring more time to

         11  fill, causing longer waits at stops, thereby further

         12  slowing down service and exacerbating bus bunching;

         13  and

         14                 Whereas, Passengers report that when

         15  exiting the rear of an articulated bus, they

         16  oftentimes disembark into a lane of traffic instead

         17  of the curb because the rear section of the bus

         18  remains in the outer lane, raising serious safety

         19  concerns; and

         20                 Whereas, Riders also report the

         21  hazardous situation resulting from articulated buses

         22  attempting to make sharp turns on heavily congested

         23  streets, such as those on Manhattan's Upper East

         24  Side, tying up traffic and endangering pedestrians

         25  and passengers alike; and
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          1  COMMITTEE ON TRANSPORTATION

          2                 Whereas, Interior safety concerns

          3  include fewer drop handles on the bar for standing

          4  passengers to hold onto, a bar that is excessively

          5  high for many seniors and young adults to reach; and

          6                 Whereas, Riders complain of too few

          7  poles on which to hold on while the bus is in

          8  motion; and

          9                 Whereas, While on standard buses

         10  wheelchair accessibility is available in the rear of

         11  the bus, the Multiple Sclerosis Society finds that

         12  front door wheelchair accessibility on articulated

         13  buses is more time consuming, cumbersome, requires

         14  additional passenger cooperation, and causes the

         15  disabled greater difficulty in maneuvering onto and

         16  off the bus; and

         17                 Whereas, The MTA failed to hold

         18  hearings or notify the community in advance of their

         19  intention to remove stops, and introduce articulated

         20  buses; now therefore be it

         21                 Resolved, that the appropriate

         22  committee of the City Council hold an oversight

         23  hearing on the introduction of articulated buses by

         24  MTA New York City Transit to discuss their impact on

         25  service and safety in communities throughout the
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          1  COMMITTEE ON TRANSPORTATION

          2  City.

          3                 ACTING CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Thank you

          4  all for coming.

          5                 (Hearing concluded at 2:35 p.m.)
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          1

          2              CERTIFICATION

          3

          4

          5     STATE OF NEW YORK   )

          6     COUNTY OF NEW YORK  )

          7

          8

          9                 I, CINDY MILLELOT, a Certified

         10  Shorthand Reporter and Notary Public in and for the

         11  State of New York, do hereby certify that the

         12  foregoing is a true and accurate transcript of the

         13  within proceeding.

         14                 I further certify that I am not

         15  related to any of the parties to this action by

         16  blood or marriage, and that I am in no way

         17  interested in the outcome of this matter.

         18                 IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I have hereunto

         19  set my hand this 18th day of July 2001.

         20

         21

         22

         23

         24

                                   ---------------------

         25                          CINDY MILLELOT, CSR.
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          2             C E R T I F I C A T I O N

          3
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          7

          8

          9            I, CINDY MILLELOT, a Certified Shorthand

         10  Reporter and a Notary Public in and for the State of

         11  New York, do hereby certify the aforesaid to be a

         12  true and accurate copy of the transcription of the

         13  audio tapes of this hearing.
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